UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2016

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from ______ to _____

Commission File Number 001-36569

LANTHEUS HOLDINGS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State of incorporation)

331 Treble Cove Road, North Billerica, MA (Address of principal executive offices)

> (978) 671-8001 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

35-2318913 (IRS Employer Identification No.)

> 01862 (Zip Code)

Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer		
Non-accelerated filer	⊠ (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company		
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Act) Yes 🗆 No 🗵				
The registrant had 35,724,793 of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, issued and outstanding as of October 31, 2016.				

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Page

Item 1.	Financial Statements	
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 and 2015	1
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016	
	and 2015	2
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Deficit for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2016 and 2015	5
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	6
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	32
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	32
PART II. C	DTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	33
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	33
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	35
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	35
Item 4	Mine Safety Disclosures	35
Item 5	Other Information	35
Item 6.	Exhibits	36
SIGNATU	RES	37
EXHIBIT I	NDEX	38

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

Lantheus Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited) (in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Three Months Ended September 30,			Nine Months Ended September 30,				
		2016		2015		2016		2015
Revenues	\$	73,063	\$	74,123	\$	227,503	\$	222,260
Cost of goods sold		39,382		40,418		124,370		120,119
Gross profit		33,681		33,705		103,133		102,141
Operating expenses								
Sales and marketing		8,706		8,633		27,856		26,934
General and administrative		10,091		9,206		28,842		33,773
Research and development		2,849		2,458		8,493		11,292
Total operating expenses		21,646		20,297		65,191		71,999
Gain on sales of assets		560				6,505		
Operating income		12,595		13,408		44,447		30,142
Interest expense, net		(6,786)		(7,100)		(20,782)		(31,599)
Debt retirement costs		(1,415)		_		(1,415)		_
Loss on extinguishment of debt		—		_		—		(15,528)
Other (expense) income, net		(154)		(183)		300		234
Income (loss) before income taxes		4,240		6,125		22,550		(16,751)
Provision for income taxes		20		739		657		1,911
Net income (loss)	\$	4,220	\$	5,386	\$	21,893	\$	(18,662)
Net income (loss) per weighted-average common share outstanding:								
Basic	\$	0.14	\$	0.18	\$	0.71	\$	(0.83)
Diluted	\$	0.13	\$	0.18	\$	0.71	\$	(0.83)
Weighted-average common shares outstanding:								
Basic	31	,220,877	30	,359,516	3	0,657,623	2	2,443,257
Diluted	32	2,402,297	30	,761,771	3	1,049,351	2	2,443,257

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Lantheus Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) (Unaudited) (in thousands)

		Three Months Ended September 30,		nths Ended nber 30,
	2016	2015	2016	2015
Net income (loss)	\$ 4,220	\$ 5,386	\$21,893	\$(18,662)
Other comprehensive income (loss):				
Reclassification adjustment for gains on sales of assets included in net income (loss)	435		435	
Foreign currency translation	234	(443)	490	(817)
Total other comprehensive income (loss)	669	(443)	925	(817)
Comprehensive income (loss)	\$ 4,889	\$ 4,943	\$22,818	\$(19,479)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Lantheus Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (Unaudited) (in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Se	ptember 30, 2016	De	cember 31, 2015
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	53,195	\$	28,596
Accounts receivable, net of allowance of \$907 and \$881		34,844		37,293
Inventory		16,057		15,622
Other current assets		6,369		3,851
Assets held for sale				4,644
Total current assets		110,465		90,006
Property, plant & equipment, net		84,980		86,517
Capitalized software development costs, net		7,676		9,137
Intangibles, net		16,406		20,496
Goodwill		15,714		15,714
Other long-term assets		19,728		20,509
Total assets	\$	254,969	\$	242,379
Liabilities and Stockholders' Deficit				
Current liabilities:				
Current portion of long-term debt	\$	3,650	\$	3,650
Accounts payable		13,617		11,657
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		21,850		18,502
Liabilities held for sale				1,715
Total current liabilities		39,117		35,524
Asset retirement obligation		8,710		8,145
Long-term debt, net		294,582		349,858
Other long-term liabilities		33,716		34,141
Total liabilities		376,125		427,668
Commitments and contingencies (See Note 14)				
Stockholders' deficit:				
Preferred stock (\$0.01 par value, 25,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued and outstanding)				_
Common stock (\$0.01 par value, 250,000,000 shares authorized; 35,714,792 and 30,364,501 shares issued and				
outstanding, respectively)		357		303
Additional paid-in capital		216,814		175,553
Accumulated deficit		(337,267)		(359,160)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(1,060)		(1,985)
Total stockholders' deficit		(121,156)		(185,289)
Total liabilities and stockholders' deficit	\$	254,969	\$	242,379

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Lantheus Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Deficit (Unaudited) (in thousands, except share data)

			Additional		Accumulated Other	Total
	Common S	Stock	Paid-In	Accumulated	Comprehensive	Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit	Loss	Deficit
Balance at December 31, 2015	30,364,501	\$ 303	\$175,553	\$ (359,160)	\$ (1,985)	\$ (185,289)
Other comprehensive income		_			925	925
Vesting of restricted stock awards	197,392	2	(2)		_	
Issuance of common stock from follow-on offering, net of						
\$1,663 issuance costs	5,200,000	52	39,885	_	_	39,937
Shares withheld to cover taxes	(58,077)		(552)		_	(552)
Stock option exercises	10,976		61	—	_	61
Stock-based compensation			1,869	—	_	1,869
Net income				21,893		21,893
Balance at September 30, 2016	35,714,792	\$ 357	\$216,814	\$ (337,267)	<u>\$ (1,060)</u>	<u>\$ (121,156)</u>

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements

Lantheus Holdings, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited) (in thousands)

	Nine Months End September 30,	
	2016	2015
Operating Activities		
Net income (loss)	\$ 21,893	\$ (18,662)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to cash flows from operating activities:	12.200	16.640
Depreciation and amortization	13,200	16,648
Debt retirement costs	1,415	1.072
Provision for excess and obsolete inventory Stock-based compensation expense	982 1,869	1,073 1,524
Loss on extinguishment of debt	1,809	1,524
Gain on sales of assets	(6,505)	15,528
Other	(0,505)	2,513
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	5.00	2,515
Accounts receivable	1.071	790
Inventory	(1,658)	(2,441)
Other current assets	(1,032)	(1,075)
Accounts payable	2,684	(2,765)
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	2,497	(3,997)
Cash provided by operating activities	36,861	9,136
Investing Activities		
Proceeds from sales of assets	10,541	_
Capital expenditures	(4,976)	(8,419)
Redemption of certificate of deposit – restricted	74	
Cash provided by (used in) investing activities	5,639	(8,419)
Financing Activities		
Proceeds from issuance of common stock in public offering	41,600	73,539
Payments for offering costs	(1,266)	(6,821)
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt	—	360,438
Principal payments on long-term debt	(57,790)	(969)
Principal payments on senior notes		(400,000)
Payment for call premium on senior notes	—	(9,752)
Repayments of amounts borrowed under revolving line of credit	—	(8,000)
Payments of minimum statutory tax withholdings on net share settlements of equity awards	(552)	(97)
Proceeds from stock option exercises	61	
Deferred financing costs	(11)	(6,297)
Cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(17,958)	2,041
Effect of foreign exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents	57	(575)
Increase in cash and cash equivalents	24,599	2,183
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	28,596	19,739
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 53,195	\$ 21,922

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Lantheus Holdings, Inc. Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

Unless the context otherwise requires, references to the "Company" and "Lantheus" refer to Lantheus Holdings, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, references to "Holdings" refer to Lantheus Holdings, Inc. and not to any of its subsidiaries, and references to "LMI" refer to Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc., the direct subsidiary of Holdings. Solely for convenience, we refer to trademarks, service marks and trade names without the TM, SM and [®] symbols. Those references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that the Company will not assert, to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law, its rights to its trademarks, service marks and trade names.

1. Business Overview

Description of Business

Holdings, a Delaware corporation, is the parent company of LMI, also a Delaware corporation.

The Company develops, manufactures and commercializes innovative diagnostic medical imaging agents and products that assist clinicians in the diagnosis and treatment of cardiovascular and other diseases. The Company's commercial products are used by cardiologists, nuclear physicians, radiologists, internal medicine physicians, sonographers, and technologists working in a variety of clinical settings. The Company sells its products to radiopharmacies, hospitals, clinics, group practices, integrated delivery networks and group purchasing organizations. The Company sells its products globally and has operations in the United States, Puerto Rico and Canada and third-party distribution relationships in Europe, Australia, Asia Pacific and Latin America.

The Company's portfolio of nine commercial products is diversified across a range of imaging procedures. The Company's imaging agents and products include the following:

- DEFINITY is the leading ultrasound contrast imaging agent used by cardiologists and sonographers during cardiac ultrasound, or echocardiography, exams based on revenue and usage. DEFINITY is an injectable agent that, in the United States, is indicated for use in patients with suboptimal echocardiograms to assist in the visualization of the left ventricle, the main pumping chamber of the heart. The use of DEFINITY in echocardiography allows physicians to significantly improve their assessment of the function of the left ventricle.
- TechneLite is a self-contained system, or generator, of technetium (Tc99m), a radioisotope with a six hour half-life, used by radiopharmacies to prepare various nuclear imaging agents.
- Xenon Xe 133 Gas ("Xenon") is a radiopharmaceutical gas that is inhaled and used to assess pulmonary function and also cerebral blood flow.
- Neurolite is an injectable, technetium-labeled imaging agent used with Single Photon Emission Computed Tomography ("SPECT"), technology
 to identify the area within the brain where blood flow has been blocked or reduced due to stroke.
- Cardiolite is an injectable, technetium-labeled imaging agent, also known by its generic name Sestamibi, used with SPECT technology in myocardial perfusion imaging ("MPI"), procedures that assess blood flow distribution to the heart.

In the United States, the Company sells DEFINITY through its sales team that calls on healthcare providers in the echocardiography space, as well as group purchasing organizations and integrated delivery networks. The Company's radiopharmaceutical products are primarily distributed through third party commercial radiopharmacies.

The Company's International operations consist of sales directly to end users through its wholly owned radiopharmacy in Puerto Rico and sales through the Company's distributors in Canada, Europe, Australia, Asia Pacific and Latin America.

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") for interim information and with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Rule 10-01 of Regulation S-X of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. These condensed consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes are unaudited and should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 filed with the SEC on March 2, 2016 and updated, as necessary, in this quarterly report. There were no other changes to the Company's accounting policies since December 31, 2015.

In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Lantheus Holdings, Inc. include all normal and recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of the Company's condensed consolidated financial position as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, results of operations and comprehensive earnings for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, and cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015. The results of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 are not necessarily indicative of the operating results to be expected for the full fiscal year or any future period.

Principles of Consolidation

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Manufacturing and Customer Concentrations, Liquidity and Management's Plans

The Company currently relies on Jubilant HollisterStier ("JHS") as its sole source manufacturer of DEFINITY, Neurolite and evacuation vials for TechneLite. The Company recently completed its technology transfer activities at JHS and received Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") approval for its Cardiolite product supply. The Company has technology transfer activities ongoing at Pharmalucence for the manufacture and supply of DEFINITY, but such activities have been further delayed and the Company cannot predict when or if Pharmalucence will be able to manufacture and supply DEFINITY.

Until the Company successfully becomes dual sourced for its principal products, the Company is vulnerable to future supply shortages. Disruption in the financial performance of the Company could also occur if it experiences significant adverse changes in customer mix, broad economic downturns, adverse industry or Company conditions or catastrophic external events. If the Company experiences one or more of these events in the future, it may be required to implement additional expense reductions, such as a delay or elimination of discretionary spending in all functional areas, as well as scaling back select operating and strategic initiatives.

The Company has historically been dependent on key customers and group purchasing organizations for the majority of the sales of its medical imaging products. The Company's ability to maintain and profitably renew those contracts and relationships with those key customers and group purchasing organizations is an important aspect of the Company's strategy.

Borrowing capacity under the Company's \$50.0 million revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Facility"), is calculated by reference to a borrowing base consisting of a percentage of certain eligible accounts receivable, inventory and machinery and equipment minus any reserves (the "Borrowing Base"). If the Company is not successful in achieving its forecasted operating results, the Company's accounts receivable and inventory could be negatively affected, thus reducing the Borrowing Base and limiting the Company's borrowing capacity. As of September 30, 2016, the aggregate Borrowing Base was approximately \$40.4 million, which was reduced by the \$8.8 million unfunded Standby Letter of Credit and \$0.1 million in accrued interest, resulting in a net Borrowing Base availability of approximately \$31.5 million. The Company's senior secured term loan facility (the "Term Facility"), contains a number of affirmative, negative, reporting and financial covenants, in each case subject to certain exceptions and materiality thresholds. Incremental borrowings under the Revolving Facility may affect the Company's ability to comply with the covenants in the Term Facility, including the financial covenant restricting total net leverage. Accordingly, the Company may be limited in utilizing its net Borrowing Base availability as a source of liquidity.

Based on the Company's current operating plans, the Company believes its existing cash and cash equivalents, results of operations and availability under the Revolving Facility will be sufficient to continue to fund the Company's liquidity requirements for at least the next twelve months.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities at the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. The more significant estimates reflected in the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements include certain judgments regarding revenue recognition, goodwill, tangible and intangible asset valuation, inventory valuation, asset retirement obligations, income tax liabilities and related indemnification receivable, deferred tax assets and liabilities and accrued expenses. Actual results could materially differ from those estimates or assumptions.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In August 2016, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2016-15, *Statement of Cash Flows* (*Topic 230*) – *Classification of Certain cash Receipts and Cash Payments*. ASU 2016-15 will make eight targeted changes to how certain cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the statement of cash flows in order to reduce existing diversity in practice. ASU 2016-15 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim periods within those fiscal years. Early adoption is permitted, including adoption in an interim period. Adoption is required on a retrospective basis unless it is impracticable to apply, in which case the amendments for those issues are to be applied prospectively as of the earliest date practicable. The Company is currently evaluating the impact this ASU will have on our cash flows and disclosures.

In March 2016, the FASB, issued ASU 2016-09, *Compensation – Stock Compensation (Topic 719), Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting*. ASU 2016-09 simplifies several aspects of accounting for employee share-based payment transactions, including the accounting for income tax consequences, the classification of awards as either equity or liabilities, an accounting policy election for forfeitures, statutory tax withholding requirements and certain classifications on the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-09 is effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim periods within those annual reporting periods. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact this ASU will have on our financial position, results of operations, cash flows and disclosures.

In February 2016, the FASB, issued ASU 2016-02, *Leases (Topic 842)*. ASU 2016-02 supersedes the existing guidance for lease accounting, *Leases (Topic 840)*. ASU 2016-02 was issued to increase transparency and comparability among organizations by requiring lessees to recognize all lease transactions (with terms in excess of 12 months) on the balance sheet as a lease liability and a right-of-use asset (as defined). The accounting for lessors remains largely unchanged. ASU 2016-02 retains a distinction between finance leases and operating leases. For leases with a term of twelve months or less, a lesse is permitted to make an accounting policy election by class of underlying asset not to recognize a lease liability and right-of-use asset. ASU 2016-02 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, including interim periods within those fiscal years. Early application is permitted for all entities. ASU 2016-02 requires a modified retrospective approach for all leases existing at, or entered into after, the date of initial application, with an option to elect to use certain transition relief. The Company is currently evaluating the impact this ASU will have on our financial position, results of operations, cash flows and disclosures.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606)* or ASU 2014-09. ASU 2014-09 represents a comprehensive new revenue recognition model that requires a company to recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which a company expects to be entitled to receive in exchange for those goods or services. This ASU sets forth a new five-step revenue recognition model which replaces the prior revenue recognition guidance in its entirety and is intended to eliminate numerous industry-specific pieces of revenue recognition guidance that have historically existed. In August 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-14, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), Deferral of the Effective Date*, which defers the effective date of ASU 2014-09 to annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017 with early adoption permitted as of its original effective date of December 15, 2016. In March 2016 and April 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-08, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing*, respectively, which further clarifies the implementation guidance on principal versus agent consideration of performance obligations and accounting for intellectual property licenses. In May 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-12, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), Identifying Performance Obligations* and accounting for intellectual property licenses. In May 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-12, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), Identifying Performance Obligations* and accounting for intellectual property licenses. In May 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-12, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients* or ASU 2016-12, which provides clarification on assessing the collectability criterion, presentation of sales taxes, measurement date for noncash consideration and completed co

2. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The tables below present information about the Company's assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, and indicates the fair value hierarchy of the valuation techniques utilized to determine such fair value. In general, fair values determined by Level 1 inputs utilize quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities. Fair values determined by Level 2 inputs utilize data points from active markets that are observable, such as quoted prices, interest rates and yield curves. Fair values determined by Level 3 inputs utilize unobservable data points for the asset or liability.

		September 30, 2016			
	Total fair	Quoted prices in active markets	Significant other observable inputs	Significant unobservable inputs	
(in thousands)	value	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	
Money market(1)	\$ 3,050	\$ 3,050	<u>\$ </u>	\$ _	
Total	\$ 3,050	\$ 3,050	<u>\$ </u>	<u>\$ </u>	
		December 31, 2015			
		Quoted prices in active	Significant other observable	Significant unobservable	
	Total fair	markets	inputs	inputs	
(in thousands)	value	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	
Money market(1)	\$ 1,586	\$ 1,586	\$ —	\$ —	
Certificates of deposit-restricted	74		74		
Total	\$ 1,660	\$ 1,586	<u>\$ 74</u>	<u>\$ </u>	

(1) Money market funds are included in cash and cash equivalents in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets; valued at quoted market prices in active markets.

The estimated fair values of the Company's financial instruments, including its cash and cash equivalents, receivables, accounts payable and accrued expenses approximate the carrying values of these instruments due to their short term nature. The estimated fair value of the Company's Term Facility at both September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, approximated the carrying value because the interest rate is subject to change with market interest rates.

3. Income Taxes

The Company provides for income taxes at the end of each interim period based on the estimated effective tax rate for the full fiscal year in addition to discrete events which impact the interim period. The Company's effective tax rate differs from the U.S. statutory rate principally due to the rate impact of uncertain tax positions, valuation allowance changes and state taxes. Cumulative adjustments to the tax provision are recorded in the interim period in which a change in the estimated annual effective rate is determined. The Company's tax provision was \$20,000 and \$0.7 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, respectively, and \$0.7 million and \$1.9 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, respectively.

During the first quarter of 2016, the Company early adopted ASU No. 2015-17, *Income Taxes (Topic 740): Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes* on a retrospective basis. This standard requires all deferred taxes and liabilities, and any related valuation allowances, to be classified as non-current on the balance sheet. Adoption of this standard resulted in the reclassification of \$0.1 million of current deferred tax assets to noncurrent deferred tax assets and \$0.2 million of current deferred tax liabilities on the balance sheet at December 31, 2015.

4. Sales of Certain International Segment Assets

Sale of Certain Canadian Assets

During the fourth quarter of 2015, the Company committed to a plan to sell certain assets and liabilities associated with the Company's international business in Canada. This event qualified for held for sale accounting and the Company determined that the fair value of the net assets being sold significantly exceeded the carrying value as of December 31, 2015. The transaction was finalized in the first quarter of 2016.

Effective January 7, 2016, the Canadian subsidiary of the Company entered into an asset purchase agreement ("Canadian Purchase Agreement") pursuant to which it would sell substantially all of the assets of its Canadian radiopharmacy businesses and Gludef manufacturing and distribution business to one of its existing Canadian radiopharmacy customers.

The purchase price for the asset sale was \$9.0 million in cash and also included a working capital adjustment of \$0.5 million, which was settled in the third quarter of 2016. The Canadian Purchase Agreement contained customary representations, warranties and covenants by each of the parties. Subject to certain limitations, the buyer will be indemnified for damages resulting from breaches or inaccuracies of the Company's representations, warranties and covenants in the Canadian Purchase Agreement.

As part of the transaction, the Company and the buyer also entered into a customary transition services agreement and a long-term supply contract under which the Company will supply the buyer with certain of the Company's products on commercial terms and under which the buyer has agreed to certain product purchase commitments.

The Company did not believe the sale of certain net assets in the international segment constituted a strategic shift that would have a major effect on its operations or financial results. As a result, this transaction was not classified as discontinued operations in the Company's financial statements and was classified as assets and liabilities held for sale as of December 31, 2015.

The following table summarizes the major classes of assets and liabilities sold as of January 12, 2016 (date of the sale) and held for sale as of December 31, 2015:

(in thousands)	January 12, 2016	December 31, 2015
Current Assets:		
Accounts receivable, net	\$ 2,620	\$ 2,512
Inventory	730	806
Other current assets	15	26
Total current assets	3,365	3,344
Non-Current Assets:		
Property, plant & equipment, net	760	791
Intangibles, net	462	480
Other long-term assets	28	29
Total assets held for sale	\$ 4,615	\$ 4,644
Current Liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 435	\$ 430
Accrued expense and other liabilities	858	1,285
Total liabilities held for sale	\$ 1,293	\$ 1,715

The sale resulted in a pre-tax book gain of \$5.9 million, which was recorded within gain on sales of assets in the accompanying condensed consolidated statement of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

Sale of Australian Radiopharmacy Servicing Subsidiary

Effective August 11, 2016, the Company entered into a share purchase agreement ("Australian Purchase Agreement") pursuant to which it sold all of the stock of its Australian radiopharmacy servicing subsidiary to one of its existing radiopharmacy customers.

The sale price was AUD\$2.0 million (approximately \$1.5 million U.S. Dollars) in cash and also included a working capital adjustment of approximately AUD\$2.0 million (approximately \$1.5 million U.S. Dollars) for total proceeds of approximately AUD\$4.0 million (approximately \$3.0 million U.S. Dollars) from the sale. As a result of this sale, the Company disposed of net assets of \$2.2 million primarily comprised of working capital accounts of \$2.0 million.

The sale resulted in a pre-tax book gain of \$0.6 million, which was recorded within gain on sales of assets in the accompanying condensed consolidated statement of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016. As a result of the sale of the Australian subsidiary, the Company reclassified \$0.5 million from other comprehensive income to gain on sale of assets in the accompanying condensed consolidated statement of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016.

The Australian Purchase Agreement contained customary representations, warranties and covenants by each of the parties. Subject to certain limitations, the buyer will be indemnified for damages resulting from breaches or inaccuracies of the Company's representations, warranties and covenants in the Australian Purchase Agreement.

As part of the transaction, the Company and the buyer also entered into a long-term supply and distribution contract under which the Company will supply the buyer and its subsidiaries with the Company's products on commercial terms and under which the buyer has agreed to certain product purchase commitments.

The Company did not believe the sale of certain net assets in the international segment constituted a strategic shift that would have a major effect on its operations or financial results. As a result, this transaction was not classified as discontinued operations in the Company's accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements.

5. Inventory

Inventory was comprised of the following as of the end of each period:

(in thousands)	September 30, 2016	December 31, 2015	
Raw materials	\$ 6,951	\$	7,506
Work in process	4,597		2,407
Finished goods	4,509		5,709
Total Inventory	\$ 16,057	\$	15,622

As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the Company had \$1.2 million of inventory classified within other long-term assets, which represent raw materials that are not expected to be used by the Company during the next 12 months.

6. Property, Plant & Equipment, net

Property, plant & equipment consisted of the following:

(in thousands)	September 30, 2016	December 31, 2015
Land	\$ 14,950	\$ 14,950
Buildings	70,294	68,941
Machinery, equipment and fixtures	66,229	60,787
Sub-total	151,473	144,678
Less: Accumulated depreciation	(72,174)	(67,260)
Property, plant & equipment in service	79,299	77,418
Construction in progress	5,681	9,099
Property, plant & equipment, net	\$ 84,980	\$ 86,517

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company recorded depreciation expense of \$2.1 million and \$6.2 million, respectively, and \$1.9 million and \$9.6 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015.

Property, plant & equipment dedicated to research and development ("R&D"), activities, which were impacted by the March 2013 R&D strategic shift, have a carrying value of \$3.9 million as of September 30, 2016. The Company believes these assets will be utilized for either internally funded ongoing R&D activities funded by a strategic partner. If the Company is not successful in finding a strategic partner and there are no alternative uses for these assets, then they could be subject to impairment in the future.

7. Asset Retirement Obligations

The Company considers the legal obligation to remediate its facilities upon a decommissioning of its radioactive production facilities as an asset retirement obligation. The operations of the Company have radioactive production facilities at its North Billerica, Massachusetts and San Juan, Puerto Rico sites.

The Company is required to provide the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission and Massachusetts Department of Public Health financial assurance demonstrating the Company's ability to fund the decommissioning of the North Billerica, Massachusetts production facility upon closure, although the Company does not intend to close the facility. The Company has provided this financial assurance in the form of a \$28.2 million surety bond, which itself is currently secured by an \$8.8 million unfunded Standby Letter of Credit provided to the third party issuer of the bond.

The fair value of a liability for asset retirement obligations is recognized in the period in which the liability is incurred. As of September 30, 2016, the liability is measured at the present value of the obligation expected to be incurred, of approximately \$26.1 million, and is adjusted in subsequent periods as accretion expense is recorded. The corresponding asset retirement costs are capitalized as part of the carrying value of the related long-lived assets and depreciated over the asset's useful life.

The following is a reconciliation of the Company's asset retirement obligations for the nine months ended September 30, 2016:

(in thousands)	
Balance at December 31, 2015	\$ 8,145
Net increase due to changes in estimated future cash flows	322
Accretion expense	698
Balance at September 30, 2016	9,165
Less: Amounts included in accrued expenses and other liabilities	(455)
Asset retirement obligation, long-term	\$ 8,710

8. Intangibles, net

Intangibles, net consisted of the following:

	September 30, 2016				
(in thousands)	Cost	Accumulated Cost Amortization Net			
Trademarks	\$ 13,540	\$ (8,298)	\$ 5,242	Straight-line	
Customer relationships	99,018	(89,115)	9,903	Accelerated	
Patents	42,780	(41,519)	1,261	Straight-line	
Total	\$155,338	<u>\$ (138,932)</u>	\$16,406		
		December 31, 2015			
		Detember	51, 2015		
		Accumulated	,	Amortization	
(in thousands)	Cost		Net	Amortization Method	
(in thousands) Trademarks	Cost \$ 13,540	Accumulated	,		
/		Accumulated Amortization	Net	Method	
Trademarks	\$ 13,540	Accumulated Amortization \$ (6,934)	Net \$ 6,606	Method Straight-line	

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company recorded amortization expense for its intangible assets of \$1.3 million and \$3.9 million, respectively, as compared to \$1.5 million and \$4.5 million for the prior year comparative periods.

Expected future amortization expense related to the intangible assets is as follows:

(in thousands)	
Remainder of 2016	\$ 1,277
2017	3,341
2018	2,647
2019	1,804
2020	1,569
2021 and thereafter	5,768
	\$16,406

9. Accrued Expenses and Other Current Liabilities

Accrued expenses and other current liabilities are comprised of the following:

(in thousands)	September 30, 2016	December 31, 2015
Compensation and benefits	\$ 12,216	\$ 10,525
Freight, distribution and operations	3,435	2,962
Accrued rebates, discounts and chargebacks	2,593	2,085
Accrued professional fees	1,636	1,493
Marketing expense	600	490
Research and development services	229	360
Other	1,141	587
Total accrued expenses and other current liabilities	\$ 21,850	\$ 18,502

10. Financing Arrangements

Term Facility

On June 30, 2015, the Company entered into a \$365.0 million seven-year Term Facility, which was issued net of a 1.25% discount of \$4.6 million. The Company has a right to request an increase of the Term Facility in an aggregate amount up to \$37.5 million plus additional amounts subject to certain leverage ratios. The net proceeds of the Term Facility, together with the net proceeds of the initial public offering ("IPO"), and cash on hand, were used to refinance in full the aggregate principal amount of the \$400.0 million 9.750% Senior Notes ("the Notes") and pay related premiums, interest and expenses.

The term loans under the Term Facility bear interest, with pricing based from time to time at the Company's election at (i) LIBOR plus a spread of 6.00% (with a LIBOR rate floor of 1.00%) or (ii) the Base Rate (as defined in our Term Facility) plus a spread of 5.00%. Interest under term loans based on (i) the LIBOR rate is payable at the end of each Interest Period (as defined in our Term Facility) and (ii) the Base Rate is payable at the end of each quarter. At September 30, 2016, the Company's interest rate under the Term Facility was 7.00%.

The Company is permitted to voluntarily prepay the Term Facility, in whole or in part, without premium or penalty. The Company is required to make quarterly payments, which began on September 30, 2015, in an amount equal to a quarter of a percent (0.25%) per annum of the original principal amount of the Term Facility. The remaining unpaid principal amount of the Term Facility will be payable on the maturity date, or June 30, 2022.

The Term Facility will require the Company to prepay outstanding term loans, subject to certain exceptions, with:

- 100% of the net cash proceeds of all non-ordinary course sales or other dispositions of assets (including as a result of casualty or condemnation, subject to certain exceptions); the Company may reinvest or commit to reinvest certain of those proceeds in assets useful in our business within twelve months;
- 100% of the net cash proceeds from issuances or incurrence of debt, other than proceeds from debt permitted under the Term Facility and Revolving Facility; and
- 50% (with two leverage-based stepdowns) of the Company's excess cash flow.

The foregoing mandatory prepayments will be applied to the scheduled installments of principal of the Term Facility as directed by LMI, or in the absence of direction, in direct order of maturity.

The Term Facility is guaranteed by the Company and Lantheus Real Estate, and obligations under the Term Facility are secured by substantially all the property and assets and all interests of the Company, LMI and Lantheus Real Estate.

In September 2016, the Company made a voluntary prepayment of \$55.0 million on the Term Facility with the net proceeds of \$39.9 million received from a follow-on underwritten primary offering of the Company's common stock and approximately \$15.1 million from available cash on hand. This voluntary prepayment represented a partial extinguishment of the Term Facility. Accordingly, the Company recognized debt retirement costs totaling \$1.4 million in the accompanying condensed consolidated statement of operations representing the pro-rata portion of the unamortized debt issuance costs and original issue discount at the date of the payment.

The Company's maturities of principal obligations under the Term Facility are as follows as of September 30, 2016:

(in thousands)		
Remainder of 2016	\$	913
2017		3,650
2018		3,650
2019		3,650
2020		3,650
2021 and thereafter	23	89,925
Total debt	30	05,438
Less: Unamortized debt discount		(3,139)
Less: Unamortized debt issuance costs		(4,067)
Total	29	98,232
Less: Current portion of long-term debt		(3,650)
Total Long-term debt, net	\$2	94,582

Term Facility Covenants

The Term Facility contains a number of affirmative, negative, reporting and financial covenants, in each case subject to certain exceptions and materiality thresholds. The Term Facility requires the Company to be in quarterly compliance, measured on a trailing four quarter basis. The financial covenants are displayed in the table below:

Term Facility Financial Covenants

Period	Total Net Leverage Ratio
Q2 2016 to Q4 2016	6.00 to 1.00
Q1 2017 to Q2 2017	5.50 to 1.00
Thereafter	5.00 to 1.00

The Term Facility contains usual and customary restrictions on the ability of the Company and its subsidiaries to: (i) incur additional indebtedness (ii) create liens; (iii) consolidate, merge, sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets; (iv) sell certain assets; (v) pay dividends on, repurchase or make distributions in respect of capital stock or make other restricted payments; (vi) make certain investments; (vii) repay subordinated indebtedness prior to stated maturity; and (viii) enter into certain transactions with its affiliates.

Revolving Line of Credit

At September 30, 2016, the Company had a Revolving Facility with an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$50.0 million. The loans under the Revolving Facility bear interest with pricing based from time to time at the election of LMI at (i) LIBOR plus a spread of 2.00% or (ii) the Reference Rate (as defined in the Revolving Facility) plus 1.00%. The Revolving Facility also includes an unused line fee of 0.375% and expires on June 30, 2020.

As of September 30, 2016, the Company has an unfunded Standby Letter of Credit for up to \$8.8 million. The unfunded Standby Letter of Credit requires an annual fee, payable quarterly, which is set at LIBOR plus a spread of 2.00% and expires in February 2017. It automatically renewed for a one year period and will continue to automatically renew for a one year period at each anniversary date, unless the Company elects not to renew in writing within 60 days prior to such expiration.

The Revolving Facility is guaranteed by Holdings and Lantheus Real Estate and is secured by a pledge of substantially all of the assets of each of the loan parties including accounts receivable, inventory and machinery and equipment. Borrowing capacity is determined by reference to a Borrowing Base, which is based on a percentage of certain eligible accounts receivable, inventory and machinery and equipment minus any reserves. As of September 30, 2016, the aggregate Borrowing Base was approximately \$40.4 million, which was reduced by an outstanding \$8.8 million unfunded Standby Letter of Credit and \$0.1 million in accrued interest, resulting in a net Borrowing Base availability of approximately \$31.5 million.

Revolving Line of Credit Covenants

The Revolving Facility contains a number of affirmative, negative, reporting and financial covenants, as well as a financial covenant during trigger periods in the form of a consolidated fixed charge coverage ratio of not less than 1:00:1:00. Upon an event of default, the lender has the right to declare the loans and other obligations outstanding immediately due and payable and all commitments immediately terminated or reduced, and the lender may, after such events of default, require the Company to make deposits with respect to any outstanding letters of credit in an amount equal to 105% of the greatest amount for which such letter of credit may be drawn.

11. Stock-Based Compensation

As of June 24, 2015, the Company adopted the 2015 Equity Incentive Plan, which was further amended on April 26, 2016 (the "2015 Plan").

The Company's employees are eligible to receive awards under the 2015 Plan. The 2015 Plan is administered by the Board of Directors and permits the granting of stock options, stock appreciation rights ("SARs"), restricted stock, restricted stock units and dividend equivalent rights ("DERs") to employees, officers, directors and consultants of the Company. The Board of Directors may, at its sole discretion, grant DERs with respect to any award and such DERs are treated as separate awards. The number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2015 Plan increased to 4,555,277 on April 26, 2016. Option awards under the 2015 Plan are granted with an exercise price equal to the fair value of the Company's common stock at the date of grant. Time based option awards vest based on time, typically four years, and performance based option awards vest based on the performance criteria specified in the grant. All option awards have a ten-year contractual term. The Company recognizes compensation costs for its time based awards on a straight-line basis equal to the vesting period. The compensation cost for performance based awards is recognized on a graded vesting basis, based on the probability of achieving the performance targets over the requisite service period for the entire award. The fair value of each option award is estimated on the date of grant using a Black-Scholes valuation model. Expected volatilities are based on the historic volatility of a selected peer group. Expected dividends represent the dividends expected to be issued at the date of grant. The expected term of options represents the period of time that options granted are expected to be outstanding. The risk-free interest rate assumption is the U.S. Treasury rate at the date of the grant which most closely resembles the expected life of the options.

The following table presents stock-based compensation expense recognized in the Company's accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations:

		Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,	
(in thousands)	2016	2015	2016	2015	
Cost of goods sold	\$ 120	\$ 51	\$ 259	\$ 102	
General and administrative	487	417	1,065	1,095	
Sales and marketing	123	71	251	186	
Research and development	147	52	294	141	
Total stock-based compensation expense	<u>\$ 877</u>	\$ 591	\$1,869	\$1,524	

12. Net Income (Loss) Per Common Share

Basic income (loss) per share is computed by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per common share is computed by dividing net income by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period, plus the potential dilutive effect of other securities if those securities were converted or exercised. During periods in which the Company incurs net losses, both basic and diluted loss per share is calculated by dividing the net loss by the weighted-average shares outstanding and potentially dilutive securities are excluded from the calculation because their effect would be antidilutive.

		nths Ended nber 30,	Nine Months Ended September 30,			
(in thousands, except share and per share amounts)	2016	2015	2016	2015		
Net income (loss)	\$ 4,220	\$ 5,386	\$ 21,893	\$ (18,662)		
Basic weighted-average common shares outstanding	31,220,877	30,359,516	30,657,623	22,443,257		
Effect of dilutive restricted stock awards	1,084,571	289,911	391,728	—		
Effect of dilutive stock options	96,849	112,344				
Diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding	32,402,297	30,761,771	31,049,351	22,443,257		
Basic income (loss) per weighted-average common share outstanding	\$ 0.14	\$ 0.18	\$ 0.71	\$ (0.83)		
Diluted income (loss) per weighted-average common share outstanding	\$ 0.13	\$ 0.18	\$ 0.71	<u>\$ (0.83)</u>		

The stock options and nonvested restricted stock excluded from weighted-average common shares because of their antidilutive effect for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 include:

		Three Months Ended September 30,		ths Ended ber 30,
	2016	2015	2016	2015
Stock Options	428,121	646,329	1,068,156	1,321,771
Restricted Stock	19,662	6,993	804,624	1,092,361

13. Other (Expense) Income, net

		Three Months Ended September 30,		nths Ended nber 30,
(in thousands)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Foreign currency losses	\$ (349)	\$ (628)	\$ (330)	\$ (989)
Tax indemnification income	196	439	632	1,216
Other (expense) income	(1)	6	(2)	7
Total Other (expense) income, net	<u>\$ (154)</u>	\$ (183)	\$ 300	\$ 234

14. Legal Proceedings and Contingencies

From time to time, the Company is a party to various legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of business. In addition, the Company has in the past been, and may in the future be, subject to investigations by governmental and regulatory authorities, which expose it to greater risks associated with litigation, regulatory or other proceedings, as a result of which the Company could be required to pay significant fines or penalties. The outcome of litigation, regulatory or other proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty, and some lawsuits, claims, actions or proceedings may be disposed of unfavorably to the Company. In addition, intellectual property disputes often have a risk of injunctive relief which, if imposed against the Company, could materially and adversely affect its financial condition or results of operations. As of September 30, 2016, the Company had no material ongoing litigation in which the Company was a defendant or any material ongoing regulatory or other proceedings and had no knowledge of any investigations by government or regulatory authorities in which the Company is a target that could have a material adverse effect on its current business.

15. Related Party Transactions

Avista, the Company's largest shareholder, provided certain advisory services to the Company pursuant to an advisory services and monitoring agreement. The Company was required to pay an annual fee of \$1.0 million and other reasonable and customary advisory fees, as applicable, paid on a quarterly basis. The initial term of the agreement was seven years. On June 25, 2015, the Company exercised its right to terminate its advisory services and monitoring agreement with Avista. In connection with such termination, the Company has paid Avista Capital Holdings, L.P. an aggregate termination fee of \$6.5 million, which was included in general and administrative expenses in the condensed consolidated statement of operations during the quarter ended June 30, 2015.

During both the three months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, the Company did not incur any costs associated with this agreement. During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company did not incur any costs associated with this agreement as compared to \$7.0 million for the prior year comparative period. At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, there were no amounts outstanding.

In the first quarter of 2016, the Company entered into a services agreement with INC Research, LLC ("INC"), to provide pharmacovigilance services. Avista and certain of its affiliates are principal owners of both INC and the Company. The agreement has a term of three years. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company incurred costs associated with this agreement of approximately \$0.3 million and \$0.6 million, respectively. At September 30, 2016, \$0.2 million was included in accrued expenses and other liabilities.

The Company purchases inventory supplies from VWR Scientific ("VWR"). Avista and certain of its affiliates have ownership interests in each of VWR and the Company. During each of the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, the Company made purchases of \$0.1 million and \$0.2 million, respectively. At September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, \$1,200 and \$10,000, respectively, were included in accounts payable and accrued expenses.

16. Segment Information

The Company reports two operating segments, United States and International, based on geographic customer base. The results of these operating segments are regularly reviewed by the Company's chief operating decision maker, the President and Chief Executive Officer. The Company's segments derive revenues through the manufacturing, marketing, selling and distribution of medical imaging products, focused primarily on cardiovascular diagnostic imaging. All goodwill has been allocated to the United States operating segment.

Selected information for each business segment are as follows:

		Three Months Ended September 30,		ths Ended ber 30,
	2016	2015	2016	2015
Revenues				
United States	\$68,896	\$64,420	\$211,911	\$194,897
International	10,443	14,911	34,816	44,003
Total revenues	79,339	79,331	246,727	238,900
Less: inter-segment revenue	(6,276)	(5,208)	(19,224)	(16,640)
Total revenues, less inter-segment revenues	\$73,063	\$74,123	\$227,503	\$222,260
Revenues from external customers				
United States	\$62,620	\$59,212	\$192,687	\$178,257
International	10,443	14,911	34,816	44,003
Total revenues from external customers	\$73,063	\$74,123	\$227,503	\$222,260
Operating income				
United States	\$14,135	\$13,303	\$ 43,469	\$ 29,424
International	(1,411)	2	1,281	587
Total operating income, including inter-segment	12,724	13,305	44,750	30,011
Inter-segment operating (loss) income	(129)	103	(303)	131
Operating income	12,595	13,408	44,447	30,142
Interest expense, net	(6,786)	(7,100)	(20,782)	(31,599)
Debt retirement costs	(1,415)		(1,415)	_
Loss on extinguishment of debt	_	_	_	(15,528)
Other (expense) income, net	(154)	(183)	300	234
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 4,240	\$ 6,125	\$ 22,550	\$ (16,751)

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

Some of the statements contained in this quarterly report are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. These forward-looking statements, including, in particular, statements about our plans, strategies, prospects and industry estimates are subject to risks and uncertainties. These statements identify prospective information and include words such as "anticipates," "intends," "plans," "seeks," "believes," "estimates," "expects," "should," "could," "predicts," "targets," "hopes" and similar expressions. Examples of forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements we make regarding: (i) our outlook and expectations including, without limitation, in connection with continued market expansion and penetration for our commercial products, particularly DEFINITY, in the face of increased competition; (ii) our outlook and expectations in connection with future performance of Xenon in the face of increased competition; (iii) our outlook and expectations related to products manufactured at JHS and Pharmalucence and global isotope supply; (iv) our outlook and expectations related to our engagement of strategic partners to assist in developing and potentially commercializing development candidates; and (v) our liquidity, including our belief that our existing cash, cash equivalents, anticipated revenues and availability under our Revolving Facility, are sufficient to fund our existing operating expenses, capital expenditures and liquidity requirements for at least the next twelve months. Forward-looking statements are based on our current expectations and assumptions regarding our business, the economy and other future conditions. Because forward-looking statements relate to the future, they are subject to inherent uncertainties, risks and changes in circumstances that are difficult to predict. Our actual results may differ materially from those contemplated by the forward-looking statements. They are neither statements of historical fact nor guarantees or assurances of future performance. The matters referred to in the forward-looking statements contained in this quarterly report may not in fact occur. We caution you therefore against relying on any of these forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forwardlooking statements include regional, national or global political, economic, business, competitive, market and regulatory conditions and the following:

- our ability to continue to increase segment penetration for DEFINITY in suboptimal echocardiograms and the increased segment competition from other echocardiography contrast agents;
- risks associated with revenues and unit volumes for Xenon in pulmonary studies with increased segment competition resulting from Mallinckrodt's recent re-launch of their Xenon product;
- our dependence on key customers and group purchasing organization arrangements for our medical imaging products, and our ability to
 maintain and profitably renew our contracts and relationships with those key customers and group purchasing organizations;
- our dependence upon third parties for the manufacture and supply of a substantial portion of our products, including for DEFINITY at JHS;
- risks associated with the technology transfer programs to secure production of our products at alternate contract manufacturer sites, including for DEFINITY at Pharmalucence where activities have been significantly delayed;
- risks associated with the manufacturing and distribution of our products and the regulatory requirements related thereto;
- the instability of the global Molybdenum-99 ("Moly"), supply;
- the dependence of certain of our customers upon third party healthcare payors and the uncertainty of third party coverage and reimbursement rates;
- uncertainties regarding the impact of U.S. healthcare reform on our business, including related reimbursements for our current and potential future products;
- our being subject to extensive government regulation and our potential inability to comply with those regulations;
- · potential liability associated with our marketing and sales practices;
- the occurrence of any side effects with our products;
- our exposure to potential product liability claims and environmental liability;
- risks associated with our most advanced agent in development, flurpiridaz F 18, including our ability to:
 - attract strategic partners to successfully complete the Phase 3 clinical program and possibly manufacture and commercialize the agent;
 - obtain FDA approval; and
 - gain post-approval market acceptance and adequate reimbursement;

- risks associated with being able to negotiate in a timely manner relationships with potential strategic partners to advance our other development
 programs on acceptable terms, or at all;
- the extensive costs, time and uncertainty associated with new product development, including further product development relying on external development partners, all against an evolving diagnostic landscape;
- our inability to protect our intellectual property and the risk of claims that we have infringed on the intellectual property of others;
- risks associated with prevailing economic conditions and financial, business and other factors beyond our control;
- risks associated with our international operations;
- our inability to adequately protect our facilities, equipment and technology infrastructure;
- our inability to hire or retain skilled employees and key personnel;
- risks related to our outstanding indebtedness and our ability to satisfy those obligations;
- · costs and other risks associated with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the Dodd-Frank Act;
- · our inability to utilize or limitations in our ability to utilize net operating loss carry forwards to reduce our future tax liability; and
- · risks related to the ownership of our common stock.

Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those that are discussed in other documents we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Any forward-looking statement made by us in this quarterly report speaks only as of the date on which it is made. Factors or events that could cause our actual results to differ may emerge from time to time, and it is not possible for us to predict all of them. We undertake no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise, except as may be required by law.

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read together with the condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as well as the other factors described in "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 and our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2016 and June 30, 2016 and in Part II – Item 1A. Risk Factors of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Overview

We are a global leader in the development, manufacture and commercialization of innovative diagnostic medical imaging agents and products that assist clinicians in the diagnosis and treatment of cardiovascular and other diseases. Our agents are routinely used to diagnose coronary artery disease, congestive heart failure, pulmonary diseases, stroke and other diseases. Clinicians use our imaging agents and products across a range of imaging procedures, including echocardiography and nuclear imaging. We believe that the resulting improved diagnostic information enables healthcare providers to better detect and characterize, or rule out, disease, potentially achieving improved patient outcomes, reducing patient risk and limiting overall costs for payers and the entire healthcare system.

Our commercial products are used by cardiologists, nuclear physicians, radiologists, internal medicine physicians, sonographers and technologists working in a variety of clinical settings. We sell our products to radiopharmacies, hospitals, clinics, group practices, integrated delivery networks and group purchasing organizations.

We sell our products globally and have operations in the United States, Puerto Rico and Canada and third-party distribution relationships in Europe, Australia, Asia Pacific and Latin America.

Our Products

Our principal products include the following:

DEFINITY is an ultrasound contrast agent used in ultrasound exams of the heart, also known as echocardiography exams. DEFINITY contains perflutren-containing lipid microspheres and is indicated in the United States for use in patients with suboptimal echocardiograms to assist in imaging the left ventricular chamber and left endocardial border of the heart in ultrasound procedures. We launched DEFINITY in 2001, and its last issued patent in the United States will currently expire in 2021 and in numerous foreign jurisdictions in 2019. We also have an active next generation development program for this agent.

TechneLite is a technetium generator which provides the essential nuclear material used by radiopharmacies to radiolabel Cardiolite, Neurolite and other technetium-based radiopharmaceuticals used in nuclear medicine procedures. TechneLite uses Moly as its main active ingredient.

Xenon is a radiopharmaceutical gas that is inhaled and used to assess pulmonary function and also cerebral blood flow. Xenon is manufactured by a third party and packaged by us and in certain circumstances finished by us.

Sales of our contrast agent, DEFINITY, are made in the United States and Canada through our sales team of approximately 80 employees. In the United States, our nuclear imaging products, including TechneLite, Xenon, Cardiolite and Neurolite, are primarily distributed through commercial radiopharmacies, the majority of which are controlled by or associated with Cardinal, UPPI, GE Healthcare and Triad. A small portion of our nuclear imaging product sales in the United States are made through our direct sales force to hospitals and clinics that maintain their own in-house radiopharmaceutical capabilities. Outside the United States, we own one radiopharmacy in Puerto Rico. On January 12, 2016, we sold our Canadian radiopharmacies to Isologic and entered into a long-term supply agreement with Isologic under which we will supply Isologic with certain of our products on commercial terms, including certain product purchase commitments by Isologic. The agreement expires on January 12, 2021 and may be terminated upon the occurrence of specified events, including a material breach by the other party, bankruptcy by either party or certain force majeure events. On August 11, 2016, we sold our Australian radiopharmacy servicing business to Global Medical Solutions ("GMS"), and entered into a long-term supply agreement with GMS under which we will supply GMS with certain of our products on commercial terms, including certain minimum product purchase commitments by GMS. The agreement expires on August 11, 2020 and may be terminated in whole or in part on a product-by-product basis upon the occurrence of specified events, including a material breach by the other party or certain force majeure events. We also maintain our own direct sales force in Canada so we can control the importation, marketing, distribution and sale of our imaging agents in Canada. In Europe, Asia Pacific and Latin America, we also rely on third party distributors to market, sell and distribute our nuclear imaging and contrast agent products, either on a cou

The following table sets forth our revenue derived from our principal products:

		Three Mon Septemi				Nine Mont Septemb		
(in thousands)	2016	% of Total Revenues	2015	% of Total Revenues	2016	% of Total Revenues	2015	% of Total Revenues
DEFINITY	\$32,604	44.6%	\$28,883	39.0%	\$ 97,499	42.9%	\$ 82,977	37.3%
TechneLite	24,533	33.6	17,223	23.2	74,621	32.8	55,445	24.9
Xenon	6,677	9.1	12,723	17.2	21,625	9.5	37,965	17.1
Other	9,249	12.7	15,294	20.6	33,758	14.8	45,873	20.6
Total Revenues	\$73,063	100.0%	\$74,123	100.0%	\$227,503	100.0%	\$222,260	100.0%

Key Factors Affecting Our Results

Our business and financial performance have been, and continue to be, affected by the following key factors:

Growth of DEFINITY

We believe the market opportunity for our contrast agent, DEFINITY, remains significant. DEFINITY is currently our fastest growing and highest margin commercial product. We believe that DEFINITY sales will continue to grow and that DEFINITY will constitute a greater share of our overall product mix. As we better educate the physician and healthcare provider community about the benefits and risks of this product, we believe we will experience further penetration of suboptimal echocardiograms.

The future growth of our DEFINITY sales are dependent on our ability to continue to increase segment penetration for DEFINITY in suboptimal echocardiograms and, as discussed below in "—Inventory Supply," on the ability of JHS, and, if approved Pharmalucence, to continue to manufacture and release DEFINITY on a timely and consistent basis. See "Part 1 – Item 1A. Risk Factors—The growth of our business is substantially dependent on increased market penetration for the appropriate use of DEFINITY in suboptimal echocardiograms" of our annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

There are three echocardiography contrast agents approved by the FDA for sale in the United States — DEFINITY which as of December 2015 had an approximately 78% segment share, Optison from GE Healthcare, and Lumason from Bracco Diagnostics



("Bracco"), which was approved by the FDA in October 2014. Lumason is known as SonoVue outside of the United States and is already approved for sale in Europe and certain Asian markets, including China, Japan and Korea. While we believe that additional promotion in the United States echocardiography segment will help raise awareness around the value that echocardiography contrast brings and potentially increase the overall contrast penetration rate, if Bracco successfully grows the use of Lumason in the United States without otherwise increasing the overall usage of ultrasound contrast agents, our own growth expectations for DEFINITY revenue, gross profit and gross margin may have to be adjusted.

Competition for Xenon

Xenon gas for lung ventilation diagnosis is our third largest product by revenue. Historically, several companies, including Mallinckrodt, sold packaged Xenon as a pulmonary imaging agent in the United States, but from 2010 through the first quarter of 2016 we have been the only supplier of this imaging agent in the United States. In March 2016, Mallinckrodt received regulatory approval from the FDA to again sell packaged Xenon in the United States and has begun to do so. Depending upon the pricing, extent of availability and market penetration of Mallinckrodt's offering, we believe we are at risk for volume loss and price erosion from those customers that are not subject to price or volume commitments with us. In order to increase the predictability of our Xenon business, we have entered into Xenon supply agreements at committed volumes and substantially reduced prices with previously non-contracted customers. These steps have resulted in predictable Xenon unit volumes in 2016, but with sales at substantially lower revenue and gross margin contributions as compared to 2015. See "Part II—Item 1A. Risk Factors —We face potential supply and demand challenges for Xenon."

Inventory Supply

Our products consist of contrast imaging agents and radiopharmaceuticals (including technetium generators). We obtain a substantial portion of our imaging agents from third party suppliers. JHS is currently our sole source manufacture of DEFINITY, Neurolite, Cardiolite and evacuation vials, an ancillary component for our TechneLite generators. Until JHS is approved by certain foreign regulatory authorities to manufacture certain of our products, we will face continued limitations on where we can sell those products outside of the United States.

In addition to JHS, we are also currently working to secure additional alternative suppliers for our key products as part of our ongoing supply chain diversification strategy. Our technology transfer activities with Pharmalucence to manufacture and supply DEFINITY are ongoing, but such activities have been further delayed and we cannot predict when or if Pharmalucence will be able to manufacture and supply DEFINITY. See "Part I – Item IA. Risk Factors – Our dependence upon third parties for the manufacture and supply of a substantial portion of our products could prevent us from delivering our products to our customers in the required quantities, within the required timeframes, or at all, which could result in order cancellations and decreased revenues" of our annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

Radiopharmaceuticals are decaying radioisotopes with half-lives ranging from a few hours to several days. These products cannot be kept in inventory because of their limited useful lives and are subject to just-in-time manufacturing, processing and distribution, which takes place at our North Billerica, Massachusetts facility.

Global Isotope Supply

Historically, an important supplier of Moly and Xenon was Nordion, which relied on the NRU reactor in Chalk River, Ontario. For Moly and Xenon, we had supply agreements with Nordion that expired on October 31, 2016. We currently have Moly supply agreements with NTP of South Africa, ANSTO of Australia, and IRE of Belgium, each running through December 31, 2017 and a Xenon supply agreement with IRE which runs through June 30, 2019, subject to extensions.

We believe we are well-positioned with ANSTO, IRE and NTP to have a secure supply of Moly, including Moly produced from the use of low-enriched uranium ("LEU Moly"). The NRU reactor will transition beginning on November 1, 2016 from providing regular supply of medical isotopes to providing only an emergency back-up supply of high-enriched uranium ("HEU"), based medical isotopes through March 2018. ANSTO has already significantly increased its Moly production capacity from its existing facility in August 2016 and has under construction, in cooperation with NTP, a new Moly processing facility that ANSTO believes will expand its production capacity up to approximately 3,500 six-day Curies/week, which is expected to be in commercial operation in the second half of 2017. In addition, IRE recently received approval from its regulator to expand its production capability by up to 50% of its former capacity. The new ANSTO and IRE production capacity is expected to replace and exceed the NRU's current routine production.

We are also now receiving bulk unprocessed Xenon from IRE which we are processing and finishing for our customers. We believe we are wellpositioned to supply Xenon to our customers as the NRU reactor will transition beginning on November 1, 2016 from providing regular supply of bulk Xenon to providing only an emergency back-up supply of bulk Xenon through March 2018.

Demand for TechneLite

We believe there has been a decline in the MPI study market because of industry-wide cost containment initiatives that have resulted in a transition of where imaging procedures are performed, from free-standing imaging centers to the hospital setting. While the total number of patient studies has not returned to pre-shortage levels, the total MPI market was essentially flat for the period 2011 through 2015.

In November 2015, CMS announced the 2016 final Medicare payment rules for hospital outpatient settings. Under the final rules, each technetium dose produced from a generator for a diagnostic procedure in a hospital outpatient setting is reimbursed by Medicare at a higher rate if that technetium dose is produced from a generator containing Moly sourced from at least 95% LEU. In January 2013, we began to offer a TechneLite generator which contains Moly sourced from at least 95% LEU and which satisfies the requirements for reimbursement under this incentive program. Although demand for LEU generators appears to be growing, we do not know when, or if, this incremental reimbursement for LEU Moly generators will result in a material increase in our generator sales.

Research and Development Expenses

To remain a leader in the marketplace, we have historically made substantial investments in new product development. As a result, the positive contributions of those internally funded R&D programs have been a key factor in our historical results and success. In March 2013, we began to implement a strategic shift in how we fund our important R&D programs. We have reduced our internal R&D resources while at the same time we are seeking to engage strategic partners to assist us in the further development and commercialization of our important agents in development, including flurpiridaz F 18, 18F LMI 1195 and LMI 1174. As a result of this shift, we are seeking strategic partners to assist us with the further development agents in development, 18F LMI 1195 and LMI 1174, we are also seeking to engage strategic partners to assist us with the ongoing development activities relating to these agents.

Segments

We report our results of operations in two operating segments: United States and International. We generate a greater proportion of our revenue and net income in the United States segment, which consists of all regions of the United States with the exception of Puerto Rico.

Executive Overview

Our results for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 reflect the following:

- Increased revenues and segment penetration for DEFINITY in the suboptimal echocardiogram segment as a result of our sales efforts and sustained availability of product supply;
- Increased revenues for TechneLite, mainly the result of contracts with significant customers;
- Decreased revenues for Xenon, mainly the result of lower selling prices;
- \$5.9 million gain on the sale of our Canadian radiopharmacies;
- \$0.6 million gain on the sale of our Australian radiopharmacy servicing business;
- \$1.4 million debt retirement costs associated with the \$55.0 million voluntary principal prepayment on our Term Facility;
- Lower international revenues as a result of the sale of our Canadian radiopharmacies and Australian radiopharmacy servicing business and unfavorable exchange rates;
- Decreased depreciation over the prior year period associated with the scheduled decommissioning of certain long-lived assets in the prior year,
- Decreased interest expense due to the refinancing of long-term debt in connection with the IPO,
- Decreased general and administrative expenses due to a \$6.5 million payment for the termination of our advisory services and monitoring agreement with Avista in the prior year; and

• Decrease of \$15.5 million loss on extinguishment of debt costs related to the redemption of LMI's outstanding Notes in the prior year.

Results of Operations

		onths Ended nber 30,	Nine Months Ended September 30,	
(in thousands)	2016	2015	2016	2015
Revenues	\$73,063	\$74,123	\$227,503	\$222,260
Cost of goods sold	39,382	40,418	124,370	120,119
Gross profit	33,681	33,705	103,133	102,141
Operating expenses				
Sales and marketing	8,706	8,633	27,856	26,934
General and administrative	10,091	9,206	28,842	33,773
Research and development	2,849	2,458	8,493	11,292
Total operating expenses	21,646	20,297	65,191	71,999
Gain on sales of assets	560		6,505	
Operating income	12,595	13,408	44,447	30,142
Interest expense, net	(6,786)	(7,100)	(20,782)	(31,599)
Debt retirement costs	(1,415)		(1,415)	_
Loss on extinguishment of debt				(15,528)
Other (expense) income, net	(154)	(183)	300	234
Income (loss) before income taxes	4,240	6,125	22,550	(16,751)
Provision for income taxes	20	739	657	1,911
Net income (loss)	\$ 4,220	\$ 5,386	\$ 21,893	\$ (18,662)

Revenues

Revenues by segment are summarized as follows:

		Three Mont Septemb				Nine Month Septembe		
	2016	2015	Chan	ge	2016	2015	Chang	ge
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%
United States								
DEFINITY	\$32,007	\$28,323	\$ 3,684	13.0%	\$ 95,497	\$ 81,333	\$ 14,164	17.4%
TechneLite	20,906	14,557	6,349	43.6%	64,282	47,367	16,915	35.7%
Xenon	6,675	12,713	(6,038)	(47.5)%	21,620	37,937	(16,317)	(43.0)%
Other	3,033	3,619	(586)	(16.2)%	11,288	11,620	(332)	(2.9)%
Total United States Revenues	62,621	59,212	3,409	5.8%	192,687	178,257	14,430	8.1%
International								
DEFINITY	597	560	37	6.6%	2,002	1,644	358	21.8%
TechneLite	3,627	2,666	961	36.0%	10,339	8,078	2,261	28.0%
Xenon	2	10	(8)	(80.0)%	5	28	(23)	(82.1)%
Other	6,216	11,675	(5,459)	(46.8)%	22,470	34,253	(11,783)	(34.4)%
Total International Revenues	10,442	14,911	(4,469)	(30.0)%	34,816	44,003	(9,187)	(20.9)%
Total Revenues	\$73,063	\$74,123	\$(1,060)	(1.4)%	\$227,503	\$222,260	\$ 5,243	2.4%

The increase in United States segment revenues for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, as compared to the prior year periods is primarily due to a \$6.3 million and \$16.9 million increase, respectively, in TechneLite revenues as a result of contracts with customers that increased unit volumes and a \$3.7 million and \$14.2 million, respectively, increase in DEFINITY

revenues as a result of higher unit volumes. Offsetting these increases was a \$6.0 million and \$16.3 million, respectively, decrease in Xenon revenues over the prior year periods primarily as a result of contracts with significant customers that reduced unit pricing in exchange for committed volume purchases.

The decreases in International segment revenues for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, as compared to the corresponding periods in the prior year are primarily the result of the decreases in revenues in Canada and Australia attributable to the sale of our radiopharmacy businesses. These decreases were offset by foreign currency favorability of \$0.8 million for the nine month period ended September 30, 2016 compared to the prior year period. The impact of foreign currency for the three month period ended September 30, 2016 was immaterial.

Rebates and Allowances

Estimates for rebates and allowances represent our estimated obligations under contractual arrangements with third parties. Rebate accruals and allowances are recorded in the same period the related revenue is recognized, resulting in a reduction to revenue and the establishment of a liability which is included in accrued expenses and other liabilities. These rebates result from performance-based offers that are primarily based on attaining contractually specified sales volumes and growth, Medicaid rebate programs, administrative fees of group purchasing organizations, royalties and certain distributor related commissions. The calculation of the accrual for these rebates and allowances is based on an estimate of the third party's buying patterns and the resulting applicable contractual rebate or commission rate(s) to be earned over a contractual period.

An analysis of the amount of, and change in, reserves is summarized as follows:

(in thousands)	Rebates	Allowances	Total
Balance, as of December 31, 2015	\$ 2,303	\$ 38	\$ 2,341
Current provisions relating to revenues in current year	5,289	189	5,478
Adjustments relating to prior years' estimate	(66)		(66)
Payments/credits relating to revenues in current year	(3,527)	(173)	(3,700)
Payments/credits relating to revenues in prior years	(1,406)	(38)	(1,444)
Balance, as of September 30, 2016	\$ 2,593	<u>\$ 16</u>	\$ 2,609

Accrued sales rebates were approximately \$2.6 million and \$2.3 million at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively.

Costs of Goods Sold

Cost of goods sold consists of manufacturing, distribution, intangible asset amortization and other costs related to our commercial products. In addition, it includes the write-off of excess and obsolete inventory.

Cost of goods sold is summarized as follows:

		Three Mont Septemb				Nine Month Septembe		
	2016	2015	Chan	ge	2016	2015	Chang	e
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%
United States	\$31,133	\$26,930	\$ 4,203	15.6%	\$ 96,791	\$ 81,360	\$ 15,431	19.0%
International	8,249	13,488	(5,239)	(38.8)%	27,579	38,759	(11, 180)	(28.8)%
Total Cost of goods sold	\$39,382	\$40,418	\$(1,036)	(2.6)%	\$124,370	\$120,119	\$ 4,251	3.5%

The increase in the United States segment cost of goods sold for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year periods is primarily due to unit volumes noted in the revenue discussion above. Offsetting these increases was a \$0.3 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, decrease in technology transfer expenses.

The decrease in the International segment cost of goods sold in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, as compared to the prior year periods, is primarily due to lower manufacturing costs for certain products as a result of the sale of our Canadian and Australian radiopharmacy businesses.

Gross Profit

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Nine Months September		
	2016	2015	Chan	ge	2016	2015	Chang	ge
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%
United States	\$31,488	\$32,282	\$ (794)	(2.5)%	\$ 95,896	\$ 96,897	\$(1,001)	(1.0)%
International	2,193	1,423	770	54.1%	7,237	5,244	1,993	38.0%
Total Gross profit	\$33,681	\$33,705	<u>\$ (24</u>)	(0.1)%	\$103,133	\$102,141	<u>\$ 992</u>	1.0%

The decreases in the United States segment gross profit for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year periods is primarily due to lower Xenon unit volumes and lower selling price. Offsetting these decreases were increases in DEFINITY and TechneLite gross profit due to higher unit volumes.

The increase in the International segment gross profit for the three months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to increased operational efficiencies as a result of the sale of our Canadian radiopharmacies and the shutdown of one of our Puerto Rican radiopharmacies in the third quarter of 2015, combined with lower manufacturing costs for certain products.

The increase in the International segment gross profit for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to lower Thallium cost of goods per unit, lower manufacturing costs for certain products as a result of the sale of our Canadian radiopharmacies and increased operational efficiencies as a result of the shutdown of one of our Puerto Rican radiopharmacies in the third quarter of 2015. These increases were partially offset by a \$0.5 million unfavorable foreign exchange.

Sales and Marketing

		Three Mon Septeml				Nine Months September		
	2016	2015	Char	ige	2016	2015	Chang	ge
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%
United States	\$8,021	\$7,840	\$ 181	2.3%	\$24,902	\$24,192	\$ 710	2.9%
International	685	793	(108)	<u>(13.6</u>)%	2,954	2,742	212	<u>7.7</u> %
Total Sales and marketing	\$8,706	\$8,633	\$ 73	0.8%	\$27,856	\$26,934	\$ 922	3.4%

Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of salaries and other related costs for personnel in field sales, marketing, business development and customer service functions. Other costs in sales and marketing expenses include the development and printing of advertising and promotional material, professional services, market research and sales meetings.

The increase in the United States segment sales and marketing expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to employee related expenses and travel.

The increase in the United States segment sales and marketing expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to incentive compensation, as well as the timing of sales force meetings, training and travel, partially offset by the timing of advertising and promotional activities.

The decrease in the International segment sales and marketing expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to lower headcount associated with the International commercial team.

The increase in the International segment sales and marketing expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to increased employee related expenses for the International commercial team.

General and Administrative

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Nine Montl Septemb		
	2016	2015	Chan	ge	2016	2015	Chan	ge
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%
United States	\$ 9,693	\$8,792	\$ 901	10.2%	\$27,629	\$32,425	\$(4,796)	(14.8)%
International	398	414	(16)	<u>(3.9</u>)%	1,213	1,348	(135)	(10.0)%
Total General and administrative	\$10,091	\$9,206	\$ 885	9.6%	\$28,842	\$33,773	\$(4,931)	(14.6)%

General and administrative expenses consist of salaries and other related costs for personnel in executive, finance, legal, information technology and human resource functions. Other costs included in general and administrative expenses are professional fees for information technology services, external legal fees, consulting and accounting services, as well as bad debt expense, certain facility and insurance costs, including director and officer liability insurance.

The increase in the United States segment general and administrative expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to higher amortization of capitalized software, higher employee related expenses, and higher legal fees.

The decrease in the United States segment general and administrative expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to the \$6.5 million termination fee paid to terminate the advisory services and monitoring agreement with Avista in the prior year and lower employee related expenses. This was partially offset by higher amortization of capitalized software, increased insurance costs and higher legal fees.

Total International segment general and administrative expenses remained consistent for the three months ended September 30, 2016 as compared to the prior year period.

The decrease in the International segment general and administrative expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to lower employee headcount and related expenses.

Research and Development

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Nine Mont Septemb		
	2016	2015	Chan	ige	2016	2015	Chan	ge
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%
United States	\$2,685	\$2,245	\$ 440	19.6%	\$7,985	\$10,726	\$(2,741)	(25.6)%
International	164	213	(49)	<u>(23.0</u>)%	508	566	(58)	(10.2)%
Total Research and development	\$2,849	\$2,458	\$ 391	<u>15.9</u> %	\$8,493	\$11,292	\$(2,799)	(24.8)%

Research and development expenses relate primarily to the development of new products to add to our portfolio and costs related to its medical affairs, medical information and regulatory functions. We do not allocate research and development expenses incurred in the United States to our International segment.

The increase in the United States segment research and development expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to higher employee related expenses.

The decrease in the United States segment research and development expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 over the prior year period is primarily due to a reduction in depreciation expense as a result of the scheduled decommissioning of certain long-lived assets associated with research and development operations, partially offset by higher employee related expenses and pharmacovigilance expenses due to the transition to a new vendor.

Total International segment research and development expenses remained consistent for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 as compared to the prior year periods.

Gain on Sales of Assets

Effective January 7, 2016, our Canadian subsidiary entered into an asset purchase agreement, pursuant to which it sold substantially all of the assets of our Canadian radiopharmacies and Gludef manufacturing and distribution business to one of our existing Canadian radiopharmacy customers. The sale price was \$9.0 million in cash and also included a working capital adjustment of \$0.5 million, resulting in a pre-tax book gain of \$5.9 million, which was recorded within operating income for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

Effective August 11, 2016, we entered into a share purchase agreement, pursuant to which we sold 100% of the stock of our Australian subsidiary to one of our existing radiopharmacy customers. This sale included the radiopharmacy business as well as all the direct/bulk business. The sale price for the share sale was AUD\$2.0 million (approximately \$1.5 million U.S. Dollars) in cash and also included a working capital receivable adjustment of approximately AUD\$2.0 million (approximately \$1.5 million U.S. Dollars), resulting in a pre-tax book gain of \$0.6 million, which was recorded within operating income for the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

Other (Expense) Income, Net

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Nine Months Ended September 30,			
	2016	2015	Chan	ge	2016	2015	Chan	ige	
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	
Interest expense	\$(6,792)	\$(7,105)	\$ 313	(4.4)%	\$(20,799)	\$(31,617)	\$10,818	(34.2)%	
Interest income	6	5	1	20.0%	17	18	(1)	(5.6)%	
Debt retirement costs	(1,415)		(1,415)	100.0%	(1,415)		(1,415)	100.0%	
Loss on extinguishment of debt						(15,528)	15,528	(100.0)%	
Other (expense) income, net	(154)	(183)	29	(15.8)%	300	234	66	28.2%	
Total Other (expense) income, net	\$(8,355)	\$(7,283)	\$(1,072)	14.7%	\$(21,897)	\$(46,893)	\$24,996	(53.3)%	

Interest Expense

For the three months ended September 30, 2016, compared to the same period in 2015, interest expense decreased by \$0.3 million as a result of a lower principal balance outstanding on our Term Facility due to required quarterly principal payments.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, compared to the same period in 2015, interest expense decreased by \$10.8 million, as a result of the June 2015 refinancing of our long-term debt at a lower principal amount with a lower interest rate.

Debt Retirement Costs

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, we incurred \$1.4 million in debt retirement costs related to the \$55.0 million voluntary prepayment of principal on our Term Facility.

Extinguishment of Debt

For the nine months ended September 30, 2015, we incurred a \$15.5 million loss on extinguishment of debt related to the redemption of LMI's Notes.

Other (Expense) Income, net

For the three months ended September 30, 2016, compared to the same period in 2015, other income remained consistent.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, compared to the same period in 2015, other income increased by \$0.1 million, primarily due a \$0.7 million decrease in foreign currency losses, which was partially offset by a \$0.6 million decrease in tax indemnification income.

Provision for Income Taxes

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Nine Montl Septemb		
	2016	2015	Chang	e	2016	2015	Chang	e
(dollars in thousands)	Amount	Amount	Amount	%	Amount	Amount	Amount	%
Provision for income taxes	\$ 20	\$ 739	\$ (719)	(97)%	\$ 657	\$1,911	\$(1,254)	(66)%

Considering our history of losses, we continue to maintain a valuation allowance against substantially all of our net deferred tax assets. Our provision for income taxes results primarily from reversals of uncertain tax positions as statutes lapse or are settled during the year, offset by taxes due in certain foreign jurisdictions where we generate taxable income, as well as interest and penalties associated with uncertain tax positions. For the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, our effective tax rate was 2.9% and 11.4%, respectively. The \$0.7 million and \$1.3 million decrease in the tax provision for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2016, as compared to the same periods in 2015, was primarily due to changes in our uncertain tax positions relating to state tax nexus and the release of tax reserves.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash Flows

The following table provides information regarding our cash flows:

	Nine Months Ended September 30,					
(in thousands)	2016	2015				
Cash provided by operating activities	\$ 36,861	\$ 9,136				
Cash provided by (used in) investing activities	\$ 5,639	\$(8,419)				
Cash (used in) provided by financing activities	\$(17,958)	\$ 2,041				
Effect of foreign exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents	\$ 57	\$ (575)				

Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities

Cash provided by operating activities of \$36.9 million in the first nine months of 2016 was driven primarily by net income of \$21.9 million plus \$14.0 million of depreciation and amortization and \$1.4 million of debt retirement costs less the gain on sale of assets of \$6.5 million. In addition, our working capital decrease during the first nine months of 2016 was driven primarily by an increase of \$2.7 million in accounts payable due to the timing of payment runs, a \$2.5 million increase in accrued expenses due to the timing of payroll and accrued bonuses, offset by an increase of \$1.7 million in inventory due to the timing of production and receipt of inventory, a decrease in accounts receivable of \$1.0 million due to improved collections, and an increase of \$1.0 million in prepaid expenses due to insurance renewals.

Cash provided by operating activities of \$9.1 million in the first nine months of 2015 was driven primarily by a net loss of \$18.7 million plus \$16.6 million of depreciation and amortization and \$15.5 million loss on extinguishment of debt. These net sources of cash were partially offset by a net increase in working capital. Our working capital increase during the first nine months of 2015 was driven primarily by a \$4.0 million decrease in accrued expenses as a result of the debt refinancing in June 2015, a decrease of \$2.8 million in accounts payable due to the timing of payment runs, an increase of \$2.4 million in inventory due to the timing of production and receipt of inventory, a \$1.1 million increase in prepaid expenses due to additional costs associated with becoming a public company and a \$1.0 million decrease in accounts receivable due to improved collections.

Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Investing Activities

Net cash provided by investing activities during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 was primarily due to cash proceeds of \$10.5 million received for the sale of assets from our Canadian and Australian radiopharmacy businesses, which was offset by \$5.0 million for capital expenditures.

Net cash used in investing activities during the nine month ended September 30, 2015 was \$8.4 million for capital expenditures.

Net Cash (Used in) Provided by Financing Activities

During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, we completed a follow-on underwritten primary offering, raising \$39.9 million of net proceeds, and used these net proceeds and cash on hand of \$15.1 million to prepay \$55.0 million of the principal balance of our Term Facility. We also used approximately \$2.7 million of cash on hand for our quarterly Term Facility payments. As a result of this debt prepayment, we expect to reduce our annual interest expense by approximately \$3.9 million.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, our financing activities provided a source of cash of \$2.0 million as a result of generating \$421.4 million from the net proceeds of the Term Facility together with the net proceeds from the IPO. The net proceeds generated from the Term Facility and the IPO were used to repay in full the aggregate principal amount of the \$400.0 million Notes, pay related premiums and expenses and pay down the \$8.0 million of outstanding borrowings under the Revolving Facility, which totaled \$417.8 million. The net proceeds were further offset by our first quarterly payment on the Term Facility.

External Sources of Liquidity

On June 30, 2015, we completed our initial public offering, entered into a new \$365.0 million seven-year Term Facility and amended and restated our Revolving Facility that has a borrowing capacity of \$50.0 million. The net proceeds of the Term Facility and the initial public offering together with available cash were used to repay in full the aggregate principal amount of the \$400.0 million Notes, and pay related premiums, interest and expenses and pay down \$8.0 million of borrowings under the Revolving Facility. As noted above, in September 2016, we completed a follow-on underwritten primary offering of 5,200,000 shares of common stock and utilized the net proceeds from this offering, combined with cash on hand, to prepay \$55.0 million of the principal balance of our Term Facility. As of September 30, 2016, the principal balance outstanding on our Term Facility was \$305.4 million.

We have the right to request an increase of the Term Facility in an aggregate amount up to \$37.5 million plus additional amounts subject to certain leverage ratios. The term loans under the Term Facility bear interest, with pricing based from time to time at our election at (i) LIBOR plus a spread of 6.00% (with a LIBOR rate floor of 1.00%) or (ii) the Base Rate (as defined in our Term Facility) plus a spread of 5.00%. Interest under term loans based on (i) the LIBOR rate is payable at the end of each interest period (as defined in our Term Facility) and (ii) the Base Rate is payable at the end of each quarter. At September 30, 2016, our interest rate under the Term Facility was 7.00%. Our Term Facility is guaranteed by the Lantheus Holdings and Lantheus Real Estate, and obligations under the Term Facility are secured by substantially all the property and assets and all interests of Lantheus Holdings, LMI and Lantheus Real Estate.

Our Term Facility contains a number of affirmative, negative, reporting and financial covenants, in each case subject to certain exceptions and materiality thresholds. Incremental borrowings under the Revolving Facility may affect our ability to comply with the covenants in the Term Facility, including the financial covenant restricting total net leverage. Accordingly, we may be limited in utilizing our net Borrowing Base availability as a source of liquidity. Our Term Facility requires us to be in quarterly compliance, measured on a trailing four quarter basis. The financial covenants are displayed in the table below:

Term Facility Financial Covenants

Period	Total Net Leverage Ratio
Q2 2016 to Q4 2016	6.00 to 1.00
Q1 2017 to Q2 2017	5.50 to 1.00
Thereafter	5.00 to 1.00

The Term Facility contains usual and customary restrictions on the ability of us and our subsidiaries to: (i) incur additional indebtedness (ii) create liens; (iii) consolidate, merge, sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets; (iv) sell certain assets; (v) pay dividends on, repurchase or make distributions in respect of capital stock or make other restricted payments; (vi) make certain investments; (vii) repay subordinated indebtedness prior to stated maturity; and (viii) enter into certain transactions with our affiliates.

As of September 30, 2016, we had an unfunded Standby Letter of Credit of \$8.8 million. The unfunded Standby Letter of Credit requires annual fees, payable quarterly, which, subsequent to the amendment, is set at LIBOR plus a spread of 2.00% and expires in February 2017. It automatically renewed for a one year period and will continue to automatically renew for a one year period at each anniversary date, unless we elect not to renew in writing within 60 days prior to such expiration.

Our Revolving Facility is secured by a pledge of substantially all of our assets, including accounts receivable, inventory and machinery and equipment, and is guaranteed by each of Lantheus Holdings and Lantheus Real Estate. Borrowing capacity is

determined by reference to the Borrowing Base, which is based on (i) a percentage of certain eligible accounts receivable, inventory and machinery and equipment minus (ii) any reserves. As of September 30, 2016, the aggregate Borrowing Base was approximately \$40.4 million, which was reduced by an outstanding \$8.8 million unfunded Standby Letter of Credit and \$0.1 million in accrued interest, resulting in a net borrowing base availability of approximately \$31.5 million.

The loans under our Revolving Facility bear interest with pricing based from time to time at our election at (i) LIBOR plus a spread of 2.00% or (ii) the Reference Rate (as defined in our Revolving Facility) plus a spread of 1.00%. Our Revolving Facility also includes an unused line fee of 0.375% and expires on June 30, 2020.

Our Revolving Facility contains affirmative and negative covenants, as well as restrictions on the ability of LMI, us and our subsidiaries to: (i) incur additional indebtedness or issue preferred stock; (ii) repay subordinated indebtedness prior to its stated maturity; (iii) pay dividends on, repurchase or make distributions in respect of capital stock or make other restricted payments; (iv) make certain investments; (v) sell certain assets; (vi) create liens; (vii) consolidate, merge, sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets; and (viii) enter into certain transactions with our affiliates. Our Revolving Facility also contains customary default provisions as well as cash dominion provisions which allow the lender to sweep our accounts during the period (x) certain specified events of default are continuing under our Revolving Facility or (y) excess availability under our Revolving Facility falls below (i) the greater of \$7.5 million or 15% of the then-current Line Cap (as defined in the Revolving Facility) for a period of more than five consecutive Business Days or (ii) \$5.0 million. During a covenant trigger period, we are required to comply with a consolidated fixed charge coverage ratio of not less than 1:00: 1:00. The fixed charge coverage ratio is calculated on a consolidated basis for us for a trailing four-fiscal quarter period basis, as (i) annualized EBITDA (as defined in the Revolving Facility) minus capital expenditures minus certain restricted payments divided by (ii) interest expense plus taxes paid or payable in cash, plus certain restricted payments made in cash plus scheduled principal payments paid or payable in cash.

Our ability to fund our future capital needs will be affected by our ability to continue to generate cash from operations and may be affected by our ability to access the capital markets, money markets, or other sources of funding, as well as the capacity and terms of our financing arrangements.

We may from time to time repurchase or otherwise retire our debt and take other steps to reduce our debt or otherwise improve our balance sheet. These actions may include open market repurchases of any notes outstanding, prepayments of our term loans or other retirements or refinancing of outstanding debt, privately negotiated transactions or otherwise. The amount of debt that may be repurchased or otherwise retired, if any, would be decided at the sole discretion of our Board of Directors and will depend on market conditions, trading levels of our debt from time to time, our cash position and other considerations.

Funding Requirements

Our future capital requirements will depend on many factors, including:

- our ability to have product manufactured and released from JHS and other manufacturing sites in a timely manner in the future;
- the pricing environment and the level of product sales of our currently marketed products, particularly DEFINITY and any additional products that we may market in the future;
- revenue mix shifts and associated volume and selling price changes that could result from contractual status changes with key customers and additional competition;
- the costs of further commercialization of our existing products, particularly in international markets, including product marketing, sales and distribution and whether we obtain local partners to help share such commercialization costs;
- the costs of investing in our facilities, equipment and technology infrastructure;
- the costs and timing of establishing manufacturing and supply arrangements for commercial supplies of our products;
- the extent to which we acquire or invest in products, businesses and technologies;
- · the extent to which we choose to establish collaboration, co-promotion, distribution or other similar arrangements for our marketed products;
- the legal costs relating to maintaining, expanding and enforcing our intellectual property portfolio, pursuing insurance or other claims and defending against product liability, regulatory compliance or other claims; and
- the cost of interest on any additional borrowings which we may incur under our financing arrangements.

Until we successfully become dual sourced for our principal products, we are vulnerable to future supply shortages. Disruption in the financial performance could also occur if we experience significant adverse changes in customer mix, broad economic downturns, adverse industry or company conditions or catastrophic external events. If we experience one or more of these events in the future, we may be required to implement additional expense reductions, such as a delay or elimination of discretionary spending in all functional areas, as well as scaling back select operating and strategic initiatives.

If our capital resources become insufficient to meet our future capital requirements, we would need to finance our cash needs through public or private equity offerings, assets securitizations, debt financings, sale-leasebacks or other financing or strategic alternatives, to the extent such transactions are permissible under the covenants of the agreements governing our senior secured credit facilities. Additional equity or debt financing, or other transactions, may not be available on acceptable terms, if at all. If any of these transactions require an amendment or waiver under the covenants in the agreements governing our senior secured credit facilities associated with obtaining the amendment or waiver, we will seek to obtain such a waiver to remain in compliance with those covenants. However, we cannot be assured that such an amendment or waiver would be granted, or that additional capital will be available on acceptable terms, if at all.

At September 30, 2016, our only current committed external source of funds is our borrowing availability under our Revolving Facility. We had \$53.2 million of cash and cash equivalents at September 30, 2016. Availability under our Revolving Facility is calculated by reference to the Borrowing Base. If we are not successful in achieving our forecasted results, our accounts receivable and inventory could be negatively affected, reducing the Borrowing Base and limiting our borrowing availability. Our new Term Facility contains a number of affirmative, negative, reporting and financial covenants, in each case subject to certain exceptions and materiality thresholds. Incremental borrowings under the Revolving Facility may affect our ability to comply with the covenants in the Term Facility, including the financial covenant restricting total net leverage. Accordingly, we may be limited in utilizing our net Borrowing Base availability as a source of liquidity.

Based on our current operating plans, we believe that our existing cash and cash equivalents, results of operations and availability under our Revolving Facility will be sufficient to continue to fund our liquidity requirements for at least the next twelve months.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

The discussion and analysis of our financial position and results of operations is based on our condensed consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. The preparation of these condensed consolidated financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP requires us to make estimates and judgments that may affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates and judgments, including those related to revenue recognition and related allowances, inventory, impairments of long-lived assets including intangible assets, impairments of goodwill, income taxes including the valuation allowance for deferred tax assets. Actual results may differ materially from these estimates under different assumptions and conditions. In addition, our reported financial condition and results of operations could vary due to a change in the application of a particular accounting standard.

During the first quarter of 2016, we early adopted ASU No. 2015-17, *Income Taxes (Topic 740): Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes* on a retrospective basis. This standard requires all deferred taxes and liabilities, and any related valuation allowances, to be classified as non-current on the balance sheet. Adoption of this standard resulted in the reclassification of \$0.1 million of current deferred tax assets to noncurrent deferred tax assets and \$0.2 million of current deferred tax liabilities to noncurrent deferred tax liabilities on the balance sheet at December 31, 2015.

There have been no additional material changes to our critical accounting policies or in the underlying accounting assumptions and estimates used in such policies as of September 30, 2016. For further information, refer to our summary of significant accounting policies and estimates in our annual report on Form 10-K filed for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We are required to provide the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission ("NRC"), and Massachusetts Department of Public Health financial assurance demonstrating our ability to fund the decommissioning of our North Billerica, Massachusetts production facility upon closure, though we do not intend to close the facility. We have provided this financial assurance in the form of a \$28.2 million surety bond and an \$8.8 million letter of credit.

Since inception, we have not engaged in any other off-balance sheet arrangements, including structured finance, special purpose entities or variable interest entities.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We are exposed to market risk from changes in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates. We do not hold or issue financial instruments to reduce these risks or for trading purposes and historically we have not used derivative financial instruments or other financial instruments to hedge these economic exposures.

Interest Rate Risk

As a result of our new Term Facility, we have substantial variable rate debt. Fluctuations in interest rates may affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. As of September 30, 2016, we had \$305.4 million outstanding under our Term Facility with a variable interest rate that only varies to the extent LIBOR exceeds one percent.

Furthermore, we are subject to interest rate risk in connection with the Revolving Facility, which is variable rate indebtedness. Interest rate changes could increase the amount of our interest payments and thus negatively impact our future earnings and cash flows. As of September 30, 2016, there was an \$8.8 million unfunded Standby Letter of Credit and \$0.1 million accrued interest, which reduced availability to \$31.5 million on the Revolving Facility. Any increase in the interest rate under the Revolving Facility may have a negative impact on our future earnings to the extent we have outstanding borrowings under the Revolving Facility. The effect of a 100 basis points adverse change in market interest rates, in excess of minimum floors, on our interest expense would be approximately \$2.7 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2016.

Historically, we have not used derivative financial instruments or other financial instruments to hedge such economic exposures.

Foreign Currency Risk

We face exposure to movements in foreign currency exchange rates whenever we, or any of our subsidiaries, enter into transactions with third parties that are denominated in currencies other than ours, or that subsidiary's, functional currency. Intercompany transactions between entities that use different functional currencies also expose us to foreign currency risk.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, the net impact of foreign currency changes on transactions was a loss of \$0.3 million and \$1.0 million, respectively. Historically, we have not used derivative financial instruments or other financial instruments to hedge these economic exposures.

A portion of our earnings is generated by our foreign subsidiaries, whose functional currencies are other than the U.S. Dollar. Our earnings could be materially impacted by movements in foreign currency exchange rates upon the translation of the earnings of those subsidiaries into the U.S. Dollar. The Canadian Dollar presents the primary currency risk on our earnings. If the U.S. Dollar had been uniformly stronger by 10%, compared to the actual average exchange rates, our gross margin would have decreased by \$1.4 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 as a result of this translation risk.

The cost of goods for our products that are manufactured in the United States and are sold in currencies other than the U.S. Dollar by our foreign subsidiaries are also affected by foreign currency exchange rate movements. Our gross margin would have decreased by \$1.7 million if the U.S. Dollar had been stronger by 10% when compared to the actual rates used during the nine months ended September 30, 2016 as a result of this risk.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, we conducted an evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures, as such term is defined under Rule 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e) promulgated under the Exchange Act. Based on this evaluation, our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by this report.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There have been no changes during the quarter ended September 30, 2016 in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) promulgated under the Exchange Act) that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

From time to time, the Company is a party to various legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of business. In addition, the Company has in the past been, and may in the future be, subject to investigations by governmental and regulatory authorities, which expose it to greater risks associated with litigation, regulatory or other proceedings, as a result of which the Company could be required to pay significant fines or penalties. The outcome of litigation, regulatory or other proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty, and some lawsuits, claims, actions or proceedings may be disposed of unfavorably to the Company. In addition, intellectual property disputes often have a risk of injunctive relief which, if imposed against the Company, could materially and adversely affect its financial condition or results of operations.

As noted above, as of September 30, 2016, the Company had no material ongoing litigation in which the Company was a defendant or any material ongoing regulatory or other proceedings and had no knowledge of any investigations by government or regulatory authorities in which the Company is a target that could have a material adverse effect on its current business.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

There have been no material changes in the risk factors set forth in our Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 except as set forth below. For further information, refer to "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

Our dependence upon third parties for the manufacture and supply of a substantial portion of our products could prevent us from delivering our products to our customers in the required quantities, within the required timeframes, or at all, which could result in order cancellations and decreased revenues.

We obtain a substantial portion of our products from third party manufacturers and suppliers. We rely on JHS as our sole source manufacturer of DEFINITY, Neurolite, Cardiolite and evacuation vials. We currently have additional ongoing technology transfer activities at Pharmalucence for DEFINITY, but we can give no assurances as to when that technology transfer will be completed and when we will actually receive supply of DEFINITY from Pharmalucence. Currently, our DEFINITY, Neurolite, evacuation vial, saline and Cardiolite product supply is approved for manufacture by a single manufacturer. In addition, we have no manufacturer for Ablavar.

Currently, we believe that we will have sufficient supply of DEFINITY, Neurolite, Cardiolite and evacuation vials from JHS to meet expected demand and sufficient supply of saline from our sole manufacturer. However, we can give no assurances that JHS or our other manufacturing partners will be able to manufacture and distribute our products in a high quality and timely manner and in sufficient quantities to allow us to avoid product stock-outs and shortfalls. Currently, regulatory authorities in certain countries have not yet approved JHS as a manufacturer of our products. Accordingly, until those regulatory approvals have been obtained, our international business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows will continue to be adversely affected.

Our manufacturing agreement for Ablavar has terminated. We have no current plans to initiate technology transfer activities for Ablavar. Our existing Ablavar inventory has expired during the third quarter of 2016, and we have no further Ablavar inventory that we will be able to sell unless and until we engage in Ablavar technology transfer activities in the future with a new manufacturing partner.

In addition to the products described above, for reasons of quality assurance or cost-effectiveness, we purchase certain components and raw materials from sole suppliers (including, for example, the lead casing for our TechneLite generators, the evacuation vials for our TechneLite generators manufactured by JHS and the lipid blend material used in the processing of DEFINITY). Because we do not control the actual production of many of the products we sell and many of the raw materials and components that make up the products we sell, we may be subject to delays caused by interruption in production based on events and conditions outside of our control. At our North Billerica, Massachusetts facility, we manufacture TechneLite on a relatively new, highly automated production line, as well as Thallium and Gallium using our older cyclotron technology and Xenon using our hot cell infrastructure. As with all manufacturing facilities, equipment and infrastructure age and become subject to increasing maintenance and repair. If we or one of our manufacturing partners experiences an event, including a labor dispute, natural disaster, fire, power outage, machinery breakdown, security problem, failure to meet regulatory requirements, product quality issue, technology transfer issue or other issue, we may be unable to manufacture the relevant products at previous levels or on the forecasted schedule, if at all. Due to the stringent regulations and requirements of the governing regulatory authorities regarding the manufacture of our products, we may not be able to quickly restart manufacturing at a third party or our own facility or establish additional or replacement sources for certain products, components or materials.

In addition to our existing manufacturing relationships, we are also pursuing new manufacturing relationships to establish and secure additional or alternative suppliers for our commercial products. Our technology transfer activities are ongoing at Pharmalucence for the manufacture and supply of DEFINITY, but such activities have been further delayed and we cannot predict when or if Pharmalucence will be able to manufacture and supply DEFINITY. We cannot assure you that any of our additional supply activities will be successful, or that before those new manufacturers or sources of product are fully functional and qualified, that we will be able to avoid or mitigate interim supply shortages. In addition, we cannot assure you that our existing manufacturers or suppliers or any new manufacturers or suppliers can adequately maintain either their financial health or regulatory compliance to allow continued production and supply. A reduction or interruption in manufacturing, or an inability to secure alternative sources of raw materials or components, could eventually have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

We face potential supply and demand challenges for Xenon.

Historically, Nordion has been our sole supplier, and a principal supplier on a global basis, of Xenon, which is captured as a by-product of the Moly production process. In January 2015, we entered into a strategic agreement with IRE for the supply of Xenon. We are now receiving bulk unprocessed Xenon from IRE, which we are processing and finishing for our customers. We believe we will have a sufficient supply of Xenon for our customers after the NRU reactor transitions as of November 1, 2016 from providing regular supply of bulk Xenon to providing only an emergency back-up supply of bulk Xenon through March 2018. However, until we can qualify an additional source of bulk unprocessed Xenon, after the Nordion transition we will rely on IRE as a sole source provider. For the year ended December 31, 2015, Xenon represented approximately 17% of our revenues.

Historically, several companies, including Mallinckrodt, sold packaged Xenon as a pulmonary imaging agent in the U.S., but starting in 2010 we have been the only supplier of this imaging agent in the U.S. In March 2016, Mallinckrodt received regulatory approval from the FDA to again sell packaged Xenon in the U.S. and has begun to do so. Depending upon the pricing, extent of availability and market penetration of Mallinckrodt's offering, we believe we are at risk for volume loss and price erosion from those customers that are not subject to price or volume commitments with us.

In addition to Mallinckrodt again selling packaged Xenon in the U.S., if there is an increase in the use of other imaging modalities in place of packaged Xenon, our current sales volumes would decrease, which could have a negative effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Xenon is frequently administered as part of a ventilation scan to evaluate pulmonary function prior to a perfusion scan with microaggregated albumin ("MAA"), a technetium-based radiopharmaceutical used to evaluate blood flow to the lungs. Currently, Draxis is the sole supplier of MAA on a global basis. In 2014, Draxis announced substantial price increases for MAA. The increased price of MAA, or difficulties in obtaining MAA, could decrease the frequency in which MAA is used for lung perfusion evaluation, in turn, decreasing the frequency that Xenon is used for pulmonary function evaluation, resulting in a negative effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

We face significant competition in our business and may not be able to compete effectively.

The market for diagnostic medical imaging agents is highly competitive and continually evolving. Our principal competitors in existing diagnostic modalities include large, global companies with substantial financial, manufacturing, sales and marketing and logistics resources that are more diversified than ours, such as GE Healthcare, Bracco, Mallinckrodt, Bayer and Draxis, as well as other competitors. We cannot anticipate their actions in the same or competing diagnostic modalities, such as significant price reductions on products that are comparable to our own, development or introduction of new products that are more cost-effective or have superior performance than our current products, the introduction of generic versions when our proprietary products lose their patent protection or the new entry into a generic market in which we are already a participant. In addition, distributors of our products could attempt to shift end-users to competing diagnostic modalities and products. Our current or future products could be rendered obsolete or uneconomical as a result of these activities. Our failure to compete effectively could cause us to lose market share to our competitors and have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

In October 2014, Bracco received FDA approval in the United States for its echocardiography agent, Lumason (known as SonoVue outside of the U.S.), which is already approved for sale in Europe and certain Asian markets, including China, Japan and Korea. Bracco now has one of three FDA-approved echocardiography contrast agents in the United States, together with GE Healthcare's Optison and our DEFINITY. If Bracco successfully grows the use of Lumason in the United States without otherwise increasing the overall usage of ultrasound contrast agents, our current and future sales volume could suffer, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Xenon for lung ventilation diagnosis is our third largest product by revenue. Historically, several companies, including Mallinckrodt, sold packaged Xenon as a pulmonary imaging agent in the U.S., but starting in 2010 we have been the only supplier of this imaging agent in the U.S. In March 2016, Mallinckrodt received regulatory approval from the FDA to again sell packaged Xenon in the U.S. and has begun to do so. Depending upon the pricing, extent of availability and market penetration of Mallinckrodt's offering, we believe we are at risk of volume loss and price erosion from those customers that are not subject to price or volume commitments with us.

We may be limited in our ability to utilize, or may not be able to utilize, net operating loss carryforwards to reduce our future tax liability.

As of December 31, 2015, we had federal income tax loss carryforwards of \$175.5 million, which will begin to expire in 2031 and will completely expire in 2034. We have had significant financial losses in previous years and as a result we currently maintain a full valuation allowance for our net deferred tax assets including our federal and state tax loss carryforwards. We may be limited in our ability to use these tax loss carryforwards to reduce our future U.S. federal income tax liabilities if we were to experience an "ownership change" as specified in Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code including if we were to issue a certain amount of equity securities, certain of our Stockholders were to sell shares of our common stock, or we were to enter into certain strategic transactions.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities

Repurchases

The following table presents information with respect to purchases of common stock we made during the quarter ending September 30, 2016. The Company does not have a share repurchase program in effect. The 2015 Equity Incentive Plan, or the 2015 Plan, adopted by the Company on June 24, 2015, and further amended April 26, 2016, provides for the withholding of shares to satisfy tax obligations. It does not specify a maximum number of shares that can be withheld for this purpose. The shares of common stock withheld to satisfy minimum tax withholding obligations may be deemed to be "issuer purchases" of shares that are required to be disclosed pursuant to this Item.

		Total N		Total Number of Shares	Approximate Dollar	
				Purchased as Part of	Value of Shares that	
	Total Number of Shares	Aver	age Price Paid Per	Publicly Announced	May Yet Be Purchased	
Period	Purchased		Share	Programs	Under the Program	
July 2016	_	\$	_	*	*	
August 2016	20,434	\$	9.52	*	*	
September 2016	37,643	\$	9.50	*	*	
Total	58,077			*		

* These amounts are not applicable as the Company does not have a share repurchase program in effect.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information

None.

Item 6. Exhibits

			INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE				
EXHIBIT NUMBER	DESCRIPTION OF EXHIBITS	FORM	FILE NUMBER	FXHIBIT	FILING DATE		
10.1†*	Share Purchase Agreement, effective August 11, 2016, by and between Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. and Global Medical Solutions, Ltd.				DATE		
10.2†*	Second Amendment, effective September 2, 2016, to the Manufacturing and Supply Agreement, dated as of February 1, 2012 and amended on May 3, 2012, by and between Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. and Jubilant HollisterSteir LLC.						
31.1*	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.						
31.2*	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.						
32.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted by Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.						
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document						
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document						
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document						
101.DEF*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document						
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document						
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document						
	fidential treatment requested as to certain portions of this exhibit, which portions have been filed separately	with the	Securities	and Excha	nge		

Commission. * Filed herewith

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

LANTHEUS HOLDINGS, INC.

By:	/s/ Mary Anne Heino
Name:	Mary Anne Heino
Title:	President and Chief Executive Officer
Date:	November 1, 2016

LANTHEUS HOLDINGS, INC.

By:	/s/ JOHN CROWLEY
Name:	John Crowley
Title:	Chief Financial Officer
Date:	November 1, 2016

EXHIBIT INDEX

		INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE		RENCE	
EXHIBIT NUMBER	DESCRIPTION OF EXHIBITS	FORM	FILE NUMBER	EXHIBIT	FILING DATE
10.1†*	Share Purchase Agreement, effective August 11, 2016, by and between Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. and Global Medical Solutions, Ltd.				
10.2†*	Second Amendment, effective September 2, 2016, to the Manufacturing and Supply Agreement, dated as of February 1, 2012 and amended on May 3, 2012, by and between Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. and Jubilant HollisterSteir LLC.				
31.1*	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				
31.2*	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				
32.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted by Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.				
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document				
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document				
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document				
101.DEF*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document				
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document				
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document				
	fidential treatment requested as to certain portions of this exhibit, which portions have been filed separately mission.	with the	Securities	and Exchai	nge

* Filed herewith

CONFIDENTIAL TREATMENT REQUESTED

INFORMATION FOR WHICH CONFIDENTIAL TREATMENT HAS BEEN REQUESTED IS OMITTED AND NOTED WITH "***". AN UNREDACTED VERSION OF THIS DOCUMENT HAS ALSO BEEN PROVIDED TO THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION.

SHARE PURCHASE AGREEMENT

August 11, 2016

This SHARE PURCHASE AGREEMENT is made by and between Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Seller</u>") and Global Medical Solutions, Ltd., a company incorporated under the laws of the Cayman Islands or (with Seller's prior approval, not to be unreasonably withheld) its Affiliated designee ("<u>Buyer</u>"), as of the date first written above (the "<u>Effective Date</u>") (this "<u>Agreement</u>").

Buyer and Seller also may be referred to in this Agreement each as a "<u>Party</u>" and collectively as the "<u>Parties</u>." All capitalized terms used in this Agreement are defined in Section 1.1 below.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, as of immediately prior to the Effective Date, Lantheus MI Australia Pty Ltd., an Australian proprietary limited company (the "<u>Company</u>"), conducted its business of the Company of (i) servicing two (2) radiopharmacies in Tullamarine, Victoria, Australia and Thebarton, South Australia, Australia that prepare individual, patient-ready unit doses of SPECT-based radiopharmaceuticals (including bulk unit doses) for sale to healthcare providers (for administration to patients by those healthcare providers) in the Territory (the "<u>Radiopharmacey Business</u>"), as well as (ii) owning and/or operating other businesses, including a direct business involved in selling contrast agents (DEFINITY®) and bulk SPECT-based radiopharmaceuticals (i.e., technetium generators, hot products and cold kits) to commercial radiopharmacies and healthcare providers (for those healthcare providers to prepare unit doses for administration to patients by those healthcare providers) in and outside of the Territory (the businesses described in clauses (ii), collectively, the "<u>Retained Business</u>");

WHEREAS, Seller owns all of the issued and outstanding ordinary shares of the Company (the "Shares");

WHEREAS, Seller wishes to sell to Buyer, and Buyer wishes to purchase from Seller, the Shares, and the Parties wish to enter into a Distribution Agreement relating to, among other things, a certain portion of the Retained Business, in each case, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual promises in this Agreement, and in consideration of the representations, warranties, and covenants in this Agreement, the Parties agree as follows:

SECTION 1

DEFINITIONS; INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions. The following terms will have the following meanings for purposes of this Agreement:

Page 1 of 45

(a) "<u>Affiliate</u>" as applied to any Person, means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, that Person. For the purposes of this definition, "<u>control</u>" (including, with correlative meanings, the terms "<u>controlling</u>," "<u>controlled by</u>" and "<u>under common</u> <u>control with</u>"), as applied to any Person, means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of that Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities or by Contract or otherwise. Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither Avista Capital, nor its personnel, nor its investment funds, nor any portfolio company of any of its investment funds (other than Lantheus Holdings, Inc. and its Subsidiaries) will be considered to be an Affiliate of Seller.

(b) "<u>Agreement</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

(c) "Applicable Accounting Principles" has the meaning set forth on Schedule 1.1(c).

(d) "<u>Approvals</u>" means any approvals, permits, licenses or similar approvals or rights issued by Governmental Authorities that are required to be obtained or maintained under any applicable Law, in each case, in connection with the consummation of the Share Sale.

(e) "Basket Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3(b).

(f) "Best of Seller's Knowledge" means the actual knowledge of any of the individuals set forth on Schedule 1.1(f), and the constructive knowledge that any such individual would have obtained after making reasonable inquiry of Seller's (or its relevant Affiliate's) directors, officers or employees responsible for the particular matter in question.

(g) "Business Day" means, any day other than (i) a Saturday or a Sunday or (ii) a day on which banks are authorized to close in New York, New York in the United States of America.

(h) "<u>Buyer</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

- (i) "Buyer's Indemnified Persons" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.
- (j) "Cap" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3(b).
- (k) "Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.
- (l) "<u>Closing Time</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.
- (m) "<u>Closing Time Balance Sheet</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(a)(i)(A).

(n) "<u>Closing Working Capital</u>" means: (a) Current Assets, minus (b) Current Liabilities, in each case, at the Closing Time and determined using the Applicable Accounting Principles.

Page 2 of 45

(o) "Closing Working Capital Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(a)(i)(B).

(p) "Company" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

(q) "Confidential Information" has the meaning set forth in Sections 9.1(a) and 9.1(b).

(r) "<u>Contract</u>" means any contract, agreement, lease, license, commitment, indenture, mortgage, note, bond loan or other arrangement, understanding, undertaking, commitment or obligation, whether written or oral.

(s) "Contracting Parties" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.14.

(t) "<u>Current Assets</u>" means the current assets of the Company (which will be deemed to include restricted cash securing any bank guarantees of any obligations under any Real Property Leases and, for the avoidance of doubt, including those current assets related to that portion of the Retained Business operated by the Company) at the Closing Time, in each case, determined using the Applicable Accounting Principles.

(u) "<u>Current Liabilities</u>" means the current liabilities of the Company (for the avoidance of doubt, including those current liabilities related to that portion of the Retained Business operated by the Company) at the Closing Time, in each case, determined using the Applicable Accounting Principles.

(v) "<u>Decommissioning Costs</u>" means the actual costs and expenses incurred by the Company in completing the restoration and decommissioning activities contemplated by, and in accordance with, Section 6.8 (other than any costs and expenses incurred to complete restoration or decommissioning activities that are required to be undertaken as a direct result of the Company's conduct or activities after Closing).

(w) "Disclosing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(a).

(x) "Disputed Amounts" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(c).

(y) "Distribution Agreement" means the Supply and Distribution Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit A to this Agreement, as may be amended, modified and/or supplemented from time to time in accordance with its terms.

(z) "<u>Duty</u>" means any stamp, transaction, registration or transfer duty or similar charge imposed by any Governmental Authority and includes any interest, fine, penalties, charge or other amount imposed in respect of any of them.

(aa) "Effective Date" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

(bb) "Employees" means the individuals employed by the Company as of the Effective Date.

Page 3 of 45

(cc) "Environmental Law" means any Law in any way relating to the environment or natural resources.

(dd) "Excluded Customer" means the customer set forth on Schedule 1.1(dd).

(ee) "Excluded Employees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1(a).

(ff) "Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.6.

(gg) "Fundamental Representations" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3(a).

(hh) "Governmental Authority" means any government or governmental or regulatory body thereof, or political subdivision thereof, whether domestic or foreign, federal, provincial or local, or any department (or subdivision thereof), commission, bureau, tribunal, agency, board, instrumentality or authority thereof, any court or arbitrator (public or private), or any applicable stock exchange.

(ii) "GST" has the meaning set forth in the GST Act.

(jj) "GST Act" means the A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth).

(kk) "GST Group" has the meaning set forth in the GST Act.

(ll) "GST Law" has the meaning set forth in the GST Act.

(mm) "<u>Indebtedness</u>" of any Person means the principal of and accreted value and unpaid interest in respect of: (i) indebtedness for borrowed money; (ii) amounts owing as the deferred purchase price for property or services; and (iii) indebtedness evidenced by any note, bond, debenture or other debt instrument or debt security, the payment of which such Person is responsible or liable. For greater clarity, Indebtedness will not include any amount included in the calculation of the Closing Working Capital.

(nn) "Indemnification Claim" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(b).

(oo) "Indemnifying Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(a).

(pp) "Indemnified Persons" means the Buyer's Indemnified Persons or the Seller's Indemnified Persons, as the case may be.

(qq) "Independent Accountant" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(c).

(rr) "Intellectual Property" means all right, title and interest in or relating to intellectual property, whether protected, created or arising under the Laws of Australia or any other jurisdiction, including: (i) all patents and applications therefor, including all continuations, divisionals, and continuations-inpart thereof and patents issuing thereon, along with all reissues, reexaminations and extensions thereof; (ii) all trademarks, service marks, trade names, service

Page 4 of 45

names, brand names, trade dress rights, logos, corporate names, trade styles, logos and other source or business identifiers and general intangibles of a like nature, together with the goodwill associated with any of the foregoing, along with all applications, registrations, renewals and extensions thereof (collectively, "<u>Marks</u>"); (iii) all Internet domain names; (iv) all copyrights and all mask work, database and design rights, whether or not registered or published, all registrations and recordations thereof and all applications in connection therewith, along with all reversions, extensions and renewals thereof; and (v) all trade secrets and know-how.

(ss) "Interim Balance Sheet" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.6.

(a) "Interim Balance Sheet Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.6.

(tt) "Law" means any law, statute, regulation, ordinance, rule, Order or requirement enacted, promulgated, entered into, or imposed by, any Governmental Authority (including, for the sake of clarity, common law).

(uu) "Leased Real Properties" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.11(b).

(vv) "Legal Proceeding" means any judicial, administrative or arbitral actions, suits, proceedings, hearings or investigations (in each case, whether public or private and whether civil, criminal or administrative) by or before a Governmental Authority.

(ww) "<u>Liability</u>" means, collectively, any Indebtedness, guaranties, endorsements, claims, losses, damages, deficiencies, costs, expenses, fines, penalties, liabilities, obligations or responsibilities of any nature or kind, whether accrued or fixed, known or unknown, absolute or contingent, matured or not or determined or determinable, and whether due or to become due, including any liability arising under any Law, action or Order and under liability arising under any Contract.

(xx) "Lien" means any lien, encumbrance, pledge, mortgage, deed of trust, security interest, claim, lease, charge, option, right of first refusal, easement, servitude, transfer restriction and hypothecation and includes a security interest within the meaning of section 12(1) and 12(2) of the Personal Property Securities Act 2009 (Cth) and any agreement to grant or create any of the above.

(yy) "Look-Back Date" means ***.

(zz) "Loss" and "Losses" have the meanings set forth in Section 7.1.

(aaa) "Marks" has the meaning set forth in the definition of the term Intellectual Property.

(bbb) "<u>Material Adverse Effect</u>" means any result, occurrence, fact, change, event or effect that is materially adverse to, or would reasonably be expected to be materially adverse to, the condition (financial or otherwise), assets, liabilities, obligations, operations or Radiopharmacy Business of the Company, taken as a whole, except for any result, occurrence, fact, change, event or effect that arises out of, results from or is attributable to: (i) changes that are the result of factors generally affecting radiopharmacy and nuclear medicine department

Page 5 of 45

markets in the Territory; (ii) any adverse change, effect or circumstance arising out of or resulting from actions contemplated by the Parties in connection with this Agreement or the pendency or announcement of the Transactions (iii) changes or proposed changes in applicable Laws, regulatory conditions, policies or government programs or the interpretation, application, non-application, enforcement or non-enforcement of applicable Laws, conditions, policies or programs by any Governmental Authority; (iv) any change to generally accepted accounting principles or in the interpretation thereof; (v) any action taken at the written request of Buyer; (vi) any failure, in and of itself, of the Company to meet any projection or forecast (it being understood that the causes underlying the failure may be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect has occurred); (vi) changes that are the result of economic factors affecting the national, regional or world economy or securities or currency markets, or acts of war or terrorism; or (viii) any of the matters disclosed in the Schedules.

(ccc) "Material Contracts" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.13.

(ddd) "<u>Mr. Penglis</u>" means Stanley Penglis and/or his Affiliates, in each case, in his/its capacity as owner and operator of the two (2) radiopharmacies in Tullamarine, Victoria, Australia and Thebarton, South Australia, Australia serviced by the Company pursuant to the S&FAs (as defined in Schedule 4.13).

(eee) "Nonparty Affiliates" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.14.

(fff) "Notice of Claim" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.4(a).

(ggg) "Order" means, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, any final and enforceable order, injunction, judgment, decree, ruling, writ, assessment, award or arbitration award of a Governmental Authority.

(hhh) "Ordinary Course of Business" means the ordinary and usual course of normal day-to-day operations of the Radiopharmacy Business, as conducted by or on behalf of the Company as of immediately prior to the Effective Date and consistent in all material respects with past practice.

(iii) "Party" and "Parties" have the meanings set forth in the Preamble.

(jjj) "Permitted Liens" means:

(i) Liens for Taxes, assessments, Governmental Authority charges or levies not yet due and payable;

(ii) statutory Liens relating to obligations not due and payable;

(iii) Liens for public utilities not due and payable;

(iv) mechanics', carriers', workmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising or incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business or amounts that are not delinquent and which are not, individually or in the aggregate, material to the Company, taken as a whole;

Page 6 of 45

(v) easements, rights of way, zoning ordinances and other similar encumbrances affecting Leased Real Property which are not, individually or in the aggregate, material to the Company, taken as a whole, and which do not prohibit or interfere with the current operation of any Leased Real Property;

(i) liens arising under original purchase price conditional sales contracts and equipment leases with third parties entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business which are not, individually or in the aggregate, material to the Company, taken as a whole;

(vi) any privilege in favor of any lessor, licensor or permitter for rent to become due or for other obligations or acts, the performance of which is required under Contracts; or

(vii) other imperfections of title or Liens which are not, individually or in the aggregate, material to the Company, taken as a whole.

(kkk) "<u>Person</u>" means an individual, a partnership, a corporation, a limited liability company, an association, a joint stock company, a trust, a joint venture, an unincorporated organization, any other business entity or a Governmental Authority.

(III) "Post-Closing Adjustment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(a)(ii).

(mmm) "<u>Post-Closing Tax Period</u>" means any taxable period beginning after the Effective Date and, with respect to any taxable period beginning before and ending after the Effective Date, the portion of such taxable period beginning after the Effective Date.

(nnn) "<u>Pre-Closing Tax Period</u>" means any taxable period ending on or before the Effective Date and, with respect to any taxable period beginning before and ending after the Effective Date, the portion of such taxable period ending on the day prior to the Effective Date.

(000) "Pre-Closing Tax Return" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.3(a).

(ppp) "Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.

(qqq) "Radiopharmacy Business" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

(rrr) "<u>Real Property Leases</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.11(b).

(sss) "<u>Receiving Party</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(a).

(ttt) "<u>Representatives</u>" means, with respect to any Person, the Affiliates, directors, officers, employees, agents or advisors (including attorneys, accountants, financial advisors and consultants) of such Person and representatives of any of the foregoing; and, with respect to Buyer, the term "<u>Representatives</u>" will also include Buyer's lenders and their respective Representatives.

(uuu) "Required Approvals" has the meaning set forth in Schedule 1.1(uuu).

Page 7 of 45

(vvv) "Resolution Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(b)(ii).

(www) "Restricted Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.4.

(xxx) "Retained Business" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

(yyy) "Review Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(b)(i).

(zzz) "Scheduled Approvals" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.14(a).

(aaaa) "Seller" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

(bbbb) "Seller's Indemnified Persons" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2.

(cccc) "<u>Seller's Knowledge</u>" means the actual knowledge, after reasonable inquiry of Seller's (or its relevant Affiliate's) directors, officers or employees responsible for the matter at hand, of those individuals set forth on Schedule 1.1(f).

(dddd) "Shares" has the meaning in the Recitals.

(eeee) "Share Sale" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1.

(ffff) "Statement of Objections" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(b)(ii).

(gggg) "Straddle Period" means a taxable period that begins before and ends after the Effective Date.

(hhhh) "Straddle Tax Return" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.3(b).

(iiii) "Target Working Capital" shall be AUD\$650,000.

(jjjj) "Tax" or "Taxes" means any and all taxes, assessments, levies, tariffs, duties or other charges or impositions in the nature of a tax imposed by any Governmental Authority, including, without limitation, income, gross receipts, license, payroll, employment, excise, severance, stamp, occupation, premium, windfall profits, environmental, franchise, profits, withholding, social security (or similar), unemployment, disability, real property, personal property, sales, use, transfer, real property transfer, recording, registration, value added, alternative or add-on minimum, estimated, or other tax of any kind whatsoever (whether payable directly or by withholding and whether or not requiring the filing of a Tax Return), including any interest or penalty thereon or addition thereto and any interest in respect of such additions or penalties.

(kkkk) "<u>Tax Authority</u>" means any Governmental Authority, semi government, administrative, municipal, statutory, fiscal or judicial body, department, commission, authority, tribunal, agency, entity or person responsible for the collection of any Tax or administration of any Tax Law.

Page 8 of 45

(IIII) "<u>Tax Expert</u>" means any mutually agreed accounting firm (in each case, as long as the individuals at such firm involved in resolving the dispute are independent of Buyer and Seller and their respective Affiliates).

(mmmm) "<u>Tax Law</u>" means any Law in relation to any Tax including the Income Tax Assessment Act 1936 (Cth) and Income Tax Assessment Act 1997 (Cth).

(nnnn) "<u>Tax Return</u>" means any report, return (including any information return), claim for refund, election, estimated Tax filing or payment, request for extension, document, declaration or other information or filing supplied or required to be supplied to any Governmental Authority or Tax Authority with respect to Taxes.

(0000) "Territory" means Australia.

(pppp) "Transaction Documents" means this Agreement, the Distribution Agreement, the Waiver and the other documents, instruments, exhibits, annexes, schedules or certificates contemplated by this Agreement and thereby.

(qqqq) "Transactions" means the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents.

(rrrr) "Transferred Employees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1(a).

(ssss) "Undisputed Amounts" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(c).

(tttt) "<u>Waiver</u>" means a waiver by the Company and Buyer of all rights and claims existing or otherwise accruing on or prior to Closing against the Company's current and former directors, officers and employees in reasonable form, as may be amended, modified and/or supplemented from time to time in accordance with its terms.

1.2 Interpretation. References in this Agreement to any gender include references to all genders, and references to the singular include references to the plural and vice versa. The words "include," "includes" and "including" when used in this Agreement will be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation." Unless the context otherwise requires, references in this Agreement to Sections, Exhibits and Schedules will be deemed references to Sections and Sections of, and Exhibits and Schedules to, this Agreement. References in this Agreement to "this Agreement" and the phrases "in this Agreement," "of this Agreement" and words of similar import refer to this Agreement, including its Exhibits and Schedules, in their entirety. The headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and will not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. Any reference to any Law will be deemed to refer to the Law as amended and also to refer to all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, unless the context requires otherwise.

Page 9 of 45

SECTION 2

PURCHASE AND SALE

2.1 <u>Purchase and Sale</u>. On the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, on the Effective Date, for the Purchase Price, Seller will sell to Buyer, and Buyer will purchase from Seller, the Shares (the "Share Sale").

2.2 <u>Purchase Price</u>. Subject to any adjustment hereunder, the aggregate consideration for the Shares will be an amount in cash equal to AUD\$2,000,000 payable at Closing by Buyer to Seller (as may be adjusted after Closing for any true-up payments in respect of any Tax Liabilities contemplated by Sections 2.3(g), 9.5 and/or 10, the "<u>Purchase Price</u>").

2.3 Purchase Price Adjustment.

(a) Post-Closing Adjustment.

(i) Within *** (***) days after the Effective Date, Seller will prepare and deliver to Buyer (A) a balance sheet of the Company at and as of the Closing Time, which balance sheet will be prepared in accordance with the Applicable Accounting Principles ("<u>Closing Time Balance Sheet</u>"), with reasonable supporting documentation, (B) a statement setting forth its calculation of Closing Working Capital, which statement will be prepared in accordance with the Applicable Accounting Principles and will be substantially in the form of Schedule 2.3(a)(i)(1) (the "<u>Closing Working Capital Statement</u>"), and (C) a certificate of the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer of Seller that each of the Closing Time Balance Sheet and Closing Working Capital Statement was prepared using the Applicable Accounting Principles. For purposes of facilitating interpretation of this Section 2.3(a)(i), Schedule 2.3(a)(i)(2) contains an illustrative Closing Working Capital Statement calculating Closing Working Capital as of the Interim Balance Sheet Date in accordance with the Applicable Accounting Principles. Seller and its accountants will have full access to the relevant books and records of the Company, the personnel of, and work papers prepared by, Buyer, the Company and/or either of their accountants to the extent that they relate to the Closing Time Balance Sheet and/or the Closing Working Capital Statement as Seller may reasonably request for the purpose of preparing the Closing Time Balance Sheet and/or the Closing Working Capital Statement as Seller may reasonably request for the purpose of preparing the Closing Time Balance Sheet and/or the Closing Time Balance Sheet and/or the Closing Time Balance Sheet and.

(ii) The "<u>Post-Closing Adjustment</u>" will be an amount equal to (A) the Closing Working Capital, <u>minus</u> (B) the Target Working Capital, <u>minus</u> (C) any Taxes that are due and payable for periods prior to and through the Closing, but which have not been paid by the Company or the Seller or which otherwise remain outstanding at the time when any Post-Closing Adjustment amount is due and payable. If the Post-Closing Adjustment is a positive number, Buyer will pay

Page 10 of 45

to Seller an amount in Australian dollars equal to the Post-Closing Adjustment within the timeframe described in Section 2.3(f). If the Post-Closing Adjustment is a negative number, Seller will pay to Buyer an amount in Australian dollars equal to the absolute value of the Post-Closing Adjustment within the timeframe described in Section 2.3(f).

(b) Examination and Review.

(i) After receipt of the Closing Time Balance Sheet and the Closing Working Capital Statement, Buyer will have *** (***) days (the "<u>Review Period</u>") to review the Closing Working Capital Statement. During the Review Period, Buyer and its accountants will have full access to the relevant books and records of Seller, the personnel of, and work papers prepared by, Seller and/or Seller's accountants to the extent that they relate to the Closing Working Capital Statement and to such historical financial information (to the extent in Seller's possession) relating to the Closing Working Capital Statement as Buyer may reasonably request for the purpose of reviewing the Closing Working Capital Statement and to prepare a Statement of Objections.

(ii) On or prior to the last day of the Review Period, Buyer may object to the Closing Working Capital Statement by delivering to Seller a written statement setting forth Buyer's objections in reasonable detail, indicating each disputed item or amount and the basis for Buyer's disagreement therewith (the "<u>Statement of Objections</u>"). If Buyer fails to deliver the Statement of Objections before the expiration of the Review Period, then the Closing Working Capital Statement and the Post-Closing Adjustment, as the case may be, reflected in the Closing Working Capital Statement will be deemed to have been accepted by Buyer. If Buyer delivers the Statement of Objections before the expiration of the Review Period, Buyer and Seller will negotiate in good faith to resolve such objections within *** (***) days after the delivery of the Statement of Objections (the "<u>Resolution Period</u>"), and, if such objections are so resolved within the Resolution Period, then the Post-Closing Adjustment and the Closing Working Capital Statement, with such changes as may be agreed in writing by Buyer and Seller, will be final and binding on the Parties.

(c) <u>Resolution of Disputes</u>. If Seller and Buyer fail to reach an agreement with respect to all of the matters set forth in the Statement of Objections before expiration of the Resolution Period, then any amounts remaining in dispute (the "<u>Disputed Amounts</u>"); and any amounts not so disputed, (the "<u>Undisputed Amounts</u>") will be submitted for resolution to a mutually agreed accounting firm (in each case, as long as the individuals at such firm involved in resolving the dispute are independent of Buyer and Seller and their respective Affiliates) (the "<u>Independent Accountant</u>") which, acting as experts and not arbitrators, will resolve the Disputed Amounts only and make any adjustments to the Post-Closing Adjustment, as the case may be, and the Closing Working Capital Statement. The Independent Accountant will only decide the specific items under dispute by the Parties and its decision for each Disputed Amount will be in accordance with this Section 2.3, the applicable definitions in this Agreement and the Applicable Accounting Principles and within the range of values assigned by Buyer and Seller to each such item in the Closing Working Capital Statement and the Statement of Objections, respectively.

Page 11 of 45

(d) Fees of the Independent Accountant. The fees and expenses of the Independent Accountant and any related reasonable and documented outof-pocket expenses will be borne and paid by the unsuccessful party on the preponderance of the Disputed Amounts.

(e) <u>Determination by Independent Accountant</u>. The Independent Accountant will make a determination as soon as practicable within *** (***) days (or such other time as the Parties will agree in writing) after its engagement, and its resolution of the Disputed Amounts and their adjustments to the Closing Working Capital Statement and/or the Post-Closing Adjustment will be final and binding upon the Parties.

(f) <u>Payments of Post-Closing Adjustment</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, any payment of the Post-Closing Adjustment will be due and payable as follows:

(i)*** of the total of (A) the Post-Closing Adjustment, $\underline{\text{minus}}$ (B) any then-remaining Disputed Amounts, will be due and payable on the date that is the *** (***) month anniversary of the Effective Date (or, if not on a Business Day, the first Business Day thereafter);

(ii) if any then-remaining Disputed Amounts are resolved between the *** (***) and *** (***) month anniversaries of the Effective Date, then *** of such resolved Disputed Amounts will be due and payable within *** (***) Business Days of the resolution thereof;

(iii) the remaining total of (A) the Post-Closing Adjustment (including the resolved Disputed Amounts described in clause (ii) above), <u>minus</u> (B) any then-remaining Disputed Amounts, will be due and payable on the date that is the *** (***) month anniversary of the Effective Date (or, if not on a Business Day, the first Business Day thereafter); and

(iv) if any then-remaining Disputed Amounts are resolved after the *** (***) month anniversary of the Effective Date, then such resolved Disputed Amounts will be due and payable within *** (***) Business Days of the resolution thereof.

(g) <u>Adjustments for Tax Purposes</u>. Any payments made pursuant to Section 2.3 will be treated as an adjustment to the Purchase Price by the parties for Tax purposes, unless otherwise required by Law.

2.4 <u>Payment Method</u>. On the Effective Date, Buyer will pay the Purchase Price to, or on behalf of, Seller by wire transfer of immediately available funds denominated in Australian dollars, into the accounts then designated by Seller in writing. All payments under Section 2.3 will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds denominated in Australian dollars, into the accounts then designated by Buyer or Seller, as the case may be.

Page 12 of 45

SECTION 3

CLOSING

3.1 <u>The Closing</u>. The Transactions contemplated in this Agreement, including the execution of the Transaction Documents other than this Agreement (the "<u>Closing</u>"), will take place remotely (or any other place as the parties may designate in writing) at 2:00 p.m. (Boston time) on the Effective Date, it being understood that the Closing will be effective as of 00:01 a.m. on the Effective Date (the "<u>Closing Time</u>"), unless another time, date or place is agreed to in writing by the Parties.

3.2 Closing Deliveries.

(a) Deliveries by Seller. At the Effective Date, Seller will deliver or cause to be delivered to Buyer the following:

(ii) a duly executed Distribution Agreement;

(iii) a duly executed transfer of the Shares in registrable form;

(iv) one or more share certificates representing the Shares, or if such share certificate or certificates cannot be located, a document duly executed by Seller which confirms that the relevant share certificate or certificates have either been lost, stolen or destroyed together with an undertaking to deliver up the missing share certificate or certificates to Buyer if they ever come into Seller's possession or control;

(v) the certificate of incorporation of the Company (including any certificate of incorporation on the change of name of the Company);

(vi) the seal, and any duplicate common or official seal of the Company (if any);

(vii) details of the most recent corporate key issued by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission to the Company;

(viii) the signed resignations of all directors and the company secretary of the Company; and

(ix) a written resolution of the directors of the Company resolving as follows: (i) the resignations of the officers referred to in Section 3.2(a) (viii) are accepted; (ii) such persons as Buyer nominates in writing to Seller not less than three (3) Business Days before the Effective Date are appointed as directors and company secretary of the Company with effect from the Effective Date (subject to receipt of the necessary consent to act forms by the Company); and (iii) subject only to the payment of any applicable Duty, the transfer of the Shares to Buyer be approved for registration and the share register of the Company be updated accordingly, all share certificates of Seller be cancelled, a share certificate be issued to Buyer in respect of the Shares and the necessary filings with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission occur.

Page 13 of 45

(b) <u>Deliveries by Buyer</u>. At the Effective Date, Buyer will deliver to Seller the following:

(i) a duly executed Distribution Agreement;

(ii) a duly executed Waiver;

(iii) evidence of wire transfer(s) of the Purchase Price referred to in Sections 2.2 and 2.4; and

(iv) a duly executed counterpart of any document required to be delivered by Seller at the Effective Date to which Buyer is a party or which otherwise contemplates execution by Buyer.

SECTION 4

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

For purposes of the Representations and Warranties made in this Section 4, references to the Company shall be deemed to include the Radiopharmacy Business. Except as set forth in the Schedules, Seller represents and warrants to Buyer as of the Effective Date (or as of any other specifically referenced date) as follows:

4.1 <u>Organization and Corporate Power</u>. Each of Seller and the Company is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of formation. Each of Seller and the Company has the requisite corporate power and authority to own, operate or lease the properties that it purports to own, operate or lease and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted and is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties owned or leased by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified would not have, or would not be reasonably expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect.

4.2 Due Authorization. Each of Seller and the Company has the requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver the Transaction Documents to which it is a party and to consummate the Transactions to which it is a party. The execution, delivery and performance by each of Seller and the Company of such Transaction Documents and the consummation by it of such Transactions have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on its part, and no other corporate proceeding is necessary for the execution and delivery of such Transaction Documents by it, the performance by it of its obligations thereunder and the consummation by it of such Transactions. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Seller and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of Seller, enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except as the same may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other Laws of general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditor's rights and general principles of equity. When executed and delivered

Page 14 of 45

in accordance with this Agreement, the other Transaction Documents will have been duly executed and delivered by Seller and/or the Company, as applicable, and will constitute its respective legal, valid and binding obligations enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms, except as the same may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other Laws of general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditor's rights and general principles of equity.

4.3 No Violation; Consents.

(a) Except for the Required Approvals, the Required Consents and as otherwise set forth in Schedule 4.3(a), the execution, delivery and performance by Seller and the Company of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party do not and will not: (i) violate any material Law or Order applicable to it or any of its properties or assets; (ii) violate or conflict with, result in a breach of, constitute a default (or an event which, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a default) under, permit cancellation of, or result in the creation of any Lien upon any of its properties or assets under, any material Contract to which it is a party or by which it or its properties and assets are bound; or (iii) violate or conflict with any provision of its organizational documents.

(b) Except for the approvals, notices and consents of, and filings with, the Governmental Authorities or other Persons not a party to this Agreement set forth on Schedule 4.3(b), no consents, notices or approvals of, or filings or registrations by Seller or the Company with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person not a party to this Agreement are necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of the Transaction Documents or the Transactions

4.4 <u>Capitalization</u>. The issued capital of the Company consists of 100 fully paid ordinary shares. All of the issued ordinary shares of the Company were duly authorized for issuances and are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable. There are no issued and outstanding options, warrants, calls or other similar rights to acquire, or securities convertible or exchangeable for, securities of the Company.

4.5 Subsidiaries. The Company does not own, directly or indirectly, any share or other equity, securities or ownership interest in any other Person.

4.6 <u>Financial Statements</u>. Schedule 4.6 sets forth unaudited financial statements of the Radiopharmacy Business consisting of (a) the balance sheets of the Radiopharmacy Business as at December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2015 and the related statements of income for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2015 and (b) the interim balance sheet of the Radiopharmacy Business as at June 30, 2016 (such date, the "<u>Interim Balance Sheet</u>") (such balance sheet, the "<u>Interim Balance Sheet</u>") and the related year-to-date statement of income for the three (3) months then ended (collectively, the "<u>Financial Statements</u>"). The Financial Statements have been specially prepared for purposes of this Agreement from the books and records of Seller and the Company using the Applicable Accounting Principles and (taking into account the Applicable Accounting Principles and the corporate services and assets allocated to the Radiopharmacy Business) fairly present, in all material respects, the financial position and results of operations of the Radiopharmacy Business as of the date thereof or the period then ended. The books and records of Seller (as they relate to the Company) and the Company are complete and correct in all material respects and have been maintained in accordance with sound business practices, consistent with industry standards.

Page 15 of 45

4.7 <u>Undisclosed Liabilities</u>. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.7, the Company has no Liabilities of the type required to be reflected or reserved against on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles with respect to the Radiopharmacy Business, except (a) those which are adequately reflected or reserved against in the Interim Balance Sheet as of the Interim Balance Sheet Date, (b) those included in the determination of Closing Working Capital, (c) for future executory obligations arising under any Contracts or Approvals and (d) those that have been incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business since the Interim Balance Sheet Date and which are not, individually or in the aggregate, material in amount.

4.8 <u>Absence of Certain Changes</u>. Except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement, from the Interim Balance Sheet Date until the Effective Date, the Radiopharmacy Business has operated its business in the Ordinary Course of Business in all material respects and there has not been any event, occurrence or development that has had a Material Adverse Effect.

4.9 <u>Litigation and Claims</u>. There is no Legal Proceeding (whether in or outside the Territory) pending or, to the Best of Seller's Knowledge, threatened in writing, against or affecting (a) Seller or the Company that would prohibit or materially hinder, delay or otherwise impair its ability to perform its respective obligations under the Transaction Documents, that would affect the legality, validity or enforceability of the Transaction Documents, or that would prevent or materially delay the consummation of the Transactions or (b) the Radiopharmacy Business.

4.10 Taxes.

(a) All Taxes due and payable as at Closing under any Tax Law in respect of the Company in relation to any period up to and including Closing, or any act, transaction or event, or an instrument executed or performed, on or prior to Closing, has been paid on or prior to Closing in accordance with the requirements of the relevant Tax Law or has been specifically reflected, or for which a provision, accrual, reserve or allowance is made, on the Interim Balance Sheet.

(b) The Company has up to and including Closing, kept and maintained proper and adequate records and related backup to enable it to comply with its obligations to prepare and submit any information, notices, computations, Tax Returns and payments required in respect of any Tax Law, prepare any accounts necessary for compliance with any Tax Law and retain necessary records as required by any Tax Law. All such records and a listing of the accruals related to such Tax Returns have been maintained and made available to Buyer and copies of such records will be delivered to Buyer at the Closing.

(c) All Tax Returns and all other information, notices, computations and documents required by Law to be made, prepared, lodged or filed by the Company have been made, prepared, lodged or filed with the appropriate Tax Authority and all such Tax Returns are

Page 16 of 45

true, complete and correct in all material respects and disclose all material facts and information that are required to be disclosed under any applicable Law. All such Tax Returns have been maintained and made available to Buyer and copies of which will be delivered to Buyer at the Closing.

(d) The Company has paid all taxes shown to be due on the Tax Returns and any other Taxes for which the Company is liable (including any penalty or interest) have been paid and no arrangement or agreement has been entered into by, or in relation to, the Company which extends the period of assessment or payment of any Taxes.

(e) The Company has not waived any statute of limitations in respect of Taxes or assessments or deficiencies in connection therewith.

(f) All submitted Tax Returns, information, notices, and computations have been fully and accurately completed, any deduction, rebate, credit, refund, allowance or other relief from Tax has been properly claimed and is duly allowable and all material facts that should be disclosed under any Tax Law have been disclosed.

(g) The Company has complied with any ruling, determination or election requested, received or made by the Company in respect of Tax.

(h) As at the Effective Date :

(i) the Company has no outstanding dispute with any Tax Authority in respect of any liability to any Tax recoverable from the Company;

(ii) the Company has not received written notice of any such pending or threatened dispute; and

(iii) to the Best of Seller's Knowledge, there is no such pending or threatened dispute.

(i) No agreement extending the period for assessment or collection of any Tax of the Company has been executed or filed with any Tax Authority.

(j) All registrations required to be maintained by the Company with a Tax Authority in relation to Tax are and have at all material times been maintained by the Company.

(k) To the Best of Seller's Knowledge, the Company is not the subject of a Tax audit by a Tax Authority. As at the Effective Date, the Company has not received written notice of any pending or threatened Tax audit or investigation and to the Best of Seller's Knowledge there is no pending or threatened Tax audit or investigation.

(1) The Company has at all times up to and including Closing been a resident for tax purposes only in Australia and has never had a taxable presence in a jurisdiction outside of Australia.

Page 17 of 45

(m) The Company has not ever had any permanent establishment (as that expression is defined in the Tax Law and any relevant double taxation agreement current at the date of this Agreement) outside the country in which it is a tax resident.

(n) As at the Effective Date, no written claim has been received from any Tax Authority in a jurisdiction where the Company does not file Tax Returns asserting that the Company is or may be subject to taxation in any such jurisdiction.

(o) The Company has not been a member of a consolidated group (as defined in section 995-1 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997) at any time and is not a party to a Tax sharing agreement as defined in the Tax Law.

(p) The Company is registered for GST under the GST Law, has complied in all material respects with the GST Law and is not in default of any obligation to make or lodge any payment or Tax Return relating to GST or notification under the GST Law.

(q) The Company has correctly claimed input tax credits on all creditable acquisitions and has held valid tax invoices in each relevant tax period in which the input tax credits were claimed and continues to hold those tax invoices as required by the GST Law.

(r) At Closing, the Company holds all tax invoices, adjustment notes, recipient created tax invoices and other documents (including any relevant GST agreements, such as recipient created tax invoice agreements) necessary for input tax credits and decreasing adjustments to be attributed to a tax period that commences prior to Closing.

(s) The Company is not and has not ever been a member of a GST Group.

(t) The Company is not a party to an indirect Tax sharing agreement as defined in the GST Law.

(u) All documents, instruments, contracts, agreements, deeds or transactions which are liable to Duty, or necessary to establish the title of the Company to an asset, have had Duty paid in full in accordance with applicable Tax Laws.

(v) The Company is not subject to any graduated income tax rates.

4.11 Real Property.

(a) The Company owns no real property.

(b) Schedule 4.11 sets forth all leases for real property that is leased by the Company such properties (the "Leased Real Properties") (such leases, the "Real Property Leases").

(c) To the Best of Seller's Knowledge:

Page 18 of 45

(i) no party is in breach or default of any Real Property Lease which would have a Material Adverse Effect on the current use of the Leased Real Properties in the Radiopharmacy Business;

(ii) there are no disputes regarding the occupation by the Company of the Leased Real Properties, boundaries, easements, covenants or other matters relating to the Leased Real Properties or their use which would have a Material Adverse Effect;

(iii) no breach of planning legislation or of any by-laws, building regulations or other relevant legislation has been committed in relation to the Leased Real Properties which would have a Material Adverse Effect; and

(iv) there are no subsisting disputes involving the Company in relation to a Real Property Lease which would have a Material Adverse Effect and the Company is in compliance with its material obligations under the Real Property Leases.

(d) As at the date of this Agreement, the Company has not received any written notice or order affecting the Leased Real Properties from any Governmental Authority or any other person which remains outstanding.

4.12 Intellectual Property. The Company owns no registered Intellectual Property pertaining to the Radiopharmacy Business. Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect, to Seller's Knowledge: (i) the conduct of the Radiopharmacy Business as currently conducted, does not infringe, misappropriate, dilute or otherwise violate the Intellectual Property of any Person; and (ii) no Person is infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating any material Intellectual Property of the Radiopharmacy Business. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, this Section 4.12 constitutes the sole representation and warranty of Seller and the Company with respect to any actual or alleged infringement, misappropriation or other violation by Seller or the Company of any Intellectual Property of any other Person.

4.13 <u>Material Contracts</u>. (a) Schedule 4.13 lists each of the material Contracts of the Company and of Mr. Penglis, in each case, primarily relating to the Radiopharmacy Business ("<u>Material Contracts</u>"), which Schedule 4.13 will also identify to which Distribution Channel(s) (as defined in the Distribution Agreement) such Material Contracts relate. All of the Material Contracts are the valid, binding obligations of the Company or of Mr. Penglis, enforceable by and against the Company or Mr. Penglis in accordance with their respective terms, except as the same may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other Laws of general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditor's rights and general principles of equity. Neither Seller nor, to Seller's Knowledge, any other party thereto is in material breach or default under any of the Material Contracts. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.13, no consent of, or notice to, a counterparty to any Material Contract is required to effect the Share Sale.

Page 19 of 45

(b) <u>No Breach</u>. Neither Seller nor the Company is in material breach under any Material Contract. To Seller's Knowledge, no Person who is party to any Material Contract (other than the Seller or the Company) is in material breach of any Material Contract

4.14 Approvals; Compliance with Laws.

(a) Schedule 4.14(a)(i) sets forth a true and complete list of all material Approvals held by the Company primarily relating to the Radiopharmacy Business (the "Scheduled Approvals"). The Company validly holds, possesses or has rights to, the Scheduled Approvals, and all Scheduled Approvals are in full force and effect in all material respects. The Scheduled Approvals constitute all material Approvals necessary and sufficient for the operation of the Radiopharmacy Business in the manner operated as of immediately prior to the Effective Date. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.13(a)(ii), since the Look-Back Date, (i) Seller has been in compliance in all material respects with all of the terms and conditions of the Scheduled Approvals and (ii) Seller has not received any written notice of material noncompliance with any Scheduled Approvals or that any Governmental Authority is considering any Legal Proceeding to limit, revoke, suspend or modify any Scheduled Approval.

(b) The Company is, and since the Look-Back Date has been, in compliance in all material respects with those Laws applicable to the operation of the Radiopharmacy Business and other applicable Laws (including Laws in relation to anti-corruption and anti-bribery when dealing with Governmental Authorities and officials with respect to the business of the Company). Since the Look-Back Date, the Company has not received written notice of material noncompliance with any such Laws and, to the Best of Seller's Knowledge, no allegation by any Governmental Authority has been made of any non-compliance in any material respect by the Company of any such Laws.

4.15 Environmental Laws.

(a) The Company is, and has been, in compliance, in all material respects, with all Environmental Laws and has not had a "reportable event" that required the delivery of notice to environmental Governmental Authorities. There is no pending claim or, to Seller's Knowledge, claims threatened in writing pursuant to any Environmental Laws with respect to any of the Leased Real Properties. Seller has not been convicted of an offense for non-compliance with Environmental Laws, been fined or received a penalty for non-compliance with Environmental Laws or settled a lawsuit relating to non-compliance with Environmental Laws.

(b) The Company has not received any directive, inquiry, notice, Order, warning or other communication from any Governmental Authority or other Persons that relates to any offense or failure or any non-compliance real, alleged or potential in connection with any applicable Environmental Laws.

4.16 Employee Matters.

(a) Schedule 4.16(a) sets forth all persons who are Employees (listed by title) and their respective annual base salary, in each case, as of the Effective Date. The Company is not a party to, bound by, any collective bargaining or other agreement with a labor organization representing any of the Employees. Since the Look-Back Date, there has not been, nor, to Seller's Knowledge, has there been any threat of, any strike, slowdown, work stoppage, lockout, concerted refusal to work overtime or other similar labor activity or dispute affecting the Radiopharmacy Business or any of the Employees.

Page 20 of 45

(b) Seller is, and since the Look-Back Date has been, in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Laws pertaining to labor, employment and employment practices to the extent they relate to the Employees.

(c) Schedule 4.16(c) sets forth each material benefit, retirement, employment, consulting, compensation, incentive, bonus, stock option, restricted stock, stock appreciation right, phantom equity, severance, vacation, paid time off, welfare and fringe-benefit agreement, plan, policy and program in effect and covering one or more Employees, and is maintained, sponsored, contributed to, or required to be contributed to by the Company, or under which the Company has any material liability for premiums or benefits, in each case, as of the Effective Date.

(d) each Employee holds the required licensing for his or her current positions, has been subjected to and passed police checks and health checks that, if he or she failed to pass, would have legally disqualified him or her from entering manufacturing site of the Radiopharmacy Business.

(e) The representations and warranties set forth in this Section 4.16 are Seller's sole and exclusive representations and warranties regarding employment and employment benefits matters.

4.17 Broker's Fees. The Company has not incurred any Liability for any brokerage, finder's or other fee or commission, in connection with the Transactions (other than such fees or commissions for which Seller is solely responsible).

4.18 <u>Insurance</u>. The Company has in full force and effect insurance policies in such amounts, with such deductibles and against such risks and losses as are customary for other companies of similar size and scope that operate in the same industry or business as the Company.

4.19 <u>Affiliate and Certain Other Matters</u>. Except for the Transaction Documents, as of the Effective Date, the Company is not a party to any Contract with, the Company does not owe any amounts (including intercompany Indebtedness) to, and the Company is not owed any amounts from, (a) Seller or any of its Affiliates or (b) Mr. Penglis.

4.20 <u>Retained Business</u>. The Current Assets, the Current Liabilities, the material assets and material Liabilities of the Company relating to the portion of the Retained Business operated by the Company at and as of the Interim Balance Sheet Date are set forth on Schedule 4.20. Except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement, from the Interim Balance Sheet Date until the Effective Date, the Company has operated its portion of Retained Business in the Ordinary Course of Business in all material respects and there has not been any event, occurrence or development that has had a Material Adverse Effect. The representations and warranties set forth in this Section 4.20 are Seller's sole and exclusive representations and warranties regarding the assets and liabilities of the Retained Business.

Page 21 of 45

4.21 <u>Certain Review</u>. Seller has requested that Mr. Penglis review the representations and warranties set forth in Sections 4.7, 4.8, 4.9, 4.11, 4.13, 4.14, 4.15, 4.16, 4.19 and 4.20, and Mr. Penglis has represented to Seller (and not to the Company or Buyer) that, to his actual knowledge without any inquiry, those representations and warranties as modified by the disclosure set forth in the Schedules, are true and correct in all material respects as of the Effective Date (or any other earlier date specifically referenced therein).

4.22 Disclaimer of Other Representations.

(a) NEITHER SELLER, NOR THE COMPANY, NOR ANY OF THEIR RESPECTIVE REPRESENTATIVES HAS MADE, AND SELLER HAS NOT RELIED ON, ANY REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, OF ANY NATURE WHATSOEVER RELATING TO SELLER, THE COMPANY, ANY OF THEIR RESPECTIVE AFFILIATES OR ANY OF THEIR RESPECTIVE BUSINESSES (INCLUDING THE RADIOPHARMACY BUSINESS) OR OTHER WISE IN CONNECTION WITH THE TRANSACTIONS, OTHER THAN THOSE REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS SECTION 4.

(b) Except as expressly set forth in this Section 4, it is understood that any projections or other predictions are not and will not be deemed to be or to include representations or warranties of Seller or the Company, and are not and will not be deemed to be relied upon by Buyer in executing, delivering and performing any Transaction Documents and consummating the Transactions.

SECTION 5

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

Buyer represents and warrants to Seller as of the Effective Date as follows:

5.1 Organization and Corporate Power. Buyer is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of formation. Buyer has the requisite corporate power and authority to own, operate or lease the properties that it purports to own, operate or lease and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted and is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties owned or leased by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified would not have, or would not be reasonably expected to have, a material adverse effect on Buyer's ability to consummate the Transactions. Buyer will, at the time of Closing, either be (i) Global Medical Solutions, Ltd. or (ii) one hundred percent (100%) directly or indirectly owned by Global Medical Solutions, Ltd.

5.2 <u>Due Authorization</u>. Buyer has the requisite power and authority to execute and deliver the Transaction Documents and to consummate the Transactions. The execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of the Transaction Documents and the consummation by Buyer of the Transactions have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Buyer, and no other corporate proceeding is necessary for the execution and delivery of

Page 22 of 45

the Transaction Documents by Buyer, the performance by Buyer of its obligations thereunder and the consummation by Buyer of the Transactions. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Buyer and constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms, except as the same may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other Laws of general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditor's rights and general principles of equity. When executed and delivered in accordance with this Agreement, the other Transaction Documents will have been duly executed and delivered by Buyer and will constitute its legal, valid and binding obligations enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms, except as the same may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other Laws of general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditor's rights and general principles of equity

5.3 No Violation; Consents.

(a) Except for the Required Approvals, the execution, delivery and performance by Buyer of the Transaction Documents do not and will not: (i) violate any material Law or Order applicable to Buyer or any of its properties or assets; (ii) violate or conflict with, result in a breach of, constitute a default (or an event which, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a default) under, permit cancellation of, or result in the creation of any Lien upon any of Buyer's properties or assets (other than any Lien imposed by Buyer's lenders under its existing credit facilities, as may be amended from time to time) under, any material Contract to which Buyer is a party or by which it or its properties and assets are bound; or (iii) violate or conflict with any provision of Buyer's organizational documents.

(b) Except for the approvals, notices and consents of, and filings with, the Governmental Authorities or other Persons not a party to this Agreement set forth on Schedule 5.3(b), no consents, notices or approvals of, or filings or registrations by Buyer with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person not a party to this Agreement are necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of the Transaction Documents or the Transactions.

5.4 <u>Litigation</u>. There is no Legal Proceeding pending or, to Buyer's knowledge, threatened in writing, against or affecting Buyer that would prohibit or materially hinder, delay or otherwise impair Buyer's ability to perform its obligations under the Transaction Documents that would affect the legality, validity or enforceability of this Agreement or the Transaction Documents, or that would prevent or materially delay the consummation of the Transactions.

5.5 <u>Financial Capability</u>. Buyer has as of the Effective Date, and at the Closing will have, sufficient unrestricted cash on hand and other sources of immediately available funds to pay the Purchase Price and any expenses incurred by Buyer in connection with the Transactions and consummate the Transactions.

5.6 Solvency. Immediately after giving effect to the Transactions, Buyer will be solvent and will: (a) be able to pay its debts as they become due (including those arising under the Distribution Agreement); (b) own property that has a fair saleable value greater than the amounts required to pay its debts (including a reasonable estimate of the amount of all

Page 23 of 45

contingent Liabilities); and (c) have adequate capital to carry on its business. No transfer of property is being made and no obligation is being incurred in connection with the Transactions with the intent to hinder, delay or defraud either present or future creditors of Buyer. In connection with the Transactions, Buyer has not incurred, nor currently plans to incur, debts beyond its ability to pay as they become absolute and matured.

5.7 <u>Approvals</u>. Buyer holds all approvals, permits and licenses necessary in respect of its business that are currently valid, in full force and effect and in good standing. Buyer is in compliance in all material respects with all of the terms and conditions of such approvals, permits and licenses.

5.8 Broker's Fees. Buyer has not incurred any Liability for any brokerage, finder's or other fee or commission, in connection with the Transactions (other than such fees or commissions for which Buyer is solely responsible).

SECTION 6

COVENANTS AND AGREEMENTS

6.1 Employees and Employee Benefits.

(a) Buyer will ensure that the Company continues the employment, effective as of the Effective Date, of all Employees (other than those set forth on Schedule 6.1(a), the "Excluded Employees") (collectively, the "Transferred Employees") on terms and conditions which are, in respect of each Employee, no less favorable in the aggregate to those under which such Employee is currently employed by the Company. Seller will assume all Liabilities, including any retention, termination and severance costs, in respect of the Excluded Employees.

(b) Buyer will ensure that the Company recognizes the past service of Transferred Employees with the Company for all purposes, including any required notice of termination, termination or severance pay (contractual, statutory, at common-law or otherwise under applicable Law). Buyer will reissue contracts that impose Buyer's standard terms and conditions of employment that will be consistent with applicable Law, including any Law requiring that notice of such changes be given, but which terms and conditions may not exist in the Employees current contracts; provided, however, that in all events Buyer will ensure that employment is continued for all purposes under Law and no constructive discharge will have occurred. Buyer agrees, following the Effective Date, to ensure the Company complies with all applicable Laws with respect to severance of any Transferred Employee.

(c) Effective as of the Effective Date, Buyer will, or will cause its Affiliate to, ensure that the Company recognizes all past service of the Transferred Employees with the Company, for vesting, eligibility and accrual purposes and the continuity of service of such Transferred Employees is deemed to be unbroken, with all terms and conditions which applied to each such Transferred Employee to continue with full force and effect.

(d) At and after the Closing, Buyer will cause the Company to recognize and pay when due any accrued but unused vacation and unpaid wages owed to Transferred Employees in respect of the period prior to the Effective Date, including any such amounts that have accrued prior to the Effective Date but have not become due and payable until on or after the Effective Date.

Page 24 of 45

(e) Buyer and Seller intend that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not constitute a separation, termination or severance of employment of any Transferred Employee who accepts an employment offer by Buyer that is consistent with the requirements of this Section 6.1, including for purposes of any terms and conditions of employment that provide for separation, termination or severance benefits, and that each Transferred Employee will have continuous employment immediately before and immediately after the Effective Date.

(f) This Section 6.1 will be binding upon and inure solely to the benefit of each of the Parties, and nothing in this Section 6.1, express or implied, will confer upon any other Person (including any Employees) any rights or remedies of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Section 6.1. Nothing contained in this Agreement, express or implied, will be construed to establish, amend or modify any terms and conditions of employment, program, agreement or arrangement. The Parties acknowledge and agree that the terms set forth in this Section 6.1 will not create any right in any Employee or any other Person to any continued employment with Buyer or any of its Affiliates or compensation or benefits of any nature or kind whatsoever.

6.2 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of Buyer and Seller will, at the request of the other Party and at such other Party's expense, promptly execute and deliver to such other Party all such further instruments, assignments, filings and other documents, and do all such things, as such other Party may reasonably request in connection with the carrying out and effectuating the Transaction Documents and the Transactions.

6.3 <u>Retention of Books and Records and Information</u>. Seller and Buyer agree that each will preserve and keep the records held by it relating to the Radiopharmacy Business for a period of *** (***) years from the Effective Date, or any longer retention period prescribed by applicable Laws, and will make such records and personnel available to the other as may be reasonably required by such Party in connection with, among other things, any insurance claims by, financial reporting, legal or regulatory compliance requirements of, Legal Proceedings or Tax audits against, or Governmental Authority investigations of, Seller or Buyer or in order to enable Seller or Buyer to comply with their respective obligations under the Transaction Documents; provided, however, that all such records relating to Tax matters for any given year will be retained until the later of (i) the required retention period prescribed by any Tax law for such fiscal period, and (ii) the expiry of all Tax reassessment periods for such fiscal period. For the avoidance of doubt Seller is entitled to retain copies of records of the type described in this Section 6.3.

6.4 <u>Non-Compete</u>. Seller and its Affiliates will be permitted to conduct the Retained Business without limitation, except as otherwise set forth in this Section 6.4. During the period from and after the Effective Date until the *** anniversary of the termination or expiration of the Distribution Agreement in accordance with its terms (the "<u>Restricted Period</u>"), neither Seller nor any of its Affiliates will open, own or operate a radiopharmacy business in the Territory that prepares, sells or distributes individual, patient-ready unit doses (including bulk unit doses) of

Page 25 of 45

SPECT-based radiopharmaceuticals to healthcare providers in the Territory that administer those unit doses to patients (provided that Seller and its Affiliates are permitted to ***). For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Agreement prohibits or restricts Seller or its Affiliates from manufacturing, selling, distributing or otherwise commercializing (or offering to manufacture, sell, distribute or otherwise commercialize) any bulk SPECT-based radiopharmaceuticals (e.g., technetium generators and cold kits used to prepare individual, patient-ready unit doses, including individual, patient-ready bulk unit doses), any non-SPECT-based radiopharmaceuticals or any non-radiopharmaceuticals in or outside of the Territory.

6.5 Non-Solicitation and No Hire. During the Restricted Period:

(a) Seller will not, directly or indirectly, (i) solicit for employment or hire any Transferred Employee or (b) induce or attempt to influence any such person to terminate his or her employment with the Company; provided that the foregoing will not apply to the solicitation or hiring of any person who terminates, or is terminated from, his or her employment with the Company.

(b) Buyer will not, directly or indirectly, (i) solicit for employment or hire any employee of Seller or (ii) induce or attempt to influence any such person to terminate his or her employment with Seller; provided that the foregoing will not apply to the solicitation or hiring of any person (A) via general solicitations not targeted at such employees or (B) who initiates discussions with such Party or (C) who terminates, or is terminated from, his or her employment with Seller.

6.6 Use of Names. Buyer will, within *** (***) days after it (or one of its Affiliates) obtains the Marketing Authorization (as defined in the Distribution Agreement) for each of the Direct Products (as defined in the Distribution Agreement) other than TechneLite®, cease, and cause the Company to cease, using the "Lantheus" name (other than to indicate the Company was formerly known as "Lantheus MI Australia Pty Ltd.") and any related Marks and revise marketing, labeling and other literature to (a) delete references to the "Lantheus" and similar names and (b) all references to Seller or any of its Affiliate's customer service addresses or telephone numbers; provided that, (i) for up to *** (***) months after the Closing, Buyer may continue to distribute product literature and labeling that uses any Lantheus names, addresses or telephone numbers to the extent existing and included in inventory on the Effective Date and (ii) nothing in this Section 6.6 requires Buyer to amend, modify or supplement any of the Company's Contracts existing on the Effective Date during the existing term of that Contract to update the name of the Company thereunder.

6.7 <u>Transition Matters</u>. Seller will continue to make access to its email network available to Employees; provided that Buyer will implement a transition from Seller's email network to its own email network as soon as reasonably practicable after Closing (and, in any event, no later than *** (***) days after the Effective Date) and otherwise on mutually agreeable terms. As soon as reasonably practicable after Closing (and, in any event, no later than *** (***) days after the Effective Date), Seller will transfer to the Company archives of those electronic files and emails of Employees in its possession that relate primarily to the Radiopharmacy Business. Each of the Parties agrees that it will, at its own cost and expense, reasonably cooperate with the other Party in good faith in implementing that transition in a timely manner. Prior to the Effective Date, Seller will (and it will cause the Company to) procure the termination and extinguishment of all personal or director guarantees of any of the Real Property Leases (and of all obligations under the foregoing).

Page 26 of 45

6.8 Restoration and Decommissioning Activities.

(a) In connection with the expiration or termination of the Real Property Lease set forth on Schedule 6.8, Buyer will (and will cause the Company to) use its commercially reasonable efforts to perform in a timely, diligent, professional and cost effective manner all restoration and decommissioning activities required to be performed by the Company under, and pursuant to the terms and conditions of, that Real Property Lease.

(b) In the event that the Decommissioning Costs actually, or are reasonably likely to, exceed the amount accrued for the Decommissioning Costs on the Interim Balance Sheet, then (i) Buyer will provide reasonable supporting documentation to, and seek the approval (not to be unreasonably withheld) of, Seller before expending those excess costs and expenses and (ii) any such excess costs and expenses for which Seller's approval is reasonably withheld will not constitute Decommissioning Costs for purposes of the true-up in Section 7.

SECTION 7

INDEMNIFICATION

7.1 Indemnification by Seller. Subject to all of the limitations set forth in this Section 7, from and after Closing, Seller agrees to indemnify, defend and hold Buyer, its Affiliates and each of their respective directors, officers, employees, agents, attorneys, representatives, successors and permitted assigns (Buyer and such Persons are collectively hereinafter referred to as "Buyer's Indemnified Persons"), harmless from and against any and all loss, liability, damage or deficiency, including interest, penalties, reasonable costs of preparation and investigation, and reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements (individually a "Loss," and collectively, "Losses") that Buyer's Indemnified Persons may suffer, sustain, incur or become subject to, to the extent arising out of or due to: (a) any breach of any representation or warranty made or given by Seller in Section 4 as of the Effective Date (or any other date specified in such representation or warranty); or (b) from and after Closing, the breach of any covenant, undertaking, agreement or other obligation of Seller required to be performed at or after Closing under this Agreement. In addition, subject to all of the limitations set forth in this Section 7 (other than the Basket Amount, which will not apply for purposes of this sentence), from and after Closing, Seller agrees to indemnify the Company for a portion of the "sick and carer's leave" that is actually paid by the Company to any Employee on or after the Effective Date, but prior to the *** anniversary of the Effective Date, provided that (i) such leave was actually accrued prior to the Effective Date (for the avoidance of doubt, no voluntary payout of "sick and carer's leave" is indemnifiable by Seller under this Agreement); and, (iii) in determining how much "sick and carer's Seller is responsible for under this sentence, (A) the number of days of "sick and carer's leave" that is accrued by that Employee on and after the Effective Date will be exhausted first in satisfying the Company's obligations,

Page 27 of 45

(***%) of the number of days of "sick and carer's leave" accrued by that Employee in excess of the number of days described in clause (iii)(A) and (C) the amount payable by Seller per day of "sick and carer's leave" will be determined in reference to that Employee's salary or wage per day in effect as of immediately prior to the Closing. In addition, subject to all of the limitations set forth in this Section 7 (other than the Basket Amount and Cap, which will not apply for purposes of this sentence), from and after Closing, Seller agrees to indemnify the Company for the amount, if any, by which Decommissioning Costs incurred by the Company prior to the *** (***) year anniversary of the completion of the restoration and decommissioning activities described in Section 6.8 exceed the amount accrued for the Decommissioning Costs on the Interim Balance Sheet.

7.2 Indemnification by Buyer. Subject to all of the limitations set forth in this Section 7, from and after Closing, Buyer agrees to indemnify, defend and hold Seller, its Affiliates and each of their respective directors, officers, employees, controlling Persons, agents, attorneys, representatives, successors and permitted assigns (Seller and such Persons are hereinafter collectively referred to as "<u>Seller's Indemnified Persons</u>"), harmless from and against any and all Losses that Seller's Indemnified Persons may, suffer, sustain, incur or become subject to, to the extent arising out of, or due to: (a) any breach of any representation or warranty made or given by Buyer in Section 5 as of the Effective Date (or any other date specified in such representation or warranty); or (b) the breach of any covenant, undertaking, agreement or other obligation of Buyer required to be performed at or after Closing under this Agreement. In addition, subject to all of the limitations set forth in this Section 7 (other than the Basket Amount and Cap, which will not apply for purposes of this sentence), from and after Closing, Buyer agrees to indemnify (or to cause the indemnification of) Seller for the amount, if any, by which Decommissioning Costs incurred by the Company prior to the *** (***) year anniversary of the completion of the restoration and decommissioning activities described in Section 6.8 are less than the amount accrued for the Decommissioning Costs on the Interim Balance Sheet.

7.3 Survival of Representations and Warranties; Limitations.

(a) The representations and warranties of the Parties contained in this Agreement will survive the Effective Date and will remain in full force and effect thereafter for a period of *** (***) months and will be effective with respect to any claimed breach of the representations and warranties timely made pursuant to Section 7.4, after which period the representations and warranties of the Parties contained in this Agreement will terminate and be of no further force or effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the representations and warranties set forth in Section 4.1 (Organization and Corporate Power), Section 4.2 (Due Authorization), Section 4.3(a)(iii) (No Violation; Consents), Section 4.17 (Broker's Fees), Section 5.1 (Organization and Corporate Power), Section 5.2 (Due Authorization), Section 5.3(a)(iii) (No Violation; Consents), Section 5.6 (Solvency) and Section 5.8 (Broker's Fees) will survive indefinitely, and the representations and warranties set forth in Section 4.10 (Tax Matters) will survive only until the *** (***) anniversary of the Effective Date (all of the representations and warranties referenced in this sentence, collectively, the "Fundamental Representations").

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, no Indemnified Person will be entitled to any recovery from an Indemnifying Party with respect to any breach of such representations and warranties unless and until the amount of such Losses

Page 28 of 45

suffered, sustained or incurred by the asserting Party, or to which such Party becomes subject, by reason of such breach, will exceed twenty five thousand Australian dollars (AUD\$25,000) calculated on a cumulative basis and not a per item basis (the "Basket Amount") and, in such event, the indemnifying party will be required to pay the full amount of such Losses. In no event will either Party be liable to the other Party under this Agreement in an aggregate amount in excess of five hundred thousand Australian dollars (AUD\$500,000) (in each case, the "Cap"), except that the Basket Amount and the Cap will not be applicable to (i) any breach of any Fundamental Representations, (ii) any claims described in the last sentence of Section 7.1 or the last sentence of Section 7.2 or (iii) Losses based on fraud of the Indemnifying Party; provided that in no event will either Party be liable to the other Party under this Agreement in an aggregate amount in excess of two million Australian dollars (AUD\$2,000,000). For purposes of determining the amount of any Losses under this Section 7, each representation and warranty will be read without reference to any materiality or Material Adverse Effect qualification contained therein (but for the avoidance of doubt, a materiality or a Material Adverse Effect qualification will be used for determining whether a breach occurred and for indemnification under the last sentence of Section 7.1 or the last sentence of 7.2, respectively, at any time and from time to time, but only prior to the one (1) year anniversary of the completion of the restoration and decommissioning activities described in Section 6.8 (for illustrative purposes, Seller will be entitled to assert a claim for any savings in Decommissioning Costs determined immediately following the completion of those activities).

(c) Seller will not be required to indemnify any Buyer's Indemnified Persons, and Buyer will not be required to indemnify any Seller's Indemnified Persons, to the extent of any Losses that any court of competent jurisdiction will have determined by final judgment to have resulted from the breach of this Agreement, bad faith, fraud, gross negligence or willful misconduct of any of the Buyer's Indemnified Persons or Seller's Indemnified Persons, respectively.

(d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, no breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement contained in this Agreement will give rise to any right on the part of Party or any Indemnified Person, after the consummation of the Transactions, to rescind this Agreement or any of the Transactions.

(e) Any liability for indemnification under this Section 7 will be determined without duplication of recovery by reason of the state of facts giving rise to such liability constituting a breach of more than one representation, warranty, covenant or agreement.

(f) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, neither Seller nor Buyer will in any event be liable to the other Party or any of the other Party's Indemnified Persons on account of any indemnity obligation set forth in this Section 7 for (i) any Losses that are not direct, actual damages or (ii) any special, treble or punitive damages, in each case, unless such Losses are paid pursuant to a third party in respect of which payment is sought under Section 7.1 or 7.2.

Page 29 of 45

7.4 Indemnification Procedure.

(a) A claim for indemnification for any matter not involving a third-party claim may be asserted by written notice issued in accordance with Section 10.3 ("Notice of Claim") to the Party from whom indemnification is sought (the "Indemnifying Party"). The failure by any Indemnified Person to so notify the Indemnifying Party will not relieve the Indemnifying Party from any liability that it may have to such Indemnified Person with respect to any such claim, except to the extent that the Indemnifying Party is materially prejudiced as a result of such failure, it being understood that notices in respect of a breach of a representation or warranty will be delivered prior to the expiration of the survival period for such representation or warranty. In the event the Indemnifying Party does not notify the Indemnified Person within *** (***) days following its receipt of such Notice of Claim that the Indemnifying Party disputes its liability to the Indemnified Person under this Section 7 or the amount thereof, the claim specified by the Indemnified Person in such notice will be conclusively deemed a Loss of the Indemnifying Party under this Section 7, and the Indemnifying Party will pay the amount of the Losses relating to such claim to the Indemnified Person on demand or, in the case of any notice in which the amount of Losses related to such the claim (or any portion of the claim) is estimated, on such later date when the amount of such claim (or such portion of such claim) becomes finally determined. In the event the Indemnifying Party will establish the merits and amount of such claim (by mutual agreement, arbitration or otherwise) and, within *** (***) Business Days following the final determination of the merits and amount of the Losses related to such claim, where applicable, the Indemnifying Party will pay to the Indemnifying Party will be to the merits and amount of the Losses related to such claim as determined hereunder.

(b) In the event that any Legal Proceeding is instituted, or that any claim is asserted, by any third party in respect of which payment may be sought under Section 7 (regardless of the limitations set forth in this Section 7) (an "<u>Indemnification Claim</u>"), the Indemnified Person will promptly cause written notice of the assertion of any Indemnification Claim of which it has knowledge that is covered by this indemnity to be forwarded to the Indemnifying Party. The failure of the Indemnified Person to give reasonably prompt notice of any Indemnification Claim will not release, waive or otherwise affect the Indemnifying Party's obligations with respect thereto, except to the extent that the Indemnifying Party is materially prejudiced as a result of such failure. The Indemnifying Party will have the right, at its sole option and expense, to be represented by counsel of its choice and to defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with, any Indemnification Claim that relates to any Losses indemnified by it under this Agreement. If the Indemnifying Party elects to defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with any Indemnification Claim so requires), notify the Indemnified Person of its intent to do so. If the Indemnifying Party elects not to defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with, any Indemnification Claim so requires), notify the Indemnified Person of Iss indemnified by it under this Agreement, the Indemnifying Party elects not to defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with, any Losses indemnification Claim that relates to any Losses indemnification Claim that relates to any Losses indemnified Person of its intent to do so. If the Indemnifying Party elects not to defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with, any Indemnification Claim that relates to any Losses indemnified by it under this Agreement, the Indemnifying Party elects not to defend against, negotiate, settle or otherwise deal with, any Indemnification Claim that relates to any Losses indemnifie

Page 30 of 45

participate in any such defense with separate counsel at the expense of the Indemnifying Party if (i) so requested by the Indemnifying Party to participate, (ii) in the reasonable opinion of counsel to the Indemnified Person, a conflict or potential conflict exists between the Indemnified Person and the Indemnifying Party that would make such separate representation advisable or (iii) the Indemnifying Party fails to prosecute such defense actively and diligently; and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that the Indemnifying Party will not be required to pay for more than one such counsel (plus any appropriate local counsel) for all Indemnified Persons in connection with any Indemnification Claim. The Parties agree to cooperate fully with each other in connection with the defense, negotiation or settlement of any such Indemnification Claim. Notwithstanding anything in this Section 7.4 to the contrary, neither the Indemnifying Party nor any Indemnified Person will, without the written consent of the other Party (which consent will not be unreasonable withheld, conditioned or delayed), settle or compromise any Indemnification Claim or permit a default or consent to entry of any judgment. If the Indemnifying Party makes any payment on any Indemnification Claim, the Indemnifying Party will be subrogated, to the extent of such payment, to all rights and remedies of the Indemnified Persons to any insurance benefits or other claims of the Indemnified Person with respect to such Indemnification Claim for payment thereof.

(c) After any final decision, judgment or award will have been rendered by a Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction and the expiration of the time in which to appeal therefrom, or a settlement will have been consummated, or the Indemnified Persons and the Indemnifying Party will have arrived at a mutually binding agreement with respect to an Indemnification Claim under this Agreement, the Indemnified Persons will forward to the Indemnifying Party pursuant to this Agreement with respect to such matter.

7.5 <u>Character of Payments</u>. To the extent permitted by applicable Law, the Parties agree that any indemnification payments (and/or payments or adjustments) made with respect to this Agreement will be treated for all Tax purposes as an adjustment to the Purchase Price.

7.6 <u>Calculation of Losses</u>. The amount of any Losses for which indemnification is provided under this Section 7 will be net of any amounts actually recovered by the Indemnified Person under insurance policies with respect to such Losses (net of any Tax or expenses incurred in connection with such recovery). Each Indemnified Person will take, and will cause its Affiliates to take, all commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate and otherwise minimize the Losses to the maximum extent reasonably possible upon, and after becoming aware of, any event which would reasonably be expected to give rise to any Losses and, if an Indemnified Person fails to do so, then the Indemnifying Party's Liability for such Losses will be reduced or extinguished (as the case may be) to the extent that such Losses reasonably would have been reduced or extinguished had the Indemnified Party taken commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate such Losses. Each Indemnified Person will use commercially reasonable efforts to collect any amounts available under insurance coverage, or from any other Person alleged to be responsible, for any Losses to the same extent that such Indemnified Person would if such Loss were not subject to indemnification under this Agreement.

7.7 <u>Tax Benefits</u>. The obligation of indemnification will be reduced to the extent the Indemnified Person is entitled to any Tax benefits, including the reduction of any income Tax by reason of the Losses being claimed as a deduction or reduction of the income Tax payable after taking into account any Tax consequences arising as a result of the receipt of the indemnification payment.

Page 31 of 45

7.8 <u>Minimize Tax</u>. If an indemnity payment would otherwise be included in the Indemnified Person's income, the Indemnified Person covenants and agrees to make all such elections and take such actions as are available, acting reasonably, to minimize or eliminate Taxes with respect to the indemnity payment.

7.9 <u>Appeal</u>. In addition to the right provided to the Indemnifying Party to participate in or assume control of the defense of a third party claim as provided in this Section 7, the Indemnified Person will not permit any right of appeal in respect of any third party claim to terminate without giving the Indemnifying Party notice thereof and an opportunity to contest such third party claim.

7.10 Disclosure. The Indemnified Person will not be entitled to indemnification in respect of any Loss to the extent that this Agreement or the Schedules describe facts or events which make it reasonable to understand that an exception to the representation or warranty which gave rise to the claim is made in this Agreement or in the Schedules.

7.11 <u>Provisions</u>. The amount of Losses will be reduced by any allowance, provision or reserve in respect of and to the extent the matter giving rise to such claim was included in the calculation of Closing Working Capital.

7.12 <u>Remedy</u>. To the extent that any breach of representation or warranty contained in this Agreement is capable of remedy, the Indemnified Person will afford the Indemnifier a reasonable opportunity to remedy the matter complained of, provided that the Indemnified Person will not be obligated to offer the Indemnifier such opportunity where the breach is continuing and the Radiopharmacy Business suffers continuing material harm or prejudice as a result of such breach and they make prompt commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate such harm or prejudice.

7.13 <u>Changes in Tax</u>. Seller will not be liable for any claim for Tax if and to the extent it is attributable to, or the amount of the claim is increased as a result of, any (i) Law not in force as of the Effective Date, (ii) change of Law (or any change in interpretation on the basis of case law), regulation (or any change in interpretation on the basis of case law), directive, requirement or administrative practice or (iii) change in the rates of Tax applicable at the Effective Date.

7.14 Exclusive Remedy. From and after the Closing, the sole and exclusive remedies for (a) any breach or failure to be true and correct, or alleged breach or failure to be true and correct, of any representation or warranty in this Agreement will be indemnification in accordance with this Section 7, or (b) any breach, or alleged breach, of any covenant or agreement in this Agreement (other than the covenants set forth in Sections 6.1 and 6.3-6.7) will be indemnification in accordance with this Section 7 and specific performance, injunction or other equitable relief; provided, however, that no Party will be deemed to have waived any rights, claims, causes of action or remedies if and to the extent that (i) such rights, claims, causes of action or remedies may not legally be waived under applicable Law or (ii) such Party proves the other Party's fraud.

Page 32 of 45

7.15 <u>No Right of Set-Off</u>. The Parties expressly agree that Buyer may not set off against any amount to which it may be entitled under this Agreement, including Section 7, against any amount to which it may be entitled pursuant to the Distribution Agreement or any other agreement or relationship with Seller or any of its Affiliates.

7.16 No Inducement by Seller.

(a) Buyer acknowledges and agrees that it has entered into this Agreement having had the opportunity to review materials made available to Buyer and its Representatives relating to the business of Seller, the Company and/or their respective Affiliates (including the Radiopharmacy Business), including due diligence materials.

(b) Buyer further acknowledges that:

(i) it understands the general risks and uncertainties of the industry in which the Radiopharmacy Business operates and the general economic, regulatory and other risks that currently impact the industry;

(ii) any estimates, budgets or forecasts made, or opinions expressed, in relation to the financial position or prospects of the Company and/or the Radiopharmacy Businesses (whether written or oral) were made or expressed to and accepted by Buyer, and this Agreement is entered into, on the basis and condition that, Buyer accepts the risks and uncertainties involved in the making of such estimates, budgets, forecasts and opinions;

(iii) neither Seller nor its Representatives have made nor makes any representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of such estimate, budget, forecast or expression of opinion or that any such estimate, budget, forecast or expression of opinion will be achieved; and

(iv) neither Seller nor its Representatives will be liable to Buyer or its Representatives in the event that, for whatever reason, such estimate, budget, forecast or expression of opinion is or becomes inaccurate, incomplete or misleading in any respect.

SECTION 8

TAX MATTERS

8.1 <u>Cooperation on Tax Matters</u>. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, but subject to Section 8.11, Seller and Buyer agree to (a) reasonably cooperate with each other in the conduct of any audit or other proceedings relating to the Company and (b) furnish or cause to be furnished to the other, upon request, as promptly as practicable, such information relating to the Company as is reasonably necessary for the filing of any Tax Return of that Party, the preparation for any Tax audit, or the prosecution or defense of any claim relating to any proposed Tax adjustment; provided that in no event will any Party be required to provide any Tax Returns of that Party to the other Party. Buyer and Seller will keep all such information and documents received by them confidential in accordance with Section 9.

Page 33 of 45

8.2 <u>Payment of Sales, Use or Similar Taxes</u>. All sales, use, transfer, intangible, recordation, documentary stamp and similar Taxes, of any nature whatsoever applicable to, or resulting from, the Transactions will be paid by Buyer.

8.3 Basis of Lodgement of Tax Returns.

(a) With the reasonable assistance of Buyer, Seller will, at their own cost and expense, be responsible for the preparation and lodgement of all Tax Returns (including amended Tax Returns) of the Company which relate to any taxable period ending on or before Closing (a "Pre-Closing Tax Return").

(b) With the reasonable assistance of Seller, Buyer will, at their respective cost and expense, be responsible for the preparation and lodgement of all Tax Returns of the Company for the Straddle Period (a "<u>Straddle Tax Return</u>").

8.4 <u>Tax Laws</u>. Seller will prepare the Pre-Closing Tax Return and Buyer will prepare the Straddle Tax Return, respectively, each in a manner consistent with the requirements of the relevant Tax Law.

8.5 Providing Assistance for Preparation of Tax Returns.

(a) Buyer will provide Seller reasonable assistance in preparing any Pre-Closing Tax Return, which shall be limited to Buyer providing information within Buyer's or the Company's possession necessary for Seller to satisfy its obligations under Section 8.3(a), if any.

(b) Seller will provide Buyer reasonable assistance in preparing any Straddle Tax Return, which shall be limited to Seller providing information within Seller's possession necessary for Buyer to satisfy its obligations under Section 8.3(b) and which is not already in the possession of Buyer or the Company, if any.

8.6 Draft Pre-Closing Tax Returns.

(a) Seller will provide a draft Pre-Closing Tax Return to Buyer as soon as available, but no later than *** (***) Business Days (or, in the case of a Pre-Closing Tax Return that concerns GST, no later than *** (***) Business Days) before it is due to be lodged with the applicable Tax Authority for Buyer's review and reasonable comment. Seller will also deliver to Buyer any information contained or to be contained in any Pre-Closing Tax Return or used in the preparation of the Pre-Closing Tax Return.

(b) Buyer will provide written details about any objections it has relating to the Pre-Closing Tax Return no later than *** (***) Business Days (or, in the case of a Pre-Closing Tax Return that concerns GST, no later than *** (***) Business Days) before it is due to be lodged with the applicable Tax Authority.

Page 34 of 45

8.7 Draft Straddle Tax Returns.

(a) Buyer will provide a draft of each Straddle Tax Return to Seller as soon as available but no later than *** (***) Business Days (or, in the case of a Straddle Tax Return that concerns GST, no later than *** (***) Business Days) before it is due to be lodged with the applicable Tax Authority for Seller's review and reasonable comment. Buyer will also deliver to Seller any information contained or to be contained in any Straddle Tax Return or used in the preparation of the Straddle Tax Return.

(b) Seller will provide written details about any objections Seller has relating to the Straddle Tax Return no later than *** (***) Business Days (or, in the case of a Straddle Tax Return that concerns GST, no later than *** (***) Business Days) before it is due to be lodged with the applicable Tax Authority.

8.8 Objection to Draft Tax Returns. Buyer and Seller will work reasonably and in good faith to resolve any dispute where:

(a) Buyer notifies Seller of an objection relating to a draft Pre-Closing Tax Return provided under Section 8.6(a); or

(b) Seller notifies Buyer of an objection relating to a draft Straddle Tax Return provided under Section 8.7(a).

8.9 <u>Referral of Dispute to Tax Expert</u>. If the Parties cannot resolve any dispute under Section 8.8 or Section 8.12(a)(v) within *** (***) Business Days of the objection being notified, then in each case subject to Section 8.10, the Parties will appoint a Tax Expert within a further *** (***) Business Days, to act on the following basis:

(a) the Tax Expert acts as an expert and not as an arbitrator;

(b) Seller and Buyer will provide the Tax Expert with all information the Tax Expert reasonably requires, are entitled to make written submissions to the Tax Expert and will provide the other with a copy of all information provided and submissions made to the Tax Expert;

(c) the Tax Expert will only decide the specific items under dispute by the Parties and its decision for each such disputed matter will be in accordance with this Section 8, the applicable definitions in this Agreement, based on the information provided and submissions made by Seller and Buyer and on the books and records of the Company and within the range of values assigned by Buyer and Seller to each such item in the drafts Tax Returns and objections to the draft Tax Returns;

(d) the Tax Expert will provide a written report to Seller and Buyer stating the determination of the Tax Expert in relation to the matter in dispute;

(e) the Tax Expert will make a determination as soon as practicable within *** (***) days (or such other time as the Parties will agree in writing) after its engagement, and its resolution of the disputed Tax matters and their adjustments to the applicable Tax Returns (including amended Tax Return), form or statement will be final and binding upon the Parties, and the relevant Tax Return (including amended Tax Return), form or statement will be amended to reflect the determination of the Tax Expert;

Page 35 of 45

(f) the fees and expenses of the Tax Expert will be paid by Seller, on the one hand, and Buyer, on the other hand, based upon the percentage that the amount actually contested but not awarded to Seller or Buyer, respectively, bears to the aggregate amount actually contested by Seller and Buyer, respectively; and

(g) each Party will otherwise bear its own costs.

8.10 Due Date for Lodgement.

(a) Seller will lodge each Pre-Closing Tax Return by the due date for lodgement with the applicable Tax Authority and provide Buyer with a copy of any such Pre-Closing Tax Return as soon as reasonably practicable after being lodged.

(b) Buyer will lodge each Straddle Tax Return by the due date for lodgement with the applicable Tax Authority and provide Seller with a copy of any such Straddle Tax Return as soon as reasonably practicable after being lodged.

(c) If a Pre-Closing Tax Return or Straddle Tax Return is due before any dispute is resolved under this Section 8, Seller or Buyer, respectively, will lodge that Pre-Closing Tax Return or Straddle Tax Return (as the case may be) as Buyer directs and will procure that an amended Pre-Closing Tax Return or Straddle Tax Return (as the case may be), which reflects the resolution of the matter in dispute (either as resolved by mutual agreement or by the Tax Expert), is lodged immediately after the dispute is resolved.

8.11 Amending Pre-Closing Tax Return and Other Obligations. After Closing, Buyer will, and will procure that the Company:

(a) promptly notify Seller in writing of any notice or commencement of any audit or investigation or exercise of powers under any Tax Law or any dispute with a Tax Authority in relation to the transaction the subject of this Agreement or in relation to a period up to the end of the income year in which Closing occurs;

(b) provide Seller with a copy of any Tax assessments or any other documentation issued by a Tax Authority in respect of the Company relating to any period before Closing, within *** (***) Business Days after receipt by Buyer or the Company (as the case may be); and

(c) unless otherwise required by Tax Law, not initiate or amend, or permit the self-amendment of, any Pre-Closing Tax Return without the prior written consent of Seller.

8.12 Allocation of and Responsibility for Taxes for Straddle Period.

(a) All Taxes and Tax liabilities that relate to the Straddle Period will be allocated between the Pre-Closing Tax Period and Post-Closing Tax Period as follows:

Page 36 of 45

(i) The amount of any Taxes for the Pre-Closing Tax Period that are (i) based upon, or measured by reference to, income, receipts, profits, wages, capital or net worth, (ii) imposed in connection with the sale, transfer or assignment of property or (iii) required to be withheld, will be deemed equal to the amount which would be payable if the taxable year ended on the Effective Date;

(ii) The amount of all other Taxes that relate to the Pre-Closing Tax Period will be deemed equal to the amount of such Taxes for the entire period, multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days in the period ending on the Effective Date and the denominator of which is the number of days in the entire Straddle Period;

(iii) The amount of any Taxes for the Post-Closing Tax Period that are (i) based upon, or measured by reference to, income, receipts, profits, wages, capital or net worth, (ii) imposed in connection with the sale, transfer or assignment of property or (iii) required to be withheld, will be deemed equal to the amount which would be payable if the taxable year commenced on the Effective Date and ended on the last day of the Straddle Period;

(iv) The amount of all other Taxes that relate to the Post-Closing Tax Period will be deemed equal to the amount of such Taxes for the entire period, multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days in the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on the last day of the Straddle Period and the denominator of which is the number of days in the entire Straddle Period; and

(v) The remainder of the Taxes for the Straddle Period will be allocated among the Pre-Closing Tax Period and the Post-Closing Tax Period in the manner mutually agreed by the Parties, acting reasonably and in good faith, in light of the relative benefits of the transactions, facts or other circumstances giving rise to the Tax (of portion thereof) in question; provided that (x) either Party may refer a disputed allocation under this clause (v) to the Tax Expert in accordance with Section 8.9 and (y) Seller will not be responsible for, and will not be obligated to pay, any Tax (of portion thereof) the allocation of which has not been mutually agreed under this clause (v) unless and until such allocation has been mutually agreed, or the Tax Expert has finally determined, that Seller is responsible for it, in each case, regardless of whether Buyer has filed the related Tax Return before such dispute was resolved pursuant to Section 8.10(c).

(b) From and after Closing, Seller will be responsible for (and it agrees to indemnify, defend and hold Buyer's Indemnified Persons harmless from and against any Losses that Buyer's Indemnified Persons may suffer, sustain, incur or become subject to, to the extent arising out of or due to) any and all Taxes and Tax liabilities that relate to the Straddle Period for the Pre-Closing Tax Period, in each case, except to the extent that such Taxes and/or Tax liabilities were actually included in the calculation of Closing Working Capital for purposes of determining the Post-Closing Adjustment.

Page 37 of 45

(c) From and after Closing, Buyer will be responsible for (and it agrees to indemnify, defend and hold Seller's Indemnified Persons harmless from and against any Losses that Seller's Indemnified Persons may suffer, sustain, incur or become subject to, to the extent arising out of or due to) any and all Taxes and Tax liabilities that relate to the Straddle Period for the Post-Closing Tax Period.

SECTION 9

CONFIDENTIALITY

9.1 Confidential Information.

(a) Each of the Parties (the "<u>Receiving Party</u>") acknowledges its possession of Confidential Information (as defined below) of the other Party (the "<u>Disclosing Party</u>"). From and after the Effective Date, the Receiving Party will not, and will cause its Representatives not to, directly or indirectly, disclose, reveal, divulge or communicate the Confidential Information of the Disclosing Party to any third Person other than the Receiving Party's Representatives. The Receiving Party and its Representatives will use the same degree of care to prevent and restrain the unauthorized use or disclosure of the Confidential Information as the Receiving Party and such Representatives, respectively, currently uses for its own Confidential Information of a like nature, but in no event less than a commercially reasonable standard of care. "<u>Confidential Information</u>" of the Disclosing Party means any confidential or proprietary information, data, material or documents, including from and after closing information, data, material or documents that, (a) with respect to Buyer and/or the Company as the Disclosing Party, exclusively relates to the Radiopharmacy Business, (b) with respect to Seller as the Disclosing Party, pertains to the Retained Business and/or Seller's financial information (including as it relates to the Company) or, (c) with respect to either Party as the Disclosing Party, pertains to the form of communication, and all notes, analyses, compilations, forecasts, data, translations, studies, memoranda or other documents prepared by the Receiving Party or its Representatives that contain or otherwise reflect such information, data, material or documents.

(b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, "<u>Confidential Information</u>" does <u>not</u> include, and there will be no obligation under this Agreement with respect to, information, data, material or documents that (i) are or become generally available to the public, other than as a result of a disclosure by the Receiving Party or its Representatives in breach of this Agreement, (ii) was available to the Receiving Party or its Representatives on a non-confidential basis prior to disclosure by the Disclosing Party or its Representatives, (iii) becomes available to the Receiving Party or its Representatives on a non-confidential basis from a Person who, to the Receiving Party's or such Representative's knowledge, is not bound by a confidentiality agreement with the Disclosing Party or (iv) was or is independently developed by the Receiving Party or its Representatives without use of the Confidential Information of the Disclosing Party.

9.2 <u>Disclosure Required by Law</u>. If the Receiving Party or any of its Representatives is required by any Governmental Authority (whether by oral question, interrogatories, requests for information or documents, subpoena, civil investigative demand or similar process) or pursuant to applicable Law to disclose or provide any Confidential Information, the Receiving

Page 38 of 45

Party and its Representatives will use commercially reasonable efforts to provide (if not prohibited by such applicable Law or Governmental Authority) the Disclosing Party with written notice of such request or demand as promptly as practicable under the circumstances so that the Disclosing Party will have an opportunity to seek an appropriate protective Order. The Receiving Party agrees to take, and cause its Representatives to take, at the Disclosing Party's expense, all other commercially reasonable steps necessary to obtain confidential treatment. Subject to the foregoing, the Receiving Party and its Representatives may thereafter disclose or provide any such Confidential Information, as the case may be, to the extent required by such Law (as so advised by counsel) or such Governmental Authority.

9.3 <u>Publicity</u>. Neither Party will issue any publication, press release or other public announcement relating to the Transaction Documents or the Transactions without the other Party's prior written consent, unless such disclosure is required by Law (in which case, the Party required to make such disclosure will, in addition to complying with Section 9.2 and subject to any restrictions of applicable Law, give reasonable advance notice of any such legally required disclosure to the other Party, and such other Party may provide any comments on the proposed disclosure, and such disclosing Party will use its good faith efforts to consider any reasonable comments that such other Party may have with respect thereto). The Parties will reasonably cooperate, each at its own expense, in such disclosure, filing or registration, including such confidential treatment request, and will execute all documents reasonably required in connection therewith.

9.4 <u>Permitted Disclosure</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 9, the approval by the other Party will be unnecessary if such disclosure is necessary, as in the reasonable opinion of the Disclosing Party's counsel, in order to implement the provisions of this Agreement.

9.5 Duration of Confidentiality Obligations. This Section 9 will survive ***.

SECTION 10

MISCELLANEOUS

10.1 Expenses. Except as specifically provided in this Agreement, Seller and Buyer will each pay its own expenses (including the fees and expenses of their respective agents, representatives, counsel and accountants) incidental to the preparation, negotiation and consummation of the Transaction Documents and the Transactions.

10.2 <u>Specific Performance</u>. The Parties agree that irreparable damage would occur if any provision of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and that the Parties will be entitled to specific performance of the terms of this Agreement (without having to post any bond or prove actual damages), in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity.

10.3 Notices. Any notice, request, demand or other communication given by any Party under this Agreement will be in writing, may be given by a Party or its legal counsel, and will be deemed to be duly given upon actual receipt or refusal if (i) personally delivered, or (ii) delivered

Page 39 of 45

by an internationally recognized express courier service which provides evidence of delivery, or (iii) transmitted by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested, addressed to the Party to whom directed at that Party's address as it appears below or another address of which that Party has given notice. Notices of address change will be effective only upon receipt notwithstanding the provisions of the foregoing sentence.

If to Seller, to:

Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. 331 Treble Cove Road North Billerica, MA 01862 Attn: Michael Duffy, General Counsel, Secretary and Senior Vice President, Strategy and Business Development

If to Buyer, to:

Global Medical Solutions Ltd. 14140 Ventura Blvd. Suite 201 Sherman Oaks, CA 91423 Attn: Haig Bagerdjian, Chief Executive Officer

provided, however, that if any Party will have designated a different address by notice to the other Party, then to the last address so designated.

10.4 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>; <u>Assignment</u>. This Agreement will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns. This Agreement or any part thereof, may not be assigned, in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of the other Party, which consent may be withheld in the sole discretion of the other Party; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that either Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that either Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party (a) in whole or in part to any Affiliate of such Party, it being agreed that no such assignment to a Party's Affiliate will release the assigning Party from its obligations under this Agreement and provided that the assigning Party will give prior written notice of any such assignment to the other Party, or (b) in connection with the transfer and sale of all or substantially all of the assets or business lines to which this Agreement relates of such Party or any of its Affiliates (however structured). In the event of any assignment under this Agreement (other than by operation of law), the assignee will enter into a joinder agreement pursuant to which it will be subject to the terms, conditions and covenants of this Agreement, and will be deemed to be "Buyer" or "Seller," as applicable, in the same capacity as the transferring Party.

10.5 Entire Agreement; Modification. The Transaction Documents supersede all prior Contracts between the Parties relating to the subject matter of the Transaction Documents, including the Preliminary Term Sheet by and between Seller, Buyer and an Affiliate of Buyer, dated as of December 17, 2015 (in each case, other than any confidential disclosure agreements previously entered into among the Parties), and the Transaction Documents are the entire and complete statement of the terms of the agreement between the Parties with respect to such subject matter. This Agreement may be amended, modified or supplemented only in a writing signed by Seller and Buyer.

Page 40 of 45

10.6 <u>Waivers</u>. The failure of a Party to this Agreement at any time or times to require performance of any provision of this Agreement will in no manner affect its right at a later time to enforce the same. No waiver by a Party of any condition or of any breach of any term, covenant, representation or warranty contained in this Agreement will be effective unless in writing, and no waiver in any one or more instances will be deemed to be a further or continuing waiver of any such condition or breach in other instances or a waiver of any other condition or breach of any other term, covenant, representation or warranty.

10.7 Section and Other Headings. The Section and other headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and will not in any way affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

10.8 Currency. Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, all references to currency contained in this Agreement are to lawful money of Australia.

10.9 <u>Governing Law</u>. Subject to Section 10.11, any controversy, dispute or claim arising under or out of, or in connection with, or otherwise related to this Agreement (including the existence, validity, interpretation or breach of this Agreement and any claim based on contract, tort or statute) (each, a "<u>Dispute</u>") will be exclusively interpreted in accordance with, and governed by, the Laws of the State of New York, without regard to the conflicts of law rules thereof.

10.10 Submission to Jurisdiction; Consent to Service of Process; Waiver of Jury Trial.

(a) Subject to Section 10.11, the Parties by this Agreement irrevocably and unconditionally submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of any federal or state court located within the Borough of Manhattan of the City, County and State of New York over any disputes, controversies or claims arising from, relating to, or in connection with, this Agreement or any of the Transactions, and each Party by this Agreement irrevocably agrees that all claims in respect of such dispute or any suit, action proceeding related thereto will be heard and determined in such courts. The Parties by this Agreement irrevocably and unconditionally waive, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law, any objection which they may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any such dispute brought in such court or any defense of inconvenient forum for the maintenance of such dispute. Each of the Parties agrees that a judgment in any such dispute may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by Law.

(b) Each of the Parties by this Agreement consents to process being served by any party to this Agreement in any suit, action or proceeding by the delivery of a copy thereof in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.3.

(c) EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR THE OTHER TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES AND, THEREFORE, EACH SUCH PARTY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LEGAL ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS

Page 41 of 45

AGREEMENT, THE OTHER TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY. EACH PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (A) NO REPRESENTATIVE OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHER WISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER IN THE EVENT OF A LEGAL ACTION, (B) SUCH PARTY HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF THIS WAIVER, (C) SUCH PARTY MAKES THIS WAIVER VOLUNTARILY, AND (D) SUCH PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 12.10(c).

10.11 Arbitration. Any Dispute that is not resolved by the Parties acting in good faith in accordance with any other applicable provisions of this Agreement will be exclusively resolved by binding arbitration, which arbitration will be commenced by sending a written notice to the other Party demanding arbitration of that Dispute (the "Demand"). In that event, the Dispute will be finally resolved by arbitration in accordance with the United States Arbitration Act and the Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association. The place of the arbitration will be New York, New York. The arbitration will be conducted in the English language before a panel of three arbitrators. Each Party will name one arbitrator, and the two so named will name the third arbitrator, who will act as chairperson. If the two party arbitrators cannot agree on a third arbitrator within *** (***) days after the Demand, the third arbitrator will be selected by the American Arbitration Association. The arbitrators will promptly meet, fix the time, date and place of the hearing (as specified in Section 10.10) and notify the Parties. The arbitration will be conducted within *** (***) days after receipt of any Demand. The panel of arbitrators will promptly transmit an executed copy of its decision to the Parties. The decision of the arbitrators will be final, binding and conclusive upon the Parties. Judgment on the award rendered by the arbitrators may be entered in any court specified in Section 10.10 having jurisdiction thereof. Each Party retains the right to seek from a court specified in Section 10.10 any interim or provisional relief that may be necessary to protect the rights or property of that Party pending the establishment of the arbitrators' determination of the merits of the controversy, and any such action will not be deemed incompatible with this Agreement to arbitrate or a waiver of the right to arbitration. The obligations of the Parties under this Section 10.11 are specifically enforceable and will survive any termination of this Agreement. All awards are subject to the limitations set forth in Section 7; provided that the arbitrators may award to the party prevailing in the arbitration its reasonable out-of-pocket costs, including the reasonable fees and expenses of the arbitrators and legal counsel incurred in the arbitration proceedings, or the arbitrators may award the costs on a distributive basis that apportions costs on an issue-by-issue basis and based on the inverse proportion that any amount actually contested but not awarded to Indemnifying Party or the Indemnified Person bears to the aggregate amount actually contested by Indemnifying Party and Indemnified Person, respectively.

10.12 <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction will, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions of this Agreement, and any such prohibition and unenforceability in any jurisdiction will not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.

Page 42 of 45

10.13 <u>No Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. Neither this Agreement nor any provision of this Agreement is intended to confer upon any Person (other than the Parties to this Agreement and the Indemnified Persons, which are third party beneficiaries entitled to enforce the provisions of Section 7 as if an original party to this Agreement) any rights or remedies under this Agreement.

10.14 No Recourse Against Nonparty Affiliates. All claims, obligations, liabilities, or causes of action (whether in contract or in tort, in law or in equity, or granted by statute) that may be based upon, in respect of, arise under, out or by reason of, be connected with, or relate in any manner to this Agreement, or the negotiation, execution, or performance of this Agreement (including any representation or warranty made in, in connection with, or as an inducement to, this Agreement), may be made only against (and are those solely of) the entities that are expressly identified as Parties ("Contracting Parties"). No Person who is not a Contracting Party, including without limitation any director, officer, employee, incorporator, member, partner, manager, stockholder, Affiliate, agent, attorney, or representative of, and any financial advisor or lender to, any Contracting Party, or any director, officer, employee, incorporator, member, partner, manager, stockholder, Affiliate, agent, attorney, or representative of, and any financial advisor or lender to, any of the foregoing ("Nonparty Affiliates"), will have any liability (whether in contract or in tort, in law or in equity, or granted by statute) for any claims, causes of action, obligations, or liabilities arising under, out of, in connection with, or related in any manner to this Agreement or based on, in respect of, or by reason of this Agreement or its negotiation, execution, performance, or breach; and, to the maximum extent permitted by law, each Contracting Party hereby waives and releases all such liabilities, claims, causes of action, and obligations against any such Nonparty Affiliates. Without limiting the foregoing, to the maximum extent permitted by Law, (a) each Contracting Party hereby waives and releases any and all rights, claims, demands, or causes of action that may otherwise be available at law or in equity, or granted by statute, to avoid or disregard the entity form of a Contracting Party or otherwise impose liability of a Contracting Party on any Nonparty Affiliate, whether granted by statute or based on theories of equity, agency, control, instrumentality, alter ego, domination, sham, single business enterprise, piercing the veil, unfairness, undercapitalization, or otherwise; and (b) each Contracting Party disclaims any reliance upon any Nonparty Affiliates with respect to the performance of this Agreement or any representation or warranty made in, in connection with, or as an inducement to this Agreement.

10.15 <u>Construction</u>. The Parties have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement. In the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement will be construed as if drafted jointly by the Parties and no presumption or burden of proof will arise favoring or disfavoring any Party by virtue of the authorship of any of the provisions of this Agreement.

10.16 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed to be an original, and such counterparts will together constitute one and the same instrument. A facsimile or other electronic transmission of an executed counterpart signature page will be deemed an original.

Page 43 of 45

10.17 <u>Incorporation of Schedules and Exhibits</u>. The schedules and exhibits to this Agreement are incorporated into this Agreement and will be deemed a part of this Agreement as if set forth in this Agreement in full. In the event of any conflict between the provisions of this Agreement and any such exhibit, the provisions of this Agreement will control.

[The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.]

Page 44 of 45

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties to this Agreement have executed this Agreement on the day and year first above written.

SELLER:

LANTHEUS MEDICAL IMAGING, INC.

By: /s/ Michael P. Duffy

 Name:
 Michael P. Duffy

 Title:
 Senior Vice President, Strategy and Business

 Development, General Counsel and Secretary

BUYER:

GLOBAL MEDICAL SOLUTIONS, LTD.

By: /s/ Haig Bagerdjian

Name: Haig Bagerdjian Title: COB & CEO

Page 45 of 45

EXHIBIT A TO SHARE PURCHASE AGREEMENT

FORM OF SUPPLY AND DISTRIBUTION AGREEMENT

August 11, 2016

This **Supply and Distribution Agreement** (this "<u>Agreement</u>") is made by and between (i) **Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc.**, a Delaware corporation ("<u>LMI</u>"), on the one hand, and (ii) **Global Medical Solutions, Ltd.**, a company incorporated under the laws of the Cayman Islands or (with LMI's prior written approval, not to be unreasonably withheld) its Affiliated designee ("<u>GMS</u>"), on the other hand, dated as of the date first set forth above (the "<u>Effective Date</u>").

Each of LMI and GMS is referred to individually as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties." Capitalized terms used in this Agreement are defined in Section 1.1.

In consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement, the Parties, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows.

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

1.1 Defined Terms. As used in this Agreement, the following terms will have the following meanings:

- (a) "Activation Device" means an activation device (currently VialMix[®]) that is required for DEFINITY[®].
- (b) "Affiliate" as applied to any Person, means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, that Person. For the purposes of this definition, "control" (including, with correlative meanings, the terms "controlling," "controlled by" and "under common control with"), as applied to any Person, means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of that Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities or by contract or otherwise. Notwithstanding the foregoing, none of Avista Capital Partners, its associated companies and entities, their respective successors and assigns or their respective direct and indirect investments (other than Lantheus Holdings, Inc. and its direct and indirect subsidiaries) will be deemed to be Affiliates of LMI.
- (c) "<u>Aggregate Overpayment</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.3(b).
- (d) "<u>Aggregate Underpayment</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.3(b).
- (e) "<u>Agreement</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

Page 1 of 35

- (f) "<u>Agreement Year</u>" means, (i) for 2016, the period from the Effective Date through and including December 31, 2016, (ii) for each calendar year thereafter (prior to the calendar year in which the Agreement expires or terminates in accordance with its terms), such calendar year, and (iii) for the calendar year in which the Agreement expires or terminates in accordance with its terms, the period from January 1st until the date of such expiration or termination.
- (g) ***
- (h) ***
- (i) "<u>Anti-Bribery Laws</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(b).
- (j) "ASP" means, with regard to any Direct Product in any calendar quarter, a price per unit of that Direct Product equal to (i) the Net Sales of that Direct Product during that calendar quarter, <u>divided by</u> (ii) the aggregate Net Units of that Direct Product invoiced during that calendar quarter.
- (k) "<u>Cardiolite®</u>" means Cardiolite® (Kit for the Preparation of Technetium Tc99m Sestamibi for Injection).
- (l) "<u>cGMP</u>" means all current good manufacturing practices, under Title 21 of the United States Code of Federal Regulations, as amended from time to time.
- (m) "Competing Product" means, with respect to any Product, that Product (including any branded or generic version thereof) and any kit or other product that competes or could compete with that Product, including any counterfeit version of that Product.
- (n) "Confidential Information" means, with respect to a Disclosing Party, any confidential or proprietary information (including pricing), data, materials or documents of that Party and/or its Affiliates relating to or disclosed in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated under this Agreement and all notes, analyses, compilations, data, translations, studies, memoranda, operating procedures or other documents prepared by the Receiving Party and/or its Representatives to the extent containing or otherwise reflecting that information, data, material or documents, in each case, irrespective of format; provided, however, that the term "Confidential Information" does not include, and there will be no obligation under this Agreement with respect to, information, data, material or documents that (a) are or become generally available to the public, other than as a result of a disclosure by the Receiving Party and/or its Representatives in breach of this Agreement or any other commercial or confidentially agreement between the Parties and/or their respective Affiliates (in each case, other than (i) specific information that is merely embraced by more general information in the public domain or in the Receiving Party's possession or, (ii) if it constitutes a combination which can be reconstructed from multiple sources in the public domain or the Receiving Party's possession, none of which shows the whole

Page 2 of 35

combination of the Confidential Information), (b) the Receiving Party or any of its Representatives can demonstrate by its written records was or became available to the Receiving Party or that Representative from a source other than the Disclosing Party and/or its Representatives (in each case, provided that the source of that information, data, material or documents was not known by the Receiving Party or any of its Representatives to be bound by a confidentiality agreement with, or other contractual, legal or fiduciary obligation of confidentiality to, the Disclosing Party and/or its Representatives with respect to that information, data, material or documents), or (c) are developed independently by the Receiving Party and/or its Representatives without reference to or use of the Confidential Information of the Disclosing Party.

- (o) "Covered Claims" means any and all claims, obligations, Liabilities, controversies and causes of action that may be based upon, in respect of, arise under, out or by reason of, be connected with, or relate in any manner to: this Agreement; the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement (including any representation or warranty made in, in connection with, or as an inducement to, this Agreement); or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (in each case, regardless of whether the theory of liability is in contract, in tort, in law, in equity, granted by statute or otherwise).
- (p) "<u>DEFINITY®</u>" means DEFINITY® Vial for (Perflutren Lipid Microsphere) Injectable Suspension.
- (q) "<u>Demand</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.6.
- (r) "<u>Direct Contrast Products</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(b)(i).
- (s) "<u>Direct NucMed Products</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(b)(ii).
- (t) "<u>Direct Products</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(b)(ii).
- (u) "<u>Disclosing Party</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.9(a).
- (v) "<u>Dispute</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.6.
- (w) "<u>Distribution Channel</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(b).
- (x) "<u>Distribution Quality Agreement</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.8.
- (y) "<u>Effective Date</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
- (z) "Excluded Sales" means LMI's or its Affiliate's sales of *** to the Excluded Customer (as defined in the SPA).
- (aa) "Excluded Claims" means any and all claims, obligations, liabilities, controversies and causes of action that may be based upon, in respect of, arise under, out or by reason of, be connected with, or relate in any manner to, (i) any

Page 3 of 35

breach of Section 5.9 (Confidential Information) or Section 5.11(d), (ii) the gross negligence, willful misconduct or fraud of any Party, its Affiliates or any of their respective employees, independent contractors or other agents or (iii) any third party damages that are indemnifiable under Article 7.

- (bb) "<u>FCPA</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(b).
- (cc) "<u>FCPA Parties</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(b).
- (dd) "<u>Force Majeure Event</u>" means, with respect to an affected Party, any circumstances or events that are beyond the reasonable control of any one or more of: that Party, its respective Affiliates, or any of their respective vendors, suppliers or shipping carriers (including any (a) act of God, (b) natural disaster or severe weather condition (e.g., lightning, earthquakes, hurricanes, floods, tornadoes, drought, blizzards, ice storms, volcanic eruption, epidemic, etc.), fire or explosion, (c) war, invasion, hostilities (whether war is declared or not), terrorist threat or act, riot, rebellion, mutiny, sabotage or other civil unrest, (d) act or decision of any Governmental Authorities or change in applicable Law, (e) sinking, crashing, embargo or blockade, (f) strikes, labor disturbances, stoppages or slowdowns or other industrial disturbances, (g) failure or delay of public utilities or common carriers, (h) batch failure, supply failure or outage (in each case, to the extent beyond LMI's reasonable control), equipment failure or malfunction, shortages of fuel, power or raw materials or (i) any other circumstance or event that is not under the reasonable control of the affected Party).
- (ee) "<u>Forecasts</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.1(a).
- (ff) "Gallium" means Gallium 67 (Gallium Citrate Ga67 Injection).
- (gg) "<u>GMS</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
- (hh) "<u>GMS Entity</u>" means any of GMS and each of its Affiliates (including the company formerly known as Lantheus MI Australia Pty Ltd., which was acquired pursuant to the SPA), individually.
- (ii) "<u>GMS Entities</u>" means GMS and each of its Affiliates (including the company formerly known as Lantheus MI Australia Pty Ltd., which was acquired pursuant to the SPA), collectively.
- (jj) "<u>GMS-MAH</u>" means, to the extent local Laws prevent LMI from filing, maintaining and/or holding any Marketing Authorizations for a Product required (or, in the reasonable opinion of LMI, desirable) within that country in the Territory in LMI's own name or the name of any of its subsidiaries (as contemplated by Section 5.11(a)(ii)), a designated, controlled Affiliate of GMS that is domiciled and has a presence in that country.

Page 4 of 35

- (kk) "<u>GMS Radiopharmacies</u>" means all current and future commercial radiopharmacies in the Territory owned and/or serviced under a S&FA (as defined in Schedule 4.13 of the SPA) directly or indirectly by any of the GMS Entities and/or any of their respective successors or assigns, including the radiopharmacy servicing business acquired by GMS pursuant to the SPA.
- (ll) "<u>GMS Related Persons</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.
- (mm) "<u>Good Distribution Practice</u>" means, collectively, (i) distribution of the Products in a country in the Territory in compliance with the current Good Distribution Practice (or equivalent regulatory framework, however named) in that country (for instance, the Australian Code of Goods Wholesaling Practice for Medicines), as in effect from time to time, and (ii) the exercise of such degree of skill, diligence, prudence and foresight which would reasonably and ordinarily be expected from a skilled and experienced Person engaged in the provision of purchase, import, receipt, storage, distribution and sale of pharmaceutical products.
- (nn) "<u>Governmental Authority</u>" means any government or governmental or regulatory body thereof, or political subdivision thereof, whether domestic or foreign, federal, provincial or local, or any department (or subdivision thereof), commission, bureau, tribunal, agency, board, instrumentality or authority thereof, any court or arbitrator (public or private), or any applicable stock exchange.
- (00) "<u>Hot Products</u>" means Gallium, TechneLite[®] and Thallium.
- (pp) "<u>Indemnified Party</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3(a).
- (qq) "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3(a).
- (rr) "<u>Initial Term</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1.
- (ss) "Kit Products" means Cardiolite®, DEFINITY® and NEUROLITE®.
- (tt) "Law" means any law, statute, regulation, ordinance, rule, order, injunction, judgment, decree, ruling, writ, assessment, award or arbitration award or requirement enacted, promulgated, entered into, or imposed by, any Governmental Authority (including, for the sake of clarity, common law).
- (uu) "<u>Liabilities</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.
- (vv) "<u>LMI</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
- (ww) "<u>LMI Related Persons</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.
- (xx) "Local Currency Exchange Rate" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(a)(i)(1).

Page 5 of 35

- (yy) "<u>Marketing Authorization</u>" means, with respect to any country included in the Territory, all approvals of the applicable Governmental Authority of that country that are required to place a medicinal and diagnostic product on the market for sale in that country to intended consumers or users in accordance with applicable Law.
- (zz) "<u>Measurement Period</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(a).

(aaa) ***

- (bbb) "<u>Minimum Purchase Requirement</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(b).
- (ccc) "<u>NEUROLITE®</u>" means NEUROLITE® (Kit of the Preparation of Technetium Tc99m Bicisate for Injection).
- (ddd) "<u>Net Sales</u>" means, with regard to any Direct Product in any calendar quarter, (i) the aggregate gross revenues attributed to invoiced sales of that Direct Product by GMS Entities to unaffiliated third parties during that calendar quarter, <u>less</u> (ii) any of the following that are documented and actually incurred, granted or paid during that calendar quarter consistent with financial statements of GMS Entities maintained in accordance with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Practices applied on a consistent basis (and without duplication): (A) rebates, (B) cash discounts and (C) credits for rejection or return of, or customer dissatisfaction with, that Direct Product (provided that amounts equal to those credits have previously been included in aggregate gross revenues).
- (eee) "<u>Net Units</u>" means, with regard to any Direct Product in any calendar quarter, (i) the number of units of that Direct Product invoiced by GMS Entities, less (ii) the number of units of that Direct Product returned to GMS Entities, in each case, during that calendar quarter.
- (fff) "<u>Next Distributor</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.11(d).
- (ggg) "<u>Party</u>" or "<u>Parties</u>" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
- (hhh) "<u>Person</u>" means an individual, a partnership, a corporation, a limited liability company, an association, a joint stock company, a trust, a joint venture, an unincorporated organization, any other business entity or any Governmental Authority.
- (iii) "<u>Product</u>" means any product set forth on the Product Schedule. For the avoidance of doubt, all Direct Products, Rx Products, Hot Products and Kit Products constitute Products.
- (jjj) "<u>Product Schedule</u>" means <u>Exhibit A</u> attached to this Agreement (as may be amended, modified and/or supplemented from time to time, including by LMI pursuant to Section 2.3).

Page 6 of 35

- (kkk) "<u>Purchase Price</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(a).
- (III) "<u>Radiopharmacy Business</u>" has the meaning set forth in the SPA.
- (mmm) "<u>Receiving Party</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.9(a).
- (nnn) "<u>Remediation Period</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(d)(i).
- (000) "<u>Representatives</u>" means, with respect to any Person, the Affiliates of that Person and the directors, employees, independent contractors, subcontractors, agents, lenders and consultants of that Person or of any of those Affiliates.
- (ppp) "<u>Rx Products</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(b)(iii).
- (qqq) "<u>SDEA</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.7.
- (rrr) "<u>Shortfall Payment</u>" means, with respect to any Measurement Period, a cash payment required to be made by GMS to LMI in an amount equal to:

- (sss) "<u>SPA</u>" means the Share Purchase Agreement by and between LMI and GMS, dated as of the Effective Date, as may be amended, modified and/or supplemented from time to time.
- (ttt) "<u>Specifications</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.6.
- (uuu) "<u>Term</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1.
- (vvv) "<u>TechneLite®</u>" means TechneLite® (Technetium Tc99m Generator).

Page 7 of 35

- (www) "<u>Territory</u>" means, (i) with respect to each of the Direct Contrast Products, *** <u>only</u>, (ii) with respect to each of the other Direct Products, ***, and, (iii) with respect to each of the Rx Products, ***; provided that, in the case of each of (i) and (ii), LMI then holds all Marketing Authorizations and other licenses and permits required under applicable Laws to import and sell those Products to GMS in that country.
- (xxx) "Thallium" means Thallium 201 (Thallous Chloride Tl201 Injection).
- (yyy) "<u>Upcoming Agreement Year</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(a)(i)(1).
- (zzz) ***

1.2 Interpretational Matters. References in this Agreement to any gender include references to all genders, and references to the singular include references to the plural and vice versa. When used in this Agreement, the words "include," "includes" and "including" will be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation." When used in this Agreement, the word "or" is not exclusive. Unless the context otherwise requires, references in this Agreement to Articles, Sections and Exhibits will be deemed to be references to the Articles and Sections of, and the Exhibits to, this Agreement; and the Exhibits referred to in this Agreement will be construed with, and as an integral part of, this Agreement to the same extent as if they were set forth verbatim in this Agreement. Unless the context otherwise requires, references in this Agreement to an agreement, instrument or other document means that agreement, instrument or other document as amended, supplemented and modified from time to time to the extent permitted by the provisions thereof. Unless the context otherwise requires, and phrases of similar meaning will be deemed to refer to this Agreement in its entirety and not to any particular Article, Section or provision of this Agreement. The section and other headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and will not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. The Parties have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement. In the event that an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement will be construed as if drafted jointly by the Parties, and no presumption or burden of proof will arise favoring or disfavoring any Party by virtue of the authorship of any of the provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE II GENERAL TERMS OF PURCHASES AND SALES

2.1 Purchase and Sale of Products.

(a) *General*. LMI will use commercially reasonable efforts to produce and sell to the GMS Entities the sizes, quantities and types of Products and the quantities of Activation Devices ordered by GMS, taking into account LMI's manufacturing capacity and availability of supply and subject to Section 8.5 and LMI then holding all Marketing Authorizations and other licenses and permits required

Page 8 of 35

under applicable Laws to import and sell those Products and Activation Devices in that country within the Territory; provided that, if LMI is unable, for any reason, to fill any size of a Product specified in a purchase order on any given day, then LMI will be entitled to make reasonable size substitutions (e.g., by providing *** (***) *** curie TechneLite® generators or *** (***) *** curie TechneLite® generator in fulfillment of a purchase order for *** (***) *** curie TechneLite® generator). Distributor expressly acknowledges and agrees that LMI's ability to supply Activation Devices at any given time is subject to, and constrained by, (i) the terms and conditions of a supply contract with a third party that requires LMI's orders for Activation Devices to (A) be placed at least *** (***) months' in advance of required delivery dates and (B) contain minimum quantities of Activation Devices and (ii) LMI's ability to aggregate outstanding purchase orders for Activation Devices placed by Distributor and LMI's other distributors in order to meet such minimum quantities and other terms and conditions.

- (b) Sales and Distribution Channels. The provisions of this Agreement will govern all of purchases by GMS Entities of Products from LMI in the following three sales and distribution channels (each, a "Distribution Channel") during the Term:
 - (i) all purchases of DEFINITY® Products by the GMS Entities from LMI, for their subsequent resale to healthcare providercustomers in *** (collectively, "Direct Contrast Products");
 - all purchases of Products (other than DEFINITY®) by the GMS Entities from LMI, for their subsequent resale to (ii) radiopharmacy-customers and healthcare provider-customers (for those customers to themselves prepare SPECT-based, patient-ready, unit doses) in the Territory (collectively, "Direct NucMed Products") (Direct Contrast Products and Direct NucMed Products, collectively, the "Direct Products"); and
 - all purchases of Products (other than DEFINITY®) by the GMS Entities from LMI, for subsequent use by GMS (iii) Radiopharmacies in preparing SPECT-based, patient-ready, unit doses (including bulk unit doses) for sale to healthcare provider-customers in the Territory (collectively, "Rx Products"); provided that, in no event will the GMS Entities re-sell, transfer, give or otherwise supply any Rx Products (other than ***) supplied by LMI to any third party without LMI's prior written approval, other than as contemplated by this Agreement for SPECT-based, patient-ready, unit doses (including bulk unit doses) prepared by GMS Radiopharmacies.
- Exclusivity. Subject to compliance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including Sections 3.1 and 3.3, during the Term: (c)
 - Direct Contrast Products. (A) The GMS Entities will *** purchase *** percent (***%) of their requirements for Direct (i) Contrast Products and

Page 9 of 35

Competing Products for distribution, sale, delivery or use in *** from LMI or LMI's Affiliate or third party designee, and (B) GMS (itself or acting indirectly through its Affiliates) will have the *** right to sell, offer for sale, promote, import or otherwise distribute and commercialize the Direct Products purchased from LMI in ***;

- (ii) Direct NucMed Products. (A) The GMS Entities will purchase on *** basis Direct NucMed Products for distribution, sale, delivery or use in *** from LMI or LMI's Affiliate or third party designee; (B) GMS (itself or acting indirectly through its Affiliates) will have the *** right to sell, offer for sale, promote, import or otherwise distribute and commercialize the Direct NucMed Products purchased from LMI in *** (other than Excluded Sales; ***); and (C) GMS (itself or acting indirectly through its Affiliates) will have the *** right to sell, offer for sale, promote, import or otherwise distribute and commercialize the Direct NucMed Products purchased from LMI in *** (other than Excluded Sales; ***); and (C) GMS (itself or acting indirectly through its Affiliates) will have the *** right to sell, offer for sale, promote, import or otherwise distribute and commercialize the Direct NucMed Products purchased from LMI in *** (in the case of this clause (C), if and only to the extent that ***); and
- (iii) Rx Products. (A) The GMS Entities will purchase on a *** basis the Rx Products for distribution, sale, delivery or use in Territory from LMI or LMI's Affiliate or third party designee, (B) GMS (itself or acting indirectly through its Affiliates) will have the *** right to sell, offer for sale, promote, import or otherwise distribute and commercialize the Rx Products obtained from LMI in ***, and (C) GMS (itself or indirectly through its Affiliates) will have the *** right to sell, offer for sale, promote, import or otherwise distribute and commercialize the Rx Products purchased from LMI in *** (for the avoidance of doubt, LMI and its Affiliates and their respective designees have the unfettered right to sell, offer for sale, promote, import or otherwise distribute and commercialize any Product in *** during the Term and thereafter).

2.2 Purchase Price and Late Delivery Credits.

(a) (i) The purchase price to be invoiced to, and initially paid by, GMS for any <u>Direct Contrast Products</u> will be the amount set forth on the Product Schedule under the column entitled "Minimum Purchase Price" for that Direct Contrast Product; provided that such initial payment will be subject to true-up as set forth in Section 4.3(b); (ii) the purchase price to be invoiced to, and initially paid by, GMS for any <u>Direct NucMed Products</u> will be the purchase price set forth on the Product Schedule for the corresponding Rx Product and country; provided that such initial payment will be subject to true-up as set forth in Section 4.3(b); (iii) the purchase price to be invoiced to, and paid by, GMS for any <u>Rx Products</u> will be the purchase price set forth on the Product Schedule corresponding to that Rx Product and country; and (iv) the purchase price to be invoiced to, and paid by, GMS for <u>Activation Devices</u> will be the purchase price set forth on the Product Schedule corresponding to Activation Devices (clauses (i) through (iv), with respect to each Product in the applicable Distribution Channel and country or Activation Devices, its respective "<u>Purchase Price</u>").

Page 10 of 35

(b)

In the event that delivery of any Hot Product is delayed more than *** (***) hours past the agreed upon local delivery time and that delay results in an actual, negative impact on the first production run for which that Hot Product was intended to be used, then, LMI will effectively reduce the Purchase Price that GMS pays for that late Product (by invoice reissuance, credit, refund or similar method, in each case, at LMI's discretion), (i) in the case of TechneLite®, by *** percent (***%) of the Purchase Price for each *** (***) *** period of delay beyond the agreed upon local delivery time and, (ii) in the case of other Hot Products, ***; provided, in each case, that the foregoing will not apply to delays caused by any Force Majeure Event, for which there will be no price reduction.

2.3 <u>Cessation of Sale of any Product or Size; New Product Sizes</u>. LMI reserves the right to modify the Product Schedule at any time during the Term, upon at least *** (***) days' prior written notice to GMS, to reflect that it has (a) ceased to manufacture or sell any Product or Activation Device, (b) introduced any new size of Product (and to establish the initial purchase price for that new size) or it has discontinued any size of Product or introduced any new version of Activation Device (and to establish the initial purchase price for that new size) or it has discontinued any version of Activation Device.

ARTICLE III MINIMUM PURCHASE OBLIGATIONS

3.1 Minimum Purchase Obligations.

- (a) <u>*** Commitment for Rx Products</u>.
 - (i) Throughout the Term, GMS guarantees to purchase from LMI at least *** of Rx Products for *** (*** as may be adjusted pursuant to clause (1), (2) or (3) below, the "<u>*** Commitment Amount</u>") (such purchase obligation, the "<u>***</u> <u>Commitment</u>"); provided, however, that:
 - (1) *Exchange Rate-Related Adjustments.* Starting in *** (each, an "<u>Upcoming Agreement Year</u>"), if the daily average US Dollar to *** exchange rate or US Dollar to *** exchange rate (with respect to ***, respectively, the applicable "<u>Local Currency Exchange Rate</u>") measured over *** varies by more than *** percent (***%) of the applicable Local Currency Exchange Rate in effect as of the Effective Date, then, in each such case, the *** Commitment Amount then-attributable to that country (for purposes of this Section 3.1(a), *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** of the original *** Commitment Amount is attributable to *** and *** o

Page 11 of 35

*** will be adjusted as necessary in order for ***; provided that (I) all such adjustments will be determined on a cumulative basis (i.e., without duplication for previous adjustments) and (II) all such adjustments will not increase or decrease the *** Commitment Amount by more than *** in the aggregate over the Term; and

***-*Related Adjustments*. LMI will provide to the applicable GMS MAH a copy of the application to obtain regulatory approval for *** in *** as soon as reasonably practicable. GMS will (and it will cause the applicable GMS MAH to) submit that application to the applicable Government Authority promptly and undertake the activities contemplated by, and in accordance with, Section 5.11.

If ***, then the portion of *** Commitment Amount attributable to *** will be reduced by ***; provided that (I) such reductions will, in no event, reduce the portion of the *** Commitment Amount attributable to *** by more than *** in the aggregate during ***; (II) no reductions will apply with respect to ***; and (III) the *** Commitment Amount for *** will revert to the original *** Commitment Amount of *** (*** as such amount may be adjusted pursuant to Section 3.1(a)(i)(1) above or Section 3.1(a)(i)(3) below from time to time).

(3) ***-Related Adjustments. If ***, then the portion of the *** Commitment Amount attributable to *** will be reduced (for each calendar month following the Effective Date during which such operations have been ordered to cease) by an amount equal to ***; provided that (w) GMS does not materially deviate from ***;
 (x) GMS uses good faith, diligent efforts to complete *** as soon as reasonably practicable; (y) the *** Commitment Amount *** after the date on which *** will revert to the

Page 12 of 35

(2)

original *** Commitment Amount of *** (*** as such amount may be adjusted pursuant to Section 3.1(a)(i) (1) or Section 3.1(a)(i)(2) above from time to time) and (z) GMS will be obligated, within *** (***) *** following the end of the Term, to purchase Products (at the price in effect at the end of the Term, but subject to the pricing adjustments set forth in this Agreement as if they applied to purchases made in those calendar quarters) ***.

- (ii) Rx Product Mix. For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties expressly acknowledge and agree that (A) the actual mix of Rx Products can be impacted by many factors and is likely to vary from *** (B) GMS can satisfy its *** Commitment by purchasing any combination of Rx Products and (C) GMS will have the discretion to select (and from time to time alter) the mix among Rx Product purchases used to satisfy its *** Commitment, in each case, as long as the number of units of any particular Rx Product purchased *** does not fall below the minimum number of units specified for that Rx Product on Exhibit B. For the avoidance of doubt, the Purchase Price of that number of units of any Rx Product by which GMS failed to purchase such minimum number of units will be deducted from the amount of purchases that count towards satisfying the *** Commitment.
- (iii) Right of First Offer for Incremental Sales. In the event that the *** of the GMS Entities for *** (including Competing Products of ***) increases by more than *** percent (***%) (on a cumulative basis) of its *** worldwide demand after the Effective Date (whether by way of acquisition, opening new locations or organic growth), GMS will provide written notice to LMI of that fact and LMI will have a right of first offer to supply such incremental demand. Upon receipt of GMS's written notice, LMI will have a reasonable opportunity in which to offer a written proposal for supplying such incremental demand (which proposal will include pricing and purchase commitment terms). GMS will have the right to accept, refuse or negotiate LMI's proposal.
- (b) <u>Minimum Purchase Commitments for Direct Products</u>. Throughout the Term, GMS guarantees to purchase from LMI at least the minimum quantity of each Direct Product set forth on <u>Exhibit B</u> *** (with respect to each Direct Product, that Direct Product's applicable "<u>Minimum Purchase Requirement</u>").

Page 13 of 35

3.2 Treatment of Undelivered Products.

- (a) In the event that GMS places a firm purchase order for any Product that LMI is unable, for any reason (including a Force Majeure Event), to deliver to the applicable GMS Entity, then that undelivered Product (to the extent representing normal quantities ordered in the ordinary course of that GMS Entity's business, and in no event more than *** percent (***%) of the quantities set forth in the most recent binding Forecast) will be treated as having been purchased by GMS for purposes of determining whether GMS has satisfied the *** Commitment or the relevant Minimum Purchase Requirement, as applicable (and, for the avoidance of doubt, GMS will not be required to pay any amount in respect of that undelivered Product), and GMS will also receive an invoice credit (or the equivalent) for the original Purchase Price of that undelivered Product (to the extent it was actually paid) against future purchases under this Agreement.
- (b) In addition, to the extent that LMI is unable to supply the quantities of any Direct Product requested by GMS in a firm purchase order under this Agreement for any reason (including a Force Majeure Event), GMS will have the right to purchase that Direct Product from an alternate supplier for the period of that unavailability (and, for the duration of that period of unavailability, GMS will not be in violation of its purchase obligations relating to the Minimum Purchase Requirement for that Direct Product).

3.3 Compliance; Reporting; Shortfall Payments.

- (a) Compliance with the *** Commitment and the Minimum Purchase Requirement for each Product will be determined for each Agreement Year during the Term (each, a "<u>Measurement Period</u>").
- (b) In the event that GMS fails to satisfy the <u>*** Commitment</u> during any Measurement Period, GMS will make the required Shortfall Payment on or before ***.
- (c) In the event that GMS fails to satisfy the <u>Minimum Purchase Requirement for</u> any Direct Product that is a <u>Hot Product</u> during any Measurement Period, GMS will make the required Shortfall Payment on or before ***.
- (d) In the event that GMS fails to satisfy the <u>Minimum Purchase Requirement for</u> any Direct Product that is a <u>Cold Kit</u> during any Measurement Period, GMS will:
 - (i) order the shortfall quantity of that Direct Product (i.e., reflecting the portion of the Minimum Purchase Requirement for that Direct Product for which GMS failed to place firm purchase orders for delivery within that Measurement Period) in *** (the "<u>Remediation Period</u>"), in addition to complying with its Minimum Purchase Requirement for that Product for that Remediation Period (for the sake of clarity, purchases during a Remediation Period will be applied first towards the Minimum Purchase Requirement for that Remediation Period and then second towards the shortfall from the immediately preceding Measurement Period); and

Page 14 of 35

(ii)

if GMS fails to purchase any portion of that shortfall quantity during that Remediation Period, then make the required Shortfall Payment for that Direct Product to LMI on or before ***.

(e) Upon LMI's receipt of all Shortfall Payments due with respect to any Measurement Period, GMS will be deemed to have met the *** Commitment and Minimum Purchase Requirement for each Direct Product during that Measurement Period.

ARTICLE IV PURCHASE AND SALE OF PRODUCTS; ACCEPTANCE AND REJECTION OF PRODUCTS

4.1 Forecasts and Purchase Orders.

- (a) In order to facilitate LMI's production planning, order management and inventory control, on *** and by the *** day before the start of each *** thereafter, GMS will submit to LMI a good faith estimate of its Direct Product and Rx Product requirements and the Activation Device requirements for its healthcare facility customers, detailing the quantities of each Product for each Distribution Channel and Activation Devices that are required for the Territory for each of the following *** (***) *** (each, a "Forecast"). All Forecasts will constitute a binding order for (i) Products from GMS only with respect to *** of the Forecast (ii) Activation Devices from GMS only with respect to *** of the Forecast, and, in the event that GMS fails to place an order (or a portion of an order) in accordance with the binding portion of the Forecast, then LMI will be entitled to treat the binding portion of the Forecast itself as a purchase order tendered for potential acceptance by LMI in accordance with Section 4.1(c).
- (b) For LMI's smooth inventory and order management and so as to minimize the size and frequency of any shortfalls in meeting the *** Commitment and the applicable Minimum Purchase Requirements, GMS will (i) establish <u>***</u> orders for each Hot Product in accordance with the binding portions of its most recent Forecasts and in the quantities necessary to satisfy the *** Commitment and its Minimum Purchase Requirement with respect to that Hot Product and (ii) place <u>***</u> orders for each Kit Product and Activation Devices in accordance with the binding portions of its most recent Forecasts and, as applicable, in the quantities necessary to satisfy the *** Commitment and its Minimum Purchase Requirement with respect to that Kit Product.
- (c) GMS will place orders for Products and Activation Devices under this Agreement in written, electronic or verbal (followed by written confirmation) form which

Page 15 of 35

will specify: (i) the quantity of each Product and Activation Devices being ordered, (ii) the requested shipping date and (iii) the shipping destination (which, for Hot Products, must be a licensed GMS Radiopharmacy or distribution center). All orders are subject to (1) LMI's customary ordering requirements and lead times as in effect from time to time (including those described in Section 2.1(a) for Activation Devices), (2) LMI's reasonable discretion to determine the method of shipment (provided that GMS will have the option to find and choose a qualified, more competitive alternative, the costs for which LMI will charge on a pass-through basis, with a *** percent (***%) markup) and (3) acceptance by LMI, which will not be unreasonably withheld (for the avoidance of doubt, LMI will not be required to accept any volumes above *** percent (***%) of the quantities set forth in the most recent Forecast). The terms of this Agreement will prevail over any inconsistent terms in any purchase order, acknowledgment or invoice, and no additional terms other than those set forth in this Agreement or allowed pursuant to the terms of Section 2.1(a), Section 2.3 and this Section 4.1(c) in a purchase order, acknowledgment or invoice.

4.2 <u>Shipments</u>. The risk of loss, delay (as and to the extent of the discount contemplated by Section 2.2(b)) or damage in transit will remain with LMI until ***. LMI will prepay all shipping and insurance costs and will invoice GMS for the actual costs and expenses incurred, plus *** percent (***%) of such shipping and insurance costs. For the avoidance of doubt, markups for shipping and insurance costs will not be included for purposes of determining whether GMS has satisfied the *** Commitment or the relevant Minimum Purchase Requirement, as applicable. LMI agrees to use its reasonable best efforts to utilize the most cost efficient forms of shipping available that meet the requirements of the Parties and applicable Laws.

4.3 Invoicing; Payment Terms; Quarterly Reporting; and Purchase Price True-Up.

- (a) LMI will provide an invoice to GMS with each shipment for the Products and Activation Devices then delivered. All payments will be due and payable on (i) a net *** (***) day basis for any Shortfall Payments and true-up payments pursuant to Section 4.3(b) and (c) and (ii) a net *** (***) day basis for all Products and Activation Devices. All payments will be made in US Dollars by wire transfer as designated by LMI, or by such other method as LMI will notify GMS from time to time. Interest will be payable on all amounts not paid on the due date at a yearly rate of *** percent (***%) (or, if lower, the maximum interest rate permitted by Law) and will accrue from the due date until that sum is paid.
- (b) Within *** (***) days after the end of each *** during the Term, GMS will provide to LMI a spreadsheet reflecting the quantities of each Direct Product sold in that *** and the prices charged to customers for those quantities. In addition, within *** (***) days after the end of each *** during the Term, GMS will provide to LMI a reasonably detailed written report (along with reasonable supporting documentation), signed and certified by an executive officer, reflecting the quantities of each Direct Product sold in each *** of that *** and the prices

Page 16 of 35

charged to customers for those quantities. With respect to each ***, LMI will calculate (i) each Direct Product's ASP for that ***; (ii) for each Direct Product, (A) the difference between (I) the Purchase Price per unit actually paid for that Direct Product during that *** and (II) the higher of (x) *** percent (***%) of the ASP per unit of that Direct Product for that *** and (y) the amount set forth under the column entitled "Minimum Purchase Price" for that Direct Product, <u>multiplied by</u> (B) the number of units of that Direct Product purchased by GMS from LMI during that ***; and (iii) the aggregate sum of the results calculated under clause (ii) above for all Direct Products (with respect to that ***, if such calculation yields a positive number, then such number is referred to as the "<u>Aggregate</u> <u>Overpayment</u>" and, if such calculation yields a negative number, then the absolute value of such number is referred to as the "<u>Aggregate</u> <u>Underpayment</u>"). The Parties will, acting reasonably and in good faith, resolve any disputes regarding such calculations within *** (***) Business Days.

(c) Following the Parties' mutual agreement to the calculations described in Section 4.3(b), LMI will issue to GMS (i) an invoice in the amount of the Aggregate Underpayment, if any, or (ii) an invoice credit (or, at LMI's discretion, a refund) in the amount of the Aggregate Overpayment, if any.

4.4 <u>Taxes</u>; <u>Registration and Related Charges</u>. GMS will be responsible for and will pay any and all federal, state, county or municipal sales or use tax, healthcare tax, excise, customs charges, duties or similar charges or any other tax assessment in the Territory (other than that assessed against LMI's income), license, fee or other charge lawfully assessed or charged on the sale or transportation of each Product or Activation Device sold pursuant to this Agreement or on any amounts payable to LMI under this Agreement.

4.5 <u>No Set Off.</u> GMS will perform its obligations under this Agreement without setoff, deduction, recoupment or withholding of any kind for amounts owed or payable by LMI, whether under this Agreement, the SPA (or any transaction agreement referenced in the SPA), applicable Law or otherwise and whether or not relating to LMI's breach, insolvency or otherwise.

4.6 <u>Product Warranties</u>. Each (x) Product supplied to GMS pursuant to this Agreement will, at the time of delivery, (a) be free from defects in material and workmanship; (b) conform to LMI's specifications for that Product (as set forth in the applicable Marketing Authorization) as in effect from time to time; (c) comply with all applicable Laws relating to the production, storage, packaging, labeling, shipping and delivery of that Product; and (d) be produced in accordance with applicable cGMPs and (y) each Activation Device supplied to GMS pursuant to this Agreement will, at the time of delivery, conform to LMI's specifications for that Activation Device as in effect from time to time (clauses (a) through (d), collectively, the applicable "<u>Specifications</u>").

 $4.7 \underline{Non-Conforming Product}$. GMS may reject a shipment of (x) any Product only if that Product fails to conform to (a) the type and quantity of Products ordered by GMS in its purchase order (other than because of a size substitution permitted under Section

Page 17 of 35

2.1(a)); (b) the applicable Specifications; (c) an expiration date for any Kit Product of less than *** (***) months at the time delivery (unless GMS agrees to a lesser shelf life in advance of such shipment); or (d) any Products which are deemed "unapproved" for regulatory purposes as a result of any changes in LMI's manufacturing methods or sites, or (y) any Activation Device only if it fails to conform to (a) the quantity ordered by GMS in its purchase order or (b) the applicable Specifications; provided that, in each case, GMS notifies LMI by telephone (or any other method agreed to by the Parties from time to time) of any such rejection within *** (***) days (for Hot Products) or *** (***) days (for Kit Products and Activation Devices) after receipt by GMS of that shipment. GMS's sole and exclusive remedy with respect to any non-conforming Products or Activation Devices will be (in each case, only to the extent such non-conforming Products or Activation Devices, which replacement quantities will be for no additional consideration, or (ii) an invoice credit for the original Purchase Price of those non-conforming Products or Activation Devices against future purchases under this Agreement.

4.8 <u>Product Recalls</u>. In the event that LMI or a Governmental Authority determines that a recall or withdrawal of the Products from the market is necessary, GMS will take all actions appropriate in order to reasonably assist LMI with that recall or withdrawal. The costs of the recall or withdrawal (including all costs of collecting, shipping and disposing of the recalled Product) will be borne by LMI, unless the circumstances leading to the recall or withdrawal result from the negligence or fault of any of the GMS Parties.

ARTICLE V REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS

5.1 <u>Mutual Representations, Warranties and Covenants</u>. Each Party represents, warrants and covenants to the other Party that, as of the Effective Date and throughout the Term:

(a) (i) it is and will be duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation; (ii) it has and will have the requisite power and authority to carry on its business as it is now being conducted and is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties owned or leased by it makes that licensing or qualification necessary; (iii) this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by it and constitutes and will continue to constitute its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms, except as the same may be limited by bankruptey, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other Laws of general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditor's rights and general principles of equity; and (iv) the execution, delivery and performance by it of this Agreement does not and will not (A) violate or conflict with, result in a breach of, constitute a default (or an event which, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a default) under, any contract to which it or any of its Affiliates is a party or by which it or any of its Affiliates or its or their respective assets is bound; (B) violate in any material respect any Law applicable to it or any of its Affiliates; and

Page 18 of 35

(b) (i) neither it, nor any of its employees or agents, is debarred, excluded, suspended, proposed for debarment or otherwise ineligible for participation in any federal or provincial health care program; (ii) neither it, nor any of its employees or agents, has been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against it for commission of fraud or a criminal offense; and (iii) neither it nor any of its employees or agents is presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a Governmental Authority with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in this Section 5.1(b) (in the event of any material breach of this Section 5.1(b), the non-breaching Party may terminate this Agreement immediately upon written notice to the breaching Party).

5.2 <u>GMS's Representations, Warranties and Covenants</u>. GMS represents, warrants and covenants to LMI that, as of the Effective Date and throughout the Term:

- (a) each of the GMS Radiopharmacies (including the Radiopharmacy Business only on and after ***) and distribution centers holds and will continue to hold all material licenses and permits necessary and sufficient for the lawful conduct of its business. In the event that any of the GMS Radiopharmacies or distribution centers fails to maintain any such material licenses or permits, GMS will notify LMI promptly of that failure, and LMI will not be required to deliver any Products to that GMS Radiopharmacy or distribution center under this Agreement.
- (b) it has ascertained and complies with, and will ascertain and comply with, all material applicable Laws and its internal policies, including those covering (i) disposal of radioactive materials, pollution, hazardous substances or the protection of human health, the environment or natural resources and (ii) handling, sales, marketing, preparation, use and distribution of the Products;
- (c) it will not give or make any guarantees, warranties or representations as to the condition, quality, durability, performance, merchantability or fitness for a particular use or purpose or any other feature of any Product or other than or different from those provided by LMI under this Agreement (any such other guarantee, warranty or condition, whether express or implied, made by GMS to its customers will be and remain the sole responsibility of GMS and will not impose any obligation on LMI);
- (d) it, on behalf of itself and its Affiliates, will not take any action that disparages LMI or the Products, or that may reduce or dilute the reputation or distinctiveness of any of the Product trademarks); and
- (e) it will not use, sell or distribute any expired Product.

Page 19 of 35

5.3 FCPA and Anti-Bribery Law Compliance.

- (a) *General.* GMS acknowledges that LMI intends to comply with all Laws governing its business and to conduct its activities with integrity. GMS acknowledges and agrees that it is subject to LMI's Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and Anti-Bribery Compliance Policy, which is available on its website (*www.lantheus.com*) and which may be amended, modified or supplemented at any time without notice.
- (b) *Anti-Bribery Laws.* GMS and its Affiliates and all of their respective officers, directors, employees, representatives, shareholders and agents (the foregoing collectively, the "FCPA Parties") have complied, and will comply, with the terms of all applicable Laws, including the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (the "FCPA") and laws of other nations that generally prohibit the payment of bribes, kickbacks and other improper payments (collectively, "<u>Anti-Bribery Laws</u>"). GMS acknowledges that the FCPA, in particular, makes it unlawful to offer, pay, promise, or authorize to pay any money, gift or anything of value (including bribes, entertainment, kickbacks or any benefit), directly or indirectly, (i) to any foreign official or any foreign political party or (ii) to any person while knowing or suspecting that the payment or gift will be passed on to a foreign official, in connection with any business activity of the company. GMS acknowledges that a "foreign official" generally means any employee or officer of a Governmental Authority of a foreign country (*i.e.*, a country other than the United States of America), including any federal, regional or local department, agency or enterprise owned or controlled by the foreign Governmental Authority, any official of a foreign political party, any official or employee of a public international organization, any person acting in an official capacity for, or on behalf of, such entities, and any candidate for foreign political office.
- (c) *GMS Compliance-Related Representations and Warranties.* GMS (on behalf of itself and the other FCPA Parties) makes the following representations and warranties to LMI, and covenants and agrees as follows:
 - (i) The FCPA Parties have not, and will not, in connection with this Agreement or in connection with any other business transactions involving LMI, make, promise, or offer to make any payment or transfer of anything of value, directly or indirectly, that has the purpose or effect of public or commercial bribery, or acceptance of or acquiescence in extortion, kickbacks, or other unlawful or improper means of obtaining business. This does not, however, prohibit normal and customary business entertainment or the giving of business mementos of nominal value in connection with the FCPA Parties' performance under this Agreement, provided the entertainment or giving of the memento is otherwise legal under local Law and does not violate or exceed the rules, code of conduct, or other ethical standards set by GMS and by the recipient's own agency, company or organization.

Page 20 of 35

- (ii) At any time requested by LMI, and at least annually, GMS will provide to LMI a compliance certification in the form LMI uses for its international distributors at that time.
- (iii) If any of the FCPA Parties learns or has reason to know of: (i) any payment, offer or agreement to make a payment to a foreign official or political party for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business or securing any improper advantage for LMI under this Agreement or otherwise, or (ii) any other development during the Term that in any way makes inaccurate or incomplete the FCPA Parties' anti-bribery-related representations, warranties or certifications at any time during the Term, then the FCPA Parties will immediately advise LMI in writing of the information giving rise to the FCPA Parties' knowledge or suspicion that a violation may have occurred.
- (iv) The FCPA Parties understand that LMI may, from time to time and upon written notice to GMS, investigate and audit the relevant books and records of the FCPA Parties to verify compliance with this Section 5.3. The FCPA Parties will cooperate fully with any reasonable investigation, the cost of which will be borne by LMI.
- (d) *Termination Rights.* If LMI believes, in good faith, that any of the FCPA Parties has acted in any way that may subject LMI or any of its directors, officers or Affiliates to liability under the FCPA or any other Anti-Bribery Laws, or has otherwise failed to comply with the terms of this Section 5.3, then LMI may terminate this Agreement immediately upon written notice to GMS.
- (e) Disclosure. GMS agrees (on behalf of itself and the FCPA Parties) that LMI may make full disclosure of information relating to any possible violation of the FCPA, any Anti-Bribery Laws, or related offenses to U.S. Governmental Authorities, the appropriate foreign Governmental Authorities, and to any other Person that LMI determines has a legitimate need to know.

5.4 <u>Disclaimer of All Other Representations and Warranties</u>. THE REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT ARE THE ONLY REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT TO THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS AGREEMENT AND ARE MADE EXPRESSLY IN LIEU OF ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, ALL OF WHICH ARE HEREBY DISCLAIMED, INCLUDING ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, MERCHANTABILITY, NON-INFRINGEMENT OR OTHER WISE.

5.5 Audit Rights.

(a) During the Term of this Agreement, upon reasonable prior written notice, LMI may request that it or its Representatives or an independent auditor (having a nationally-recognized reputation and level of expertise, and which enters into a

Page 21 of 35

confidentiality agreement in the form reasonably required by, and in favor of, GMS) to inspect the relevant GMS Entities' facilities and relevant records and to confer with the relevant GMS Entities' employees in a commercially reasonable manner, during normal business hours, in compliance with Section 5.9, and only to the extent reasonably necessary for purposes of ***. Inspections in *** matters may only be requested and conducted to the extent required by ***. All inspections will be conducted at LMI's cost and in a manner that does not unreasonably interfere with the conduct of GMS's normal business operations.

(b) During the Term of this Agreement, upon reasonable prior written notice, GMS may request that it or its Representatives confer with LMI regulatory or quality personnel to the extent required by GMS's regulatory or quality requirements and internal policies or under applicable Law. All conferences will be conducted at GMS's cost and in a manner that does not unreasonably interfere with the conduct of LMI's normal business operations.

5.6 <u>Facilitation with Legal Compliance</u>. Each of the Parties acknowledges and agrees that the other Party, because the other Party is engaged in highly regulated businesses and because LMI is a subsidiary of a publicly traded parent company, (a) is currently subject to various compliance and disclosure obligations under applicable Laws and (b) may in the future become subject to additional compliance and disclosure obligations under applicable Laws. Consequently, each of the Parties agrees (and agrees to cause its Affiliates) to cooperate reasonably and in good faith with the other Party and its Affiliates (for instance, by completing surveys and due diligence questionnaires) to help facilitate the other Party's and its Affiliates' compliance with applicable Laws.

5.7 <u>Adverse Event Reporting</u>. GMS agrees (and agrees to cause its Affiliates) to comply with all of the terms and conditions of one or more Safety Data Exchange Agreements that are either (i) being executed and delivered simultaneously with this Agreement or (ii) are already in effect as of immediately prior to the Effective Date (as may be amended, modified and/or supplemented from time to time, collectively, the "<u>SDEA</u>"). The SDEA is incorporated by reference into the terms of this Agreement.

Page 22 of 35

5.8 <u>Distribution Quality Agreement</u>. GMS agrees (and agrees to cause its Affiliates) to comply with all of the terms and conditions of one or more Distribution Quality Agreements that are being executed and delivered simultaneously with this Agreement (as may be amended, modified and/or supplemented from time to time, collectively, the "<u>Distribution Quality Agreements</u>"). The Distribution Quality Agreement is incorporated by reference into the terms of this Agreement.

5.9 Confidentiality.

- (a) All Confidential Information disclosed by or on behalf of a Party (the "Disclosing Party") and received by the other Party (the "Receiving Party") will be held in strict confidence by the Receiving Party and its relevant Representatives. From and after the Effective Date of this Agreement, except as otherwise contemplated by this Agreement, the Receiving Party will not, and will cause its Representatives not to, directly or indirectly, disclose, reveal, divulge or communicate the Confidential Information of the Disclosing Party to any third party other than Representatives of the Receiving Party or of its Affiliates who reasonably need to know that Confidential Information in the performance of GMS's responsibilities under this Agreement and who are obligated or directed to maintain the confidentiality of that Confidential Information. The Receiving Party will not use the Confidential Information for any purpose other than in connection with exercising its rights and fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement or to the extent required for financial reporting, legal, regulatory compliance or bona fide sale/transaction purposes. The Receiving Party and its Representatives will use the same degree of care to prevent and restrain the unauthorized use or disclosure of the Confidential Information of the Disclosing Party as they currently use for their own confidential information of a like nature, but in no event less than a reasonable standard of care.
- (b) The foregoing confidentiality obligations will not apply to Confidential Information that is required to be disclosed by a court or tribunal, legal process, applicable Law or the rules of any applicable stock exchange, in which case the Receiving Party or its applicable Representatives will promptly notify (in advance of such disclosure, if legally permitted) the Disclosing Party, so that the Disclosing Party can seek (at its own cost) a protective order to protect the confidentiality of the Confidential Information to be disclosed. In any such case, the Receiving Party or its Representative will disclose only the minimum Confidential Information that its legal counsel advises it is legally required to disclose.
- (c) Each Party agrees that, should the foregoing confidentiality or use obligations be breached, money damages may be inadequate to remedy such a breach, and the other Party will be entitled to seek, and a court of competent jurisdiction may grant, specific performance and injunctive or other equitable relief as a remedy for any such breach or threatened breach. That remedy will be in addition to all other remedies, including money damages, available to a non-breaching Party at law or in equity.

Page 23 of 35

(d) The obligations under this Section 5.9 will survive *** (***) years following the Term.

5.10 <u>Publicity</u>. Neither Party will (and it will cause its Affiliates not to) make any press release or other public disclosure regarding this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement that mentions or identifies the other Party without the other Party's prior written consent, except as required by a Governmental Authority and applicable Law, in which case the Party required to make the press release or public disclosure will use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the approval of the other Party as to the form, nature and extent of the press release or public disclosure prior to issuing the press release or making the public disclosure.

5.11 Import Licenses; Marketing Authorizations; Certain Jurisdictions.

(a) Exclusive of any and all charges imposed by Governmental Authorities for (x) any "site audits" conducted by Governmental Authorities at any site of manufacture of any of the Products, which charges shall solely be ***, and (y) any "desktop audits" conducted by Governmental Authorities of (A) any site of manufacture of any of the Products or (B) any GMS Radiopharmacy (provided such "desktop audits" of such GMS Radiopharmacy are limited exclusively to the Products or LMI's previous ownership of the Radiopharmacy Business), which charges shall be ***, subject to the supervision and direction of LMI and subject to the cooperation required to be provided by LMI pursuant to Section 5.11(b), GMS hereby agrees, at its own cost and expense (including for invoices received by LMI) and in a timely manner, to (and it will cause each applicable GMS-MAH to) (i) make all regulatory filings and obtain all licenses, permits and approvals that are required (or, in the reasonable opinion of LMI, desirable) within the Territory for GMS (or such GMS-MAH) to lawfully import, market, sell and distribute the Products and Activation Devices, support its customers and fulfill its other duties in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and, (ii) because local Laws prevent LMI from filing, maintaining and/or holding certain Marketing Authorizations for certain Products required (or, in the reasonable opinion of LMI, desirable) within certain portions of the Territory in LMI's own name or the name of any of its subsidiaries, maintain and hold any such Marketing Authorizations, including renewals, for and on behalf of LMI, and respond to follow-up measures and commitments, prepare and submit to the applicable Governmental Authorities within the Territory any necessary variation applications and prepare and submit to the Governmental Authorities within the Territory the periodic safety update reports (PSURs); provided, however, that (1) any responses to, or applications, reports, submissions, negotiations and agreements with, any Governmental Authority will require LMI's prior consultation and written consent and (2) GMS will (and it will cause each applicable GMS-MAH) provide LMI with copies of any material documents or other material correspondence pertaining thereto. GMS further agrees that it will not (and it will cause each applicable GMS-MAH not to) alter any documentation provided by LMI for such purpose in any way other than for the purpose of direct translation, except with the express written consent of LMI. GMS will (and it will

Page 24 of 35

cause each applicable GMS-MAH to) provide a copy of all such registration applications, including translations, to LMI for its review and approval prior to the time of any such submission to the appropriate Governmental Authority. GMS will (and it will cause each applicable GMS-MAH to) promptly provide LMI with copies of all correspondence, filings or other communication between GMS (or such GMS-MAH) and any Governmental Authority relating to this Agreement.

- (b) LMI will, at its own cost and expense and in a timely manner, use its commercially reasonable efforts to support GMS and each applicable GMS-MAH (at GMS's or such GMS-MAH's cost and expense) in filing, maintaining, holding, renewing or otherwise updating such Marketing Authorizations, licenses, permits and approvals, including by providing any and all documentation, data or other information that LMI maintains that may be necessary or desirable to obtain such Marketing Authorizations, licenses, permits and approvals and conferring over and collaborating on such matters with regulatory personnel of GMS and each applicable GMS-MAH.
- (c) GMS agrees and recognizes, on behalf of itself and each applicable GMS-MAH, that LMI (or its Affiliates or designees) is the sole beneficial owner of the Marketing Authorizations in the Territory for the Products (including all data and information contained in such Marketing Authorizations or in any documents prepared or filed to obtain such Marketing Authorizations), regardless of whether any of these registrations are filed, maintained or held in the name of any GMS-MAH.
- (d) In the event of termination or expiration of this Agreement for any reason, GMS will (and it will cause each applicable GMS-MAH to) return all copies of any Marketing Authorizations and accompanying documentation in its possession to LMI or its designee. At the request of LMI, whether during the pendency of this Agreement or after termination or expiration, at GMS's (or the applicable GMS-MAH's) own expense, GMS will take (and it will cause each applicable GMS-MAH to take) all steps as may be required by applicable Law to transfer any and all such Marketing Authorizations to LMI or its designee (the "Next Distributor"), and will cooperate fully and in a timely manner with LMI to facilitate the prompt execution of such legal transfer and to assist the Next Distributor in applying for any licenses, permits, approvals or Marketing Authorizations that cannot be transferred, including by providing all copies of documents and information within *** (***) days after termination or expiration that are reasonably necessary to transfer or obtain new licenses, permits, approvals or Marketing Authorizations. In no event will LMI be obligated to pay any fee or to make any other payment to GMS or any GMS-MAH, to the local Government Authority in the Territory, or to any third party, to effect such legal transfer.
- (e) GMS agrees that irreparable damage would occur if any provision of this Section 5.11 were not performed in accordance with its terms and that LMI will be entitled to specific performance of the terms of this Section 5.11 (without having to post any bond or prove actual damages), in addition to any other remedy to which it is entitled at law or in equity. The obligations of GMS under this Section 5.11 will survive any termination or expiration of this Agreement.

Page 25 of 35

ARTICLE VI TERM AND TERMINATION

6.1 <u>Term</u>. Unless the Parties otherwise agree in writing, this Agreement will terminate on the fourth (4th) anniversary of the Effective Date or on any earlier date on which it is terminated pursuant to its terms (the "<u>Initial Term</u>"). Subject to GMS's compliance in all material respects with all of its obligations under this Agreement during the Term (including those described in Sections 3.1 and 3.3), this Agreement will automatically renew for up to five (5) additional consecutive one (1) year renewal terms, unless either Party provides a written notice of non-renewal to the other Party at least *** (***) days in advance of the expiration of the Initial Term or any then-current renewal term, as the case may be (for the avoidance of doubt, renewals/non-renewals can apply on a Product-by-Product basis). The foregoing renewal terms, if any, and the Initial Term are referred to collectively in this Agreement as the "<u>Term</u>."

6.2 <u>Termination</u>. In addition to the other provisions expressly providing rights to terminate this Agreement, this Agreement may be terminated in whole or in part on a *** basis as follows:

- (a) In the event that any Party materially breaches any of the provisions of this Agreement (including SDEA and Distribution Quality Agreement), the other Party will have the right to terminate this Agreement upon *** (***) days' (or, in the case of nonpayment, *** (***) days') prior written notice, unless that material breach is cured during that *** (***) day (or *** (***) day) period, in which event this Agreement will continue in full force and effect.
- (b) If any Party institutes for its protection or is made a defendant in any proceeding under bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or receivership Law, or that Party is placed in receivership or makes an assignment for benefit of creditors, then the other Party may terminate this Agreement immediately by written notice to the first Party.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, LMI will have the right to terminate this Agreement immediately without notice (and doing so will not constitute a breach of this Agreement) in the event that any Governmental Authority (i) takes (or proposed to take) any adverse action against LMI relating to the activities contemplated under this Agreement (including, for instance, by imposing remediation of any inspection findings at LMI's manufacturing facilities) or (ii) otherwise makes (or proposes to make) any of the activities contemplated under this Agreement actually or potentially illegal or subject to fine, penalty or similar consequence

Page 26 of 35

6.3 <u>Consequences of Termination or Expiration</u>. Termination or expiration of this Agreement will be without prejudice to any rights or remedies that have accrued to the benefit of any Party prior to that termination. Without limiting the foregoing, termination or expiration of this Agreement will not terminate GMS's obligation to pay all invoices for Product shipped during the Term. Termination or expiration of this Agreement will not relieve any Party from its obligations that are expressly indicated to survive the termination of this Agreement. Sections 3.1, 3.3, 4.3, 4.4, 4.5, 4.8, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4 and 5.6 through 5.11 and Articles 1, 6, 7 (except for Section 7.5) and 8 will survive the termination or expiration of this Agreement for any reason.

ARTICLE VII INDEMNIFICATION; LIMITATIONS ON LIABILITY

7.1 <u>Indemnification by GMS</u>. GMS will indemnify and hold harmless LMI, its Affiliates and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents (collectively, "<u>LMI Related Persons</u>") from and against any suits, claims, losses, demands, liabilities, damages, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorney's fees and reasonable investigative costs) (collectively, "<u>Liabilities</u>"), whether asserted by any LMI Related Party or third party, to the extent arising out of or resulting from or in connection with (a) any breach of this Agreement by GMS (including failure to comply with the *** Commitment and any Minimum Purchase Requirement) or (b) any negligence or willful misconduct by GMS, its Affiliates, and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents (collectively, "<u>GMS Related Persons</u>"), in each case, except to the extent that any of the foregoing arises out of or results from the breach of this Agreement by LMI or the negligence or willful misconduct of any of the LMI Related Persons.

7.2 <u>Indemnification by LMI</u>. LMI will indemnify and hold harmless GMS Related Persons from and against all Liabilities, whether asserted by any GMS Related Party or third party, to the extent arising out of or resulting from or in connection with (a) any breach of this Agreement by LMI or (b) any negligence, or willful misconduct by any of the LMI Related Persons, except to the extent that any of the foregoing arises out of or results from the breach of this Agreement by GMS or the negligence or willful misconduct of any of the GMS Related Persons.

7.3 Indemnification Procedures. All claims for indemnification under this Agreement will be asserted and resolved as follows:

(a) A party claiming indemnification under this Agreement (the "<u>Indemnified Party</u>") will promptly notify in writing the Party from whom indemnification is sought (the "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>") of any claim against the Indemnified Party that could give rise to a right of indemnification under this Agreement. For third party claims, the Indemnifying Party will have the right to defend, at its sole cost and expense, that third party claim, on its own behalf and on the behalf of the Indemnified Party, by all appropriate proceedings, which proceedings will be prosecuted diligently by the Indemnifying Party to a final conclusion or settled at the discretion of the Indemnifying Party; provided, however, that the Indemnifying Party may not enter into any compromise or settlement unless the

Page 27 of 35

Indemnified Party consents thereto, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned. If requested by the Indemnifying Party, the Indemnified Party will, at the sole cost and expense of the Indemnifying Party (excluding the internal costs and expenses of the Indemnified Party), cooperate with the Indemnifying Party and its counsel in contesting any third party claim that the Indemnifying Party elects to contest, including, without limitation, the making of any related counterclaim against the Person asserting the third party claim or any cross-complaint against that person.

- (b) Notwithstanding the Indemnifying Party's election to assume the defense of any third party claim, the Indemnified Party will have the right to employ separate counsel and to participate in the defense of that third party claim at its own cost; provided that the Indemnifying Party will bear the reasonable and documented costs and expenses of that separate counsel if (i) the use of counsel chosen by the Indemnifying Party to represent both the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party would present that counsel with a conflict of interest, (ii) the actual or potential defendants in, or targets of, any such third party claim include both the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party, and the Indemnified Party will have reasonably concluded that there may be a legal defense available to it which is different from or additional to the defenses available to the Indemnified Party (iii) the Indemnifying Party will not have the right to assume the defense of that third party claim on behalf of the Indemnified Party within a reasonable time after notice of the institution of that third party claim or (iv) the Indemnifying Party authorizes the Indemnified Party to employ separate counsel at the Indemnifying Party's cost and expense.
- (c) If the Indemnifying Party fails to notify the Indemnified Party within *** (***) days after receipt of notice in accordance with Section 7.3(a) (or any shorter period necessary to respond to that claim) that the Indemnifying Party elects to defend the Indemnified Party pursuant to this Section 7.3, or if the Indemnifying Party elects to defend the Indemnified Party pursuant to this Section 7.3 but fails to defend the third party claim diligently and promptly, then the Indemnified Party will have the right to defend, at the sole cost and expense of the Indemnifying Party, the third party claim by all appropriate proceedings, which proceedings will be promptly and vigorously defended by the Indemnified Party with respect to a third party claim for which the Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification under this Agreement.

7.4 <u>Limitations on Liability</u>. NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING IN THIS AGREEMENT TO THE CONTRARY AND NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING PROVIDED FOR UNDER APPLICABLE LAW TO THE CONTRARY, IN NO EVENT WILL EITHER PARTY BE LIABLE TO THE OTHER PARTY OR TO ANY THIRD PARTY FOR ANY INDIRECT, SPECIAL, TREBLE, PUNITIVE, EXEMPLARY OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, OR FOR ANY AMOUNTS REPRESENTING LOSS OF PROFITS OR LOSS OF BUSINESS, INCLUDING ANY

Page 28 of 35

SUCH DAMAGES RESULTING FROM DELAYS IN DELIVERY, OR FAILURE TO DELIVER, ANY PRODUCT, REGARDLESS OF WHETHER THAT FIRST PARTY HAS BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF THOSE DAMAGES (IN EACH CASE, OTHER THAN ANY SHORTFALL PAYMENTS PAYABLE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT AND EXCLUDED CLAIMS).

NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING IN THIS AGREEMENT TO THE CONTRARY AND NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING PROVIDED FOR UNDER APPLICABLE LAW TO THE CONTRARY, LMI'S AGGREGATE LIABILITY UNDER THIS AGREEMENT WILL BE LIMITED TO THE NET AMOUNTS ACTUALLY PAID BY GMS TO LMI UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

7.5 <u>Insurance</u>. Each Party will maintain, at all times during the Term, standard general commercial liability insurance and professional liability/errors and omissions insurance covering negligent acts, errors and omissions in the performance of services from a reputable insurance company. Coverage under each such policy will be in a reasonable amount (but in no event less than *** per occurrence or a *** general aggregate limit) and consistent with, or more comprehensive than, industry standards with respect to such Party's obligations under this Agreement. All policies of insurance required to be maintained by either Party under this Agreement will be primary and non-contributory with any other insurance and/or self-insurance carried by the other Party or its Affiliates. Upon request, each Party will provide evidence to the other Party of the coverage or self-insurance required of such Party under this Agreement. The minimum level of insurance or self-coverage set forth in this Agreement will not be construed to create a limit on such Party's liability under this Agreement.

ARTICLE VIII MISCELLANEOUS

8.1 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement (and all Covered Claims) will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York in the United States, without giving effect to any principles of conflicts of laws that would require or permit the application of a different law.

8.2 Entire Agreement. This Agreement (together with its exhibits and the SDEA and Distribution Quality Agreement, each of which is incorporated by reference in this Agreement) constitutes the sole and entire agreement of the Parties and their respective Affiliates with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement, and supersedes and prevails over all prior and contemporaneous understandings, agreements, representations and warranties (whether written or oral), with respect to that subject matter, including (i) the Term Sheet by and between the Parties, dated as of December 17, 2015, (ii) the International Distribution Agreement by and between Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. (as successor-in-interest to The DuPont Merck Pharmaceutical Company) and Global Medical Solutions (GMS), Taiwan Ltd. (as successor-in-interest to Syncor Taiwan, Inc.), dated as of May 2, 1995, as amended, modified and supplemented to date, and (iii) the distribution agreements between Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. or its designated Affiliate, on the one hand, and any of Global Medical Solutions Hong Kong Ltd., Global

Page 29 of 35

Medical Solutions (NZ) Limited, Global Medical Solutions Philippines, Inc. or Global Medical Solutions Thailand Co., Ltd., on the other hand, in each case, as amended, modified and supplemented to date. The Parties agree that neither Party has relied on (and neither Party will have any remedies or causes of action (whether in contract, tort or otherwise) for) any statements, communications, disclosures, failures to disclose, representations, warranties or agreements of the other Party (or of any other person acting on the other Party's behalf) that is not expressly set forth in this Agreement, the SDEA or the Distribution Quality Agreement, including any representations, warranties or agreements arising from statute or otherwise in law.

8.3 <u>Severability</u>. In the event that any provision of this Agreement is deemed to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, then (i) the validity, legality or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement will not be affected or impaired in any way by that provision and (ii) the Parties will negotiate in good faith to replace that provision with a valid and enforceable one that effects the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in a mutually acceptable manner in order that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement be consummated as originally contemplated to the greatest extent possible.

8.4 <u>Relationship of the Parties</u>. In making and performing this Agreement, the Parties are acting, and intend to be treated, as independent entities and nothing contained in this Agreement will be construed or implied to create an agency, partnership, joint venture, franchise or employer-employee relationship between LMI and/or any of its employees, independent contractors and/or agents, on the one hand, and GMS and/or any of its employees, independent contractors and/or agents or implied right or authority to (i) make any representation, warranty or commitment, (ii) assume, create or impose any obligations, contracts, agreements or undertakings or (iii) incur any charges or expenses, in each case, for, on behalf of, or in the name of, the other Party, unless expressly so authorized in writing by the other Party.

8.5 <u>Force Majeure</u>. Each of the Parties will be excused from the performance of its obligations under this Agreement (except for any obligations to make payments to the other Party under this Agreement) for so long as, and neither Party will be liable to the other Party or to any third Person in the event that, its performance is prevented or delayed due to a Force Majeure Event. The Party suffering the occurrence of a Force Majeure Event will notify the other Party as soon as reasonably practicable, stating the period for which that Force Majeure Event is expected to continue, and any time for performance under this Agreement will be extended by the actual time of delay caused by that Force Majeure Event; provided that, (i) GMS will be allowed to purchase from alternate suppliers those quantities of Products that LMI is unable to supply under this Agreement on account of any Force Majeure Event, and GMS will not be in violation of Section 3.1 in connection with those purchases, and, (ii) in the event that LMI is unable to supply any Product under this Agreement on account of any Force Majeure Event that lasts for more than *** (***) days, then LMI will have the option at any time during the continuation of LMI's inability to supply that Product under this Agreement on account of the Force Majeure Event to reimburse GMS for any incremental, out-of-pocket costs incurred on and after the expiration of that *** (***) day grace period in procuring the

Page 30 of 35

same Product from alternative suppliers in that country (i.e., costs above those that would have been incurred under this Agreement for that Product), taking into account sizing, calibration, decay and similar attributes, up to an amount not to exceed *** percent (***%) of the Purchase Price under this Agreement, and, in the event that LMI does so, this Agreement will continue with respect to that Product for the duration of such reimbursement and the subsequent period during which LMI is again able to supply that Product. In the event that LMI declines to so reimburse GMS with respect to any Rx Product that LMI is unable to supply under this Agreement on account of any Force Majeure Event, GMS will have the option to ***.

8.6 Arbitration. Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to compliance with, or breach or alleged breach, interpretation or validity of, this Agreement or otherwise relating to the Parties (each a "Dispute") will be exclusively resolved by binding arbitration, which arbitration may be commenced by sending a written notice to the other Party demanding arbitration of that Dispute (the "Demand"). In that event, the Dispute will be finally resolved by arbitration in accordance with the United States Arbitration Act and the Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association. The place of the arbitration will be New York, New York. The arbitration will be conducted in the English language before a panel of three arbitrators. Each Party will name one arbitrator, and the two so named will name the third arbitrator, who will act as chairman. If the two party arbitrators cannot agree on a third arbitrator within *** (***) days after the Demand, the third arbitrator will be selected by the American Arbitration Association. The arbitrators will promptly meet, fix the time, date and place of the hearing and notify the Parties. The arbitration will be conducted within *** (***) days after any Demand. The panel of arbitrators will promptly transmit an executed copy of its decision to the Parties. The decision of the arbitrators will be final, binding and conclusive upon the Parties. Judgment on the award rendered by the arbitrators may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof. Each Party retains the right to seek from a court any interim or provisional relief that may be necessary to protect the rights or property of that Party pending the establishment of the arbitrators' determination of the merits of the controversy, and any such action will not be deemed incompatible with this Agreement to arbitrate or a waiver of the right to arbitration. The obligations of the Parties under this Section 8.6 are specifically enforceable and will survive any termination of this Agreement. All awards are subject to Section 7.4; provided that the arbitrators may award to the Party prevailing in the arbitration its reasonable out-of-pocket costs, including the reasonable fees and expenses of the arbitrators and legal counsel incurred in the arbitration proceedings, or the arbitrators may award the costs on a distributive basis that apportions costs on an issue-by-issue basis and based on the inverse proportion that any amount actually contested but not awarded to GMS or LMI bears to the aggregate amount actually contested by GMS and LMI, respectively.

8.7 <u>Notices</u>. All notices, requests, demands, consents, approvals and other communications to any Party required to be given or delivered under, or by reason of, this Agreement will be in writing, and will be deemed to have been given when actually received (or refused) by the addressee after being sent by personal delivery, certified or registered mail, reputable overnight express courier or facsimile (with hard copy to follow) to the address for the addressee set forth below:

Page 31 of 35

Notices to LMI:

Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc. 331 Treble Cove Road North Billerica, MA 01862 Attn: Michael P. Duffy, General Counsel and Senior Vice President, Strategy and Business Development

Notices to GMS:

Global Medical Solutions, Ltd. 14140 Ventura Blvd., Suite 201 Sherman Oaks, CA 91423 Attn: Haig Bagerdjian, Chief Executive Officer

Any Party may change its notice address by giving a notice to the other Parties pursuant to this Section 8.7. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all reporting for adverse events, serious adverse events, special situations and product quality complaints will be made pursuant to the SDEA and Distribution Quality Agreement.

8.8 <u>Successors and Assigns; Assignment</u>. Neither this Agreement, nor any right, interest or obligation under this Agreement, may be assigned or otherwise transferred, directly or indirectly, by either Party (whether by contract, operation of law or otherwise), in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of the other Party, which consent may be withheld in the sole discretion of the other Party; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that:

- (a) either Party may assign or otherwise transfer any or all of its rights, or delegate any or all of its respective duties or obligations, under this Agreement without the consent of the other Party, to an Affiliate of such Party (but only for as long as such Person remains such Party's Affiliate, and provided that such Person has the capabilities and legal authorization necessary to perform the assigned duties and obligations), it being agreed that no such assignment to a Party's Affiliate will release the assigning Party from its obligations under this Agreement;
- (b) each Party will assign or otherwise transfer all of its applicable rights, and delegate all of its applicable duties and obligations, under this Agreement without the consent of the other Party, to (i) an acquirer of, or successor to, (1) all or substantially all of the assets of that Party (or any of its parent companies) or (2) all or substantially all of any business line to which this Agreement relates or (ii) the surviving entity in any merger, consolidation, equity exchange or reorganization to which (1) that Party (or any of its parent companies) or (2) that business line is a party (in each case, however such a transaction is structured); and

Page 32 of 35

(c) LMI may assign or otherwise transfer any or all of its rights, or delegate any or all of its duties or obligations, under this Agreement without the prior written consent of GMS for the benefit of any lenders under any financing arrangement of LMI or its Affiliates;

provided, in each case, the assigning Party provides to the other Party written notice of such assignment or transfer as soon as reasonably possible and the assignee, acquirer, successor or surviving entity, as the case may be, agrees in writing to be bound (or by operation of law is bound) by all of the obligations of that Party under this Agreement. Any assignment or transfer in violation of this Agreement will be null and void and have no force or effect. This Agreement will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties, and its respective successors and assigns as permitted under this Agreement.

8.9 <u>Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. None of the provisions of this Agreement will be for the benefit of or enforceable by any third party (other than the LMI Related Parties and the GMS Related Parties with respect to Article 7), including any creditor of any Party (unless assigned in accordance with Section 8.8(c)). Except as expressly provided in the previous sentence, no third party will obtain any right under any provision of this Agreement or will by reason of any such provision make any claim in respect of any debt, liability or obligation (or otherwise) against any Party.

8.10 <u>Modifications</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided, this Agreement may only be amended, modified or supplemented by an agreement in a writing signed by each of the Parties. The Parties agree that, in the event that there is a change in Law that affects (or may affect) the legality or enforceability of this Agreement or any of its provisions or that materially and adversely affects the ability of any Party to perform its obligations or receive the benefits intended under this Agreement, then, as soon as reasonably practical following written notice thereof, the Parties will negotiate reasonably and in good faith (provided that neither Party will have any obligation to enter into) an amendment or substitute agreement in order to best reflect the original intent of the Parties in a manner consistent with that change in applicable Law.

8.11 <u>Waivers</u>. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement will be effective unless it is explicitly set forth in writing and signed by the Party so waiving. No failure or delay of a Party in exercising any right, remedy, power or privilege arising from this Agreement will operate or be construed as a waiver thereof. No single or partial waiver in any one or more instances will be deemed to constitute a further or continuing waiver in other instances or a waiver of any provision not expressly identified by that written waiver, whether of a similar or different character, and whether occurring before or after that waiver.

8.12 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed to be an original, and those counterparts will together constitute one and the same instrument. A facsimile transmission of an executed counterpart signature page will be deemed an original.

Page 33 of 35

[The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.]

Page 34 of 35

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties, intending to be legally bound, have duly executed this Agreement as of the day and year first written above.

<u>LMI</u>:

LANTHEUS MEDICAL IMAGING, INC.

By: Name: Title:

<u>GMS</u>:

GLOBAL MEDICAL SOLUTIONS, LTD.

By: Name: Title:

Page 35 of 35

<u>Exhibit A</u>

Product Schedule

Rx Products

Unless otherwise noted, the Purchase Prices below apply to purchases made in any country within the Territory.

Rx Product	Unit of Measure	Purchase Price (in USD) for ***
3000 TechneLite® Generator	Unit	\$***
4000 TechneLite® Generator	Unit	\$***
4500 TechneLite [®] Generator	Unit	\$***
5000 TechneLite® Generator	Unit	\$***
6000 TechneLite® Generator	Unit	\$***
7500 TechneLite [®] Generator	Unit	\$***
10000 TechneLite [®] Generator	Unit	\$***
12500 TechneLite [®] Generator	Unit	\$***
15000 TechneLite® Generator	Unit	\$***
Cardiolite®	Vial	\$***
NEUROLITE®	Vial	\$*** (***)
		\$*** (***)
Thallium	mCi	\$***
Gallium	mCi	\$***

*** Purchase Price Increases. For each ***, LMI will be entitled to increase the Purchase Price of any or all Rx Products by a percentage of the previous *** Purchase Price for that Rx Product, up to the lower of (i) *** percent (***%) and (ii) the percentage change in the U.S. Producer Price Index (Pharmaceutical Preparations) over the past *** (**) months, effective upon *** (***) days' prior written notice.

<u>Moly-99 Cost Increase Pass Through</u>. In addition, if, at any time during the Term, LMI's and its Affiliate's Moly-99 costs increase by *** percent (***%) or more (individually or in the aggregate) over any *** (***) day period (when compared to such costs as of the Effective Date), then *** will be passed through *** via increases to TechneLite[®] Purchase Prices, effective upon *** (***) days' written notice (which notice period may run concurrently with the *** (***) day Moly-99 cost increase period).

Miscellaneous. ***

Direct Products

Direct Product	Unit of Measure	Minimum Purchase Price (in USD)
DEFINITY	Vial	\$***
Cardiolite®	Vial	\$***
NEUROLITE [®]	Vial	\$***
Thallium	mCi	\$***
Gallium	mCi	\$***

Activation Devices

Purchase Price (in USD): An amount equal to LMI's actual cost, plus *** percent (***%).

Shipping Charges

All Product purchases under the Agreement are subject to additional shipping charges:

Product	Unit of Measure	Shipping Charges (in USD) as of the Effective Date
TechneLite [®] (all sizes)	per ***	\$***
TechneLite [®] (all sizes)	per ***	\$***
Cardiolite®	per ***	\$***
DEFINITY®	per ***	\$***
NEUROLITE®	per ***	\$***
Thallium	per ***	\$***
Gallium	per ***	\$***

The shipping charges specified above are current only as of the Effective Date and are subject to change by the carriers, with a *** percent (***%) markup.

GMS will have the option to ***.

<u>Exhibit B</u>

Minimum Purchase Obligations

Constraints Regarding *** Rx Product Mix

<u>Rx Product</u>	Unit of Measure	Minimum <u>No. of Units</u>
TechneLite®	Ci	***
Cardiolite®	Vial	***
NEUROLITE®	Vial	***
Thallium	mCi	***
Gallium	mCi	***

Minimum Purchase Requirements for Direct Products

Direct Product	Unit of Measure	Minimum Purchase Requirements For **** (in No. of Units)	*** Increase to Minimum Purchase Requirements
DEFINITY®	Vial	***	***
Cardiolite®	Vial	***	***
NEUROLITE®	Vial	***	***
Thallium	mCi	***	***
Gallium	mCi	***	***

CONFIDENTIAL TREATMENT REQUESTED

INFORMATION FOR WHICH CONFIDENTIAL TREATMENT HAS BEEN REQUESTED IS OMITTED AND NOTED WITH "***". AN UNREDACTED VERSION OF THIS DOCUMENT HAS ALSO BEEN PROVIDED TO THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION.

SECOND AMENDMENT TO MANUFACTURING AND SUPPLY AGREEMENT [DEFINITY® (Perflutren Lipid Microsphere) Injectable Suspension]

This Second Amendment to Manufacturing and Supply Agreement (this "<u>Amendment</u>"), dated as of September 2, 2016 (the "<u>Amendment Effective</u> <u>Date</u>"), is hereby entered into by and between **Lantheus Medical Imaging, Inc.**, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Delaware with its principal place of business at 331 Treble Cove Road, North Billerica, MA 01862 ("<u>LMI</u>"), and **Jubilant HollisterStier LLC**, a limited liability company organized and existing under the laws of Delaware with a place of business at 3525 North Regal Street, Spokane, Washington, 99207 ("<u>HSL</u>"). LMI and HSL are referred to herein individually as a "<u>Party</u>" and collectively as the "<u>Parties</u>."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, LMI and HSL are Parties to the Manufacturing and Supply Agreement, dated as of February 1, 2012, as amended by the First Amendment to Manufacturing and Supply Agreement, dated as of May 3, 2012 (as so amended, the "Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to amend the Agreement in the manner set forth in this Amendment;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual covenants and agreements contained herein, the Parties, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. Defined Terms.

(a) For purposes of the Agreement:

"<u>Reasonable Best Efforts</u>" means taking, in good faith and in a sustained and diligent manner, all commercially reasonable steps necessary and proper to achieve the stated objective or obligation, including by, among other things consistent with and subject to the foregoing clause, HSL in its sole discretion will at all times maintain manufacturing capacity and staffing levels (including by temporarily adding weekend shifts, as necessary) sufficient to ensure HSL will satisfy all of the Forecasts set forth herein, in accordance with this Agreement.

(b) Capitalized terms used, but not defined, herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Agreement.

2. Amendments.

(a) Supply Obligations. Section 2.2(a) of the Agreement is hereby amended to include the following clause (v):

(v) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, HSL agrees to (A) manufacture and supply LMI with one hundred percent (100%) of LMI's demand for Product through July 31, 2018 and (B) use its Reasonable Best Efforts to support LMI in meeting LMI's market commitments. In the event that any Batch fails or is delayed, rejected or otherwise undelivered (for any reason), if requested by LMI, HSL shall schedule (or reschedule) manufacturing and delivery of such (or a replacement) Batch as necessary in a timely manner.

(b) <u>Clarification of Binding Nature of Purchase Orders</u>. The fourth (4th) sentence of Section 2.2(b) of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

HSL shall use Reasonable Best Efforts to accept each valid purchase order submitted by LMI to HSL and confirm the date of manufacturing and shipment within *** (***) business days of receipt thereof; provided that, in order to validly reject a purchase order, HSL shall first communicate to LMI its intent to reject such valid purchase order within such *** (***) business day period, and the Parties shall then discuss the specific, bona fide reasons for such intended rejection and the specific, parameters (such as alternate quantities or manufacturing dates) that would enable HSL to accept a revised purchase order reflecting those parameters. A purchase order will constitute a "valid purchase order" for all purposes under this Agreement if it is placed in accordance with the fifth sentence of Section 2.2(a)(i) and the first three (3) sentences of this Section 2.2(b).

(c) <u>Revision to Batch/Vial Pricing</u>. Section 2.2(c) of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

Prices. Commercial pricing for Product supplied by HSL shall be as follows:

	No. of Batches Forecasted To Be Purchased in Calendar Year	Price Per Vial for
Calendar Year	(as of Amendment Effective Date)	Purchases Made in Calendar Year
2016	***(1)	\$***
2016	***(2)	\$***
2017	***(2)	\$***
2018	***	\$***
2019	***	\$***
2020	***	\$***
2021	***	\$***

- (1) The purchase orders for these *** (***) Batches were accepted by HSL prior to the Amendment Effective Date, and so these Batches are subject to the previously-effective pricing of \$*** per vial.
- (2) The Parties agree that, after the *** (***) Batches forecasted to be purchased by LMI in 2016 are manufactured, delivered and accepted, HSL may, in addition (at its option), manufacture and deliver in 2016 any number of Batches forecasted to be purchased by LMI in 2017 (as set forth above) and, in such case, HSL shall be entitled to invoice LMI for those additional Batches at the higher 2017 pricing per vial (set forth above).

In the event that HSL fails, for any reason, to deliver a Batch in the calendar year in which the requested delivery date specified in the relevant purchase order falls, then the per vial price for that late Batch, when delivered and accepted, shall be the pricing applicable in the calendar year in which it was originally requested to be delivered.

2

(d) <u>Revision to Late Delivery Discounts</u>. The penultimate sentence of Section 2.3(a) is hereby amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

In the event that a Lot is delivered less than *** (***) days after the specified delivery date, HSL shall not be liable, but if (i) delivered *** (***) or more days after the specified delivery date which had previously been accepted by HSL, and, (ii) at such time, LMI then-holds released bright stock inventory of less than *** (***) weeks, then, as LMI's sole remedy therefor, HSL will invoice LMI for such Lot at *** percent (***%) of the then-applicable per vial price.

(e) <u>Revision to HSL's Reimbursement Obligations for Lost or Destroyed LMI Materials</u>. Section 5.6(c) of the Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

HSL shall reimburse LMI for the actual replacement costs of any damaged or lost LMI Materials if (i) HSL does not manufacture any commercial Batch according to cGMPs or the Product or manufacturing processes do not otherwise meet the requirements of this Agreement or (ii) such damage or loss is the result of HSL's negligent acts or omissions, provided that reimbursement for the LMI Materials costs will be limited to, (x) with respect to lost or damaged Perflutren gas, *** percent (***%) of LMI's costs for same (as demonstrated by reasonable evidence and documentation therefor provided to HSL), (y) with respect to other lost or damaged LMI Materials, the amount in excess of *** percent (***%) of LMI's aggregate costs for all LMI Materials (other than ***) used, lost and/or damaged in the calendar year in which such losses and/or damages occur (as demonstrated by reasonable evidence and documentation therefor provided to HSL) and (z) the lesser of (i) (A) *** Dollars (\$***) and (B) LMI's costs for same (as demonstrated by reasonable evidence and documentation therefor provided to HSL), per Lot, (ii) ***Dollars (\$***) in the aggregate for the manufacture of Product in any calendar year, and (iii) *** Dollars (\$***) in the aggregate over each successive five-year term of this Agreement (all of which shall be adjusted for inflation in a manner consistent with the second paragraph of Section 2.2(c) (i.e., by the lesser of ***% and the PPI)), and further provided that, unless otherwise reasonably agreed to by the Parties, such reimbursement may be issued in the form of a credit. Any credits hereunder not settled within *** (***) year of issuance, or within *** (***) days of the effective date of any termination or expiration of this Agreement, will be refunded to LMI. This limitation of liability for LMI Materials shall also be applicable to any charge for *** payable by HSL under this Agreement, including without limitation for ***.

(f) Scale-Up Project. Article 2 of the Agreement is hereby amended to include the following Section 2.9:

Each of the Parties agrees to use its commercially reasonable efforts to devote sufficient resources to, and cooperate with each other with respect to, the *** project discussed by the Parties on mutually agreeable terms in order to achieve ***.

3. Full Force and Effect. Except as specifically amended hereby, the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and otherwise unmodified in accordance with its terms.

4. *General*. This Amendment may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which when executed shall be deemed to be an original but all of which when taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement. Signatures hereto may be delivered by facsimile or a "pdf" file through electronic mail, and such delivery shall have the same effect as the delivery of the paper document bearing the actual handwritten signatures. This Amendment shall be exclusively interpreted in accordance with and governed by the laws of New York, without regard to the conflicts of law rules thereof.

[The remainder of this page is left blank intentionally.]



IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Amendment to be executed by their respective duly authorized representatives as of the Amendment Effective Date.

4

LANTHEUS MEDICAL IMAGING, INC.

By: /s/ Michael P. Duffy

Name:Michael P. DuffyTitle:SVP, General Counsel and Secretary

JUBILANT HOLLISTERSTIER LLC

By: /s/ Amit Arora

Name: AMIT ARORA Title: Business Head CMO

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a), AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Mary Anne Heino, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Lantheus Holdings, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: November 1, 2016

/s/ MARY ANNE HEINO Name: Mary Anne Heino Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a), AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, John Crowley, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Lantheus Holdings, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: November 1, 2016

/s/ JOHN CROWLEY Name: John Crowley Title: *Chief Financial Officer*

CERTIFICATION OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER AND CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED BY SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Each of the undersigned hereby certifies that to his knowledge the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2016 of Lantheus Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and that the information contained in such report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Dated: November 1, 2016

/s/ MARY ANNE HEINO Name: Mary Anne Heino Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

Dated: November 1, 2016

/s/ JOHN CROWLEY Name: John Crowley Title: *Chief Financial Officer*

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.